Interdisciplinary research and youth sport injury Developing methodological insights

Solveig E. S. Hausken-Sutter



Interdisciplinary research and youth sport injury

Interdisciplinary research and youth sport injury

Developing methodological insights

Solveig E. S. Hausken-Sutter



© SOLVEIG E. S. HAUSKEN-SUTTER, 2024 ISBN 978-91-7963-189-5 (printed) ISBN 978-91-7963-190-1 (pdf) ISSN 0436-1121

The publication is also available in full text at: http://hdl.handle.net/2077/82892

Doctoral thesis in Sport Science, at the Department of Food and Nutrition, and Sport Science, University of Gothenburg

Subscriptions to the series and orders for individual copies sent to: Acta Universitatis Gothoburgensis, PO Box 222, SE-405 30 Göteborg, Sweden or to acta@ub.gu.se

Photographer: The Norwegian School of Sport Sciences



Print: Stema Specialtryck AB, Borås, 2024

Abstract

Title:	Interdisciplinary research and youth sport injury: Developing
	methodological insights
Author:	Solveig E. S. Hausken-Sutter
Language:	English, with a Swedish summary
ISBN:	978-91-7963-189-5 (printed)
ISBN:	978-91-7963-190-1 (pdf)
ISSN:	0436-1121
Keywords:	interdisciplinary, sport injuries, methodology, qualitative,
	quantitative, youth athletes

Recognising sport injuries as complex phenomena has urged calls for alternative research approaches to better understand their causes. Instead of adhering to traditional research approaches only, scholars advocate for a methodological pluralism, incorporating both qualitative and quantitative methods and integrating knowledge from different disciplines. Such integrated approaches offer a more comprehensive understanding of sport injuries by addressing their multifaceted and intricate nature. While integrated research approaches in sport science are gaining momentum, their focus has primarily centred on adult athlete health. However, given the prevalence of youth sport injuries and their significant consequences, it is necessary to develop effective approaches for studying them. Moreover, there is a lack of best practices for how to integrate methods and knowledge from different disciplines in youth sport injury research. Addressing these gaps is crucial for informing comprehensive injury prevention interventions.

The overall aim of this thesis is to explore and explain the methodological insights that can be gained from conducting interdisciplinary youth sport injury research. Three research questions guide the thesis:

- 1) What is the base of existing disciplinary knowledge on youth sport injuries and how does this knowledge shape the understanding of youth sport injuries?
- 2) What contextual and methodological issues are important to consider in interdisciplinary youth sport injury research?
- 3) How can qualitative and quantitative youth sport injury data be integrated in an interdisciplinary research process?

The thesis incorporates four journal papers and presents these in the following framework text embedding the conducted research papers into a broader theoretical perspective. The four central papers are: a research protocol paper, a narrative review of literature, a paper describing the adaption and application of a questionnaire to youth football players, and a methodological paper focusing on the integration of qualitative and quantitative youth sport injury data as part of an interdisciplinary research project 'Injury-free children and adolescents: Towards better practice in Swedish football (FIT project)'.

The thesis has generated three broad insights that correspond to the research questions. First, existing knowledge on youth sport injuries stems from several fields, including biomedicine, sport psychology and sport sociology, underscoring the complex and interdisciplinary nature of youth sport injuries. Second, contextual factors significantly impact youth sport injuries, making it necessary for future researchers to account for these influences when developing research tools and addressing ethical concerns during the interdisciplinary research process. Third, integration of qualitative and quantitative youth sport injury data is facilitated through a three-stage procedure that enables common ground, a comparison of different types of data, and dialogue across disciplinary boundaries.

Overall, the thesis showcases three vital components crucial to interdisciplinary research: Synthesisation, contextualisation, and integration. The thesis also highlights the need for further exploration of interdisciplinary practices' possibilities and limitations related to integration and their application in developing complex injury prevention interventions.

Svensk sammanfatning

Idrottsskador är komplexa och kräver alternativa forskningsmetoder för att bättre förstå orsakerna. Forskare förespråkar metodologisk pluralism, vilket innebär att använda både kvalitativa och kvantitativa metoder samt integrera kunskap från olika discipliner. Ett sådant integrerat tillvägagångssätt ger en mer omfattande förståelse av idrottsskador genom att bemöta deras mångsidiga och invecklade natur.

Användningen av integrerade forskningsmetoder ökar inom idrottsforskning, men fokus ligger främst på vuxna idrottares hälsa. På grund av hög prevalens och alvarliga konsekvenser så är det väsentligt att även utveckla effektiva metoder för att undersöka idrottsskador hos ungdomar. Det finns även en brist på tillvägagångssätt för att integrera metoder och kunskap från olika discipliner i forskning om ungdomars idrottsskador. Att adressera dessa kunskapsluckor är avgörande för att klargöra hur skadeförebyggande insatser kan implementeras effektivt.

Det övergripande syftet med denna doktorsavhandling är att utforska och förklara de metodologiska insikter som kan erhållas genom att bedriva tvärvetenskaplig idrottsskadeforskning. Tre forskningsfrågor vägleder avhandlingen:

- 1) Vilken befintlig disciplinär kunskap finns om idrottsskador hos ungdomar och hur formar denna kunskap vår förståelse av fenomenet?
- 2) Vilka kontextuella och metodologiska frågor är viktiga att beakta i tvärvetenskaplig forskning om idrottsskador hos ungdomar?
- 3) Hur kan kvalitativa och kvantitativa data om idrottsskador hos ungdomar integreras i en tvärvetenskaplig forskningsprocess?

Avhandlingen omfattar fyra vetenskapliga artiklar som placeras i ett bredare teoretiskt sammanhang. De fyra artiklarna är: ett forskningsprotokoll, en narrativ litteraturöversikt, en artikel som beskriver anpassningen och tillämpningen av ett frågeformulär till unga fotbollsspelare, samt en artikel som fokuserar på integrering av kvalitativa och kvantitativa data om idrottsskador som en del av en tvärvetenskaplig forskningsprocess. Dessa artiklar har utvecklats inom forskningsprojektet 'Skadefri barn- och ungdomsidrott: Mot en bättre praktik för svensk fotboll (FIT-projektet)'.

Avhandlingen har genererat tre övergripande insikter som kan relateras till forskningsfrågorna. För det första kommer befintlig kunskap om idrottsskador hos ungdomar från flera olika områden, såsom biomedicin, idrottspsykologi och idrottssociologi, vilket understryker den komplexa och tvärvetenskapliga karaktären hos idrottsskador. För det andra påverkar kontextuella faktorer idrottsskador hos ungdomar avsevärt, vilket gör det nödvändigt för framtida forskare att beakta dessa faktorer i utvecklingen av forskningsmetoder och vid hantering av etiska problem under den tvärvetenskapliga forskningsprocessen. För det tredje underlättas integrationen av kvalitativa och kvantitativa data genom en procedur som möjliggör gemensam grund, en jämförelse av olika typer av data och disciplinöverskridande diskussioner.

Sammanfattningsvis demonstrerar avhandlingen tre viktiga komponenter som är avgörande för tvärvetenskaplig forskning: syntetisering, kontextualisering och integrering. Avhandlingen belyser också behovet av ytterligare förståelse av den tvärvetenskapliga forskningens möjligheter och begränsningar relaterade till integration och deras tillämpning vid utveckling av komplexa skadeförebyggande interventioner.

Contents

INTRODUCTION	17
Aim and research questions	19
Research context	19
The FIT project	20
Outline of the thesis	23
BACKGROUND – SETTING THE SCENE	25
Sport science – a brief overview	25
Sport injury research	29
THEORETICAL AND CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK	33
Complexity	33
Complexity and sport injury research	35
Interdisciplinarity	37
Conceptualising the interdisciplinary research process	41
METHODOLOGICAL APPROACH	43
Methodological and ethical considerations	43
Positioning of thesis	43
A personal positioning in-between disciplines	44
Reflexivity as a philosophical strategy	45
Integration as a methodological strategy	47
Design of papers I-IV	48
Paper I	49
Paper II	50
Paper III	52
Paper IV	54
FINDINGS	57
The base of existing knowledge on youth sport injury	57
The key disciplines and what the literature says about these disciplines	57
Pre-understanding of sport injuries	59
Underlying paradigmatic assumptions	64
Important contextual and methodological considerations in interdiscipli	nary
research	66
Considering the participants' context in interdisciplinary research	66

Considering the interdisciplinary context in which the research is conducted
Integrating qualitative and quantitative data
The ICAP
DISCUSSION
The base of existing knowledge on youth sport injuries
Important contextual and methodological considerations in interdisciplinary
research 79
Integrating qualitative and quantitative data
CONCLUSION
Contributions
Implications
Final reflections
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS
BIBLIOGRAPHY

List of tables and figures

Table 1. The steps in the interdisciplinary research process by Newell (2)	2006, 2007)
	42
Table 2. Key disciplines of sport injury research and differences in body 1	perspective,
injury perspective and research methodology	61
Table 3. Underlying assumptions of (youth) sport injury research	65
Table 4. Stage 2 of the Interdisciplinary Case Analysis Procedure	73

Figure 1. Overview of the FIT project, my involvement in the project	and the
development of papers I-IV	22
Figure 2. Response rate and weekly prevalence of health problems	68
Figure 3. The three stages of the Interdisciplinary Case Analysis Procedure .	71

List of original papers

The following papers were written during my time as a doctoral researcher:

- I. Hausken, S. E. S., Barker-Ruchti, N., Schubring, A., & Grau, S. (2018). Injury-free children and adolescents: towards better practice in Swedish football (FIT project). *Research Ideas and Outcomes*, 4, e30729. https://doi.org/10.3897/rio.4.e30729
- II. Hausken-Sutter, S. E., Pringle, R., Schubring, A., Grau, S., & Barker-Ruchti, N. (2021a). Youth sport injury research: a narrative review and the potential of interdisciplinarity. *BMJ Open Sport & Exercise Medicine*, 7(1), e000933. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmjsem-2020-000933

Correction: This article has been corrected since it was first published. The funding statement was missing in the published version which has been reinstated. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjsem-2020-000933corr1

- III. Hausken-Sutter, S. E., Schubring, A., Grau, S., Boije af Gennäs, K., & Barker-Ruchti, N. (2021b). Methodological implications of adapting and applying a web-based questionnaire on health problems to adolescent football players. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, 21(252), 1-11. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-021-01406-7
- IV. Hausken-Sutter, S. E., Boije af Gennäs, K., Schubring, A., Grau, S., Jungmalm, J., & Barker-Ruchti, N. (2023). Interdisciplinary sport injury research and the integration of qualitative and quantitative data. BMC Medical Research Methodology, 23(110), 2-9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-023-01929-1

The articles are all open access, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Licence (CC BY 4.0),

https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/. This permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution, and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as given appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, providing a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicating if changes were made.

My contributions for each of the four papers

Paper I: Design of the paper, drafting and writing the paper as a first author, leading the writing process together with co-authors, submission (corresponding author), and revision.

Paper II: Conceptualisation and design of the paper, drafting and writing the paper as first author, leading the writing process together with co-authors, reviewing all literature, leading the analysis process, synthesising findings in the literature review, submission (corresponding author), and revision.

Paper III: Conceptualisation and design of the paper, data collection and processing, analysing and interpretation of data, drafting and writing the paper as first author, leading the writing process together with co-authors submission (corresponding author), and revision.

Paper IV: Design of the paper, data collection and processing, analysing and interpretation of the data, drafting and writing the paper as first author, leading the writing process together with co-authors, submission (corresponding author), and revision.

Preface

"Borders? I have never seen one. But I have heard they exists in the minds of some people."

- Thor Heyerdahl

The above quote on *borders* is printed on a red cup that sits on my desk, a relic from my current office. While I am unaware of the backstory behind the text printed on the cup, I recall a moment in 2021 when I sipped my morning coffee from it and found a connection to my research. Thor Heyerdahl was a Norwegian adventurer and ethnographer famous for his voyages across oceans, which served to demonstrate the potential for contact between ancient people separated by vast distances. Though I may not relate to Heyerdahl's adventure of crossing the oceans, my research presented in this thesis similarly highlights the possibility of promoting connections between distinct scientific disciplines. However, before I go any deeper into the topic of borders, or as I will refer to them throughout this thesis, boundaries, I find it necessary to provide some context, and I begin with my personal journey towards obtaining my PhD. Ever since I was 11 years old, when I filled out answers to questions in the memory books of school friends about my goals for adulthood, conducting research consistently ranked among my top three choices. Alongside dreams of becoming a football player (a passion I pursued from ages 8 to 16) or working with animals, the fascination of 'doing research' intrigued me. It was the notion of becoming an 'expert' in a specific field that particularly resonated with me. I envisioned myself as one of those esteemed experts invited to share insights on television news segments: "And now, we turn to Professor Hausken, who will enlighten us on this critical topic that demands greater understanding." Despite my shyness, I believed that possessing extensive knowledge in a particular area would grant me the confidence to speak with authority and clarity.

My early interest in sport, health, and health promotion led me to question why people make the choices they make in relation to health and what influence peoples' choices have on their health behaviours. These questions drew me to the fields of psychology and sociology. In 2009, I earned my bachelor's degree in social sciences with a specialisation in psychology and sociology from the Norwegian University of Science and Technology (NTNU), Trondheim. I enjoyed the combination of psychology and sociology as they illuminated different aspects of human health behaviour. I therefore did my master's degree in health and social psychology at the University of Oslo. While I did take courses in qualitative methods during my bachelor's and master's programs, the majority of the courses offered focused on quantitative research. Furthermore, many students and teachers approached their research using quantitative methodologies. Consequently, a quantitative approach to research was something that I carried into my next role as a research assistant.

After my master's, I became a research assistant in Mona Bjelland's postdoctoral project 'Family & Dietary habits (F&D)' at the Department of Nutrition, Institute of Basic Medical Sciences, University of Oslo. In this role, I worked with quantitative data and contributed to the development of a family and dietary habits-questionnaire (Bjelland et al., 2014; Hausken et al., 2019). Due to positive experiences from my time as a research assistant, I decided to pursue a PhD.

On the 3rd of January 2017, I took up a PhD position in the research project 'Injury-free children and adolescents: 'Towards better practice in Swedish football (FIT project)' at the Department of Food and Nutrition, and Sport Science, University of Gothenburg. I was drawn to the project's emphasis on preventing injuries among youth athletes and its commitment to promote individual health and well-being. In my role within the FIT project, I became familiar with sport injuries from various scientific perspectives including biomechanics, sport psychology, sport sociology, and sport coaching. To prepare for this role, I explored literature from diverse fields and attended courses in biomechanics to understand biomedical testing and qualitative methods to conduct observations and interviews effectively.

By exploring diverse disciplinary literature, conducting the FIT project's studies, completing coursework, and collaborating with researchers from different fields, I gained insights into how researchers' contexts – cultural, social, political, and others – shape their research traditions, values, practices, norms, and methodologies. However, it became challenging to navigate these differences and to manage the various aspects of the FIT project without addressing the integrative process. I also recognised an absence of practical interdisciplinary research examples despite longstanding calls for holistic approaches. Thus, I chose to focus on the *interdisciplinary research process* in youth sport injury in my research. In addition

to a growing interest in various research approaches, this decision was prompted by feedback that urged me to delineate my research from the FIT project and demonstrate my contribution to sport science and sport injury research. As I was situated within an interdisciplinary context, this effort proved challenging, echoing the sentiments of interdisciplinarian William H. Newell (2007) that interdisciplinary study is unconventional in academia and requires constant adaptation and ongoing learning.

Introduction

Sport science research has generated important knowledge concerning the prevention, causes and origins of sport injuries over the past years. Much of this knowledge has originated from monodisciplinary research approaches, where the perspective taken is limited to a single subdiscipline of sport science, and the research methods employed are either qualitative or quantitative (Burwitz et al., 1994; Woods et al., 2021). For the purpose of this thesis, a discipline is understood as a branch of learning or body of knowledge, typically studied in higher education, requiring specialised learning (Repko et al., 2020). Traditional disciplines in sport science include sport psychology, sport sociology, and sport medicine. Although monodisciplinary research approaches have generated a wealth of important knowledge on sport injuries, scholars have claimed that this research is simplistic and reductionist (Bekker, 2019; Bittencourt et al., 2016; Burwitz et al., 1994). At the heart of this criticism is the argument that such approaches oversimplify the multifactorial and complex nature of sport injuries. They do not consider the intricate interrelationship between the athlete and the context in which an injury occurs.

As a response to this criticism, the conceptualisation of athletes as complex systems that adapt, stabilise, and change in relation to their context has gained increased momentum recently in sport injury research, particularly in the field of sport and exercise medicine (Bekker & Clark, 2016; Bittencourt et al., 2016; Salmon & McLean, 2020). Rather than employing linear approaches and one-size-fit-all solutions, many sport and exercise medicine researchers now acknowledge the importance of individually tailored intervention strategies for athletes that account for their unique situations and contexts. For example, athletes' active decision-making (Edouard et al., 2022) and lived experiences are now being emphasised as significant contextual factors influencing sport injuries (Monsonís et al., 2021). Moreover, injury prevention initiatives are co-created with end users (e.g., athletes, coaches, sport organisations) (Ageberg et al., 2024; Fagher et al., 2022). Recent research has also incorporated a gendered environmental lens to better understand how gender can operate as a contextual factor influencing anterior cruciate ligament (ACL) injury in female athletes (Parsons et al., 2021).

Finally, the concept of methodological pluralism, i.e., the integration of qualitative and quantitative methods, has been emphasised as a significant strategy forward (Bekker, 2019). Indeed, incorporating qualitative methodologies can shed light on the dynamic and complex relationship between individual performance, biology, and the broader social and cultural context in which youth athletes operate. This has been demonstrated by several social scientific studies (e.g., Bjørndal & Rognland, 2018; Malcom, 2006; Schubring & Thiel, 2014b).

The importance of understanding the athlete as a *whole* person, who interacts with and is influenced by their context (including sporting culture, coaches, training methods) has also been stressed by the International Olympic Committee (IOC) in relation to injury prevention among *youth* athletes (Bergeron et al., 2015; Bergeron et al., 2022). Injuries in youth athletes can have many severe negative consequences that include, but are not limited to, drop out from sport and poor health (Bakken, 2019; Persson et al., 2020). In sum, there is an increasing awareness that research can provide stakeholders with up-to-date knowledge that addresses the multiple dimensions of sport injuries to develop healthy, capable, and resilient young athletes (Bergeron et al., 2015).

Although the research landscape is changing and there has been a greater recognition of the benefits of integrated, contextually oriented sport injury research, many current discussions take place at the theoretical level. Examples of applied interdisciplinary research are thus scarce. Several scholars argue that the reasons for this lack of applied research are related to the many challenges of conducting integrated research. For example, several scholars emphasise challenges of receiving funding and publishing integrated research (Buekers et al., 2017; Campbell, 2005). Furthermore, there are differences between research traditions related to philosophical assumptions. These differences can lead to misunderstandings, communication issues, and difficulties in integrating disciplinary knowledge, theory, and research methods in practice (Bracken & Oughton, 2006; Lunde et al., 2012; Thorpe et al., 2022). Recently, some sport science scholars from New Zealand have attempted to overcome such obstacles by considering the problem of athlete health using a holistic and integrated approach (Schofield et al., 2020). Their work is both promising and inspiring as well as helpful for my own research, especially considering how they collect and compare quantitative measures of low energy availability (LEA) with qualitative interview data on athletes while working across disciplines.

Against this background, this thesis specifically focuses on the process of conducting interdisciplinary youth sport injury research. The interdisciplinary process of this

thesis is conducted by sport science scholars from different disciplines working together with a single interdisciplinarian (me) to integrate disciplinary knowledge and qualitative and quantitative research techniques and data throughout the research process. The main reason for employing such an approach is to generate a more comprehensive understanding of youth sport injuries, which can subsequently enhance injury prevention strategies and promote athlete health and well-being.

Aim and research questions

The overall aim of this thesis is to explore and explain the methodological insights that can be gained by conducting interdisciplinary youth sport injury research. Three research questions guide the thesis:

- 1) What is the base of existing disciplinary knowledge on youth sport injuries and how does this knowledge shape the understanding of youth sport injuries?
- 2) What contextual and methodological issues are important to consider in interdisciplinary youth sport injury research?
- 3) How can qualitative and quantitative youth sport injury data be integrated in an interdisciplinary research process?

To achieve this goal and to answer the three research questions, I draw from research conducted in the project 'Injury-free children and adolescents: 'Towards better practice in Swedish football (FIT project)' within which I have conducted my research and been employed as a PhD student. I will also draw from the four papers cited earlier.

Research context

This thesis is written within the field of sport science, which is, according to the University of Gothenburg's web site: "...a third-cycle subject focussing on sport, exercise and physical activity applying a multidisciplinary perspective" (University of Gothenburg, 2021). A 'multidisciplinary perspective' implies that sport is a complex phenomenon that needs to be studied from different disciplines with different approaches to generate knowledge of the 'whole'. This thesis and the FIT project more generally, can be understood in accordance with the abovementioned description of sport science. However, researchers studying the issue of *sport injuries* over the last years, particularly PhD students at the University of Gothenburg,

have mainly employed monodisciplinary approaches and used quantitative research techniques (e.g., Augustsson, 2009; Desai, 2021; Jungmalm, 2021; Lundberg, 2021; Lundblad, 2019). This thesis therefore represents an alternative way to study sport injuries in youth football players that aims to complement already established approaches.

The FIT project

The FIT project was initiated and created based on a call for research on health and performance in child/youth sport by the Swedish Research Council for Sport Science (CIF). CIF specified that the research should be interdisciplinary and comprehensive. An application was made for a PhD fellowship in 2015. This fellowship received funding and my PhD position started in 2017. The project received ethical approval from the regional ethical review board in Gothenburg on 18 October 2017 (Dnr 815-17).

The FIT project was designed as a longitudinal prospective study conducted at the Department of Food and Nutrition, and Sport Science, University of Gothenburg (GU), Sweden. The project's overarching research purpose was to provide evidence-based interdisciplinary injury prevention strategies. In providing this evidence, the research attempted to produce a comprehensive and integrated picture of injury aetiology in a sample of male and female Swedish youth football players aged 10 to 19. The research team consisted of five scholars, four from biomechanics, sport medicine, sociology, and sport coaching, and me, with a background in health and social psychology. The FIT project's disciplinary perspectives were biomedical (biomechanics, sport medicine) and sociological (sport sociology, sport coaching).

The FIT project involved four sub-studies:

- A prospective questionnaire study using the Oslo Sport Trauma Research Center Questionnaire on Health Problems, OSTRC-H (Clarsen et al., 2014) to record incidence and prevalence of health problems in youth football players over a five-month period.
- 2) A one-time biomedical testing battery involving clinical examination, isometric strength measurements, running analysis and knee stability.
- 3) Observations of training sessions of youth football players and their coaches.
- 4) Interviews with youth football players and coaches.

More information on the four sub-studies can be found in paper I (Hausken et al., 2018). During my PhD student employment, I was involved in all aspects of the FIT project, which included writing the application for ethics approval, project preparation, development and testing of methods, recruitment of research participants, implementation of the four sub-studies, data management, and data analysis. Figure 1 visualises the timeline of the FIT project's four studies as well as my PhD research.





Paper I was written before all sub-studies of the FIT project were conducted and serves as a project protocol for the FIT project and as a contextual background for the three following papers. Paper II presents a narrative review of youth sport injury research to support the proposition of an interdisciplinary research process. Paper III includes data from sub-study 1 but focuses on methodological implications. Paper IV relates to the process of integrating data from the four sub-studies. The four papers are also described in more detail in the chapter named 'Methodological approach'.

Outline of the thesis

The following chapter, 'Background', provides a picture of the field of sport science and specifically, an understanding and appreciation of the relevance of interdisciplinarity in youth sport injury research. This is followed by a chapter that describes the thesis' theoretical and conceptual framework, which is grounded in the concepts of complexity and interdisciplinarity. Next, a chapter describes the methodological approach employed for this thesis. Furthermore, this chapter accomplishes two tasks: 1) positions the thesis and me as a researcher in the field of sport science; and 2) outlines the different strategies that I have applied to be able to explore and explain methodological insights that can be gained by conducting interdisciplinary youth sport injury research. The chapter named 'Findings' presents the thesis' main insights in relation to the three research questions and my papers. Findings from paper II correspond to research question 1 regarding disciplinary knowledge on youth sport injuries. Findings from paper III correspond to research question 2 regarding contextual and methodological issues. Finally, findings from paper IV correspond to research question 3 regarding the integration of qualitative and quantitative youth sport injury data. In the next chapter, 'Discussion', I discuss the insights gained from addressing the three research questions. The final chapter, 'Conclusion', summarises the thesis, and highlights key contributions, implications, and offers final reflections.

Background – setting the scene

In their book *Introduction to interdisciplinary studies*, Repko et al. (2020, p. 28) assert that "understanding why things are the way they are is foundational to learning." Examining the past is crucial because it shapes the present. Exploring historical contexts fosters critical thinking, deepens comprehension, and encourages inquiry, curiosity, and a holistic perspective, all of which are essential for addressing complex issues (Repko et al., 2020). While the following discussion does not aim to provide a definitive analysis or a comprehensive overview of the evolution of sport science research and its sub-disciplines, nor an exhaustive summary of the existing models, frameworks, and theories employed in sport injury research, it does provide a valuable context for this thesis. These sections aim to shed light on how sport science knowledge has been shaped by disciplinary approaches to phenomena specific to sport, such as sport injuries.

Sport science – a brief overview

During the late 19th and early 20th century, scientific disciplines emerged, driven by the belief that disciplines were the primary means to organise and classify areas of knowledge (Stichweh, 2001). Specialisation within these disciplines was celebrated as a positive progression, which shifted scholarly expectations from possessing broad knowledge of the world to acquiring deep expertise in specific domains (Repko et al., 2020). This trend marked a departure from the notion of a unified scientific approach. As disciplines flourished, so did the formation of scientific communities, where members assumed the role of gatekeepers for their respective fields, providing specialised training that provided prestige (Repko et al., 2012; Stichweh, 2001). Academic journals at this time initially aimed for broad international coverage but gradually encouraged separate disciplinary dialogues, leading to increased specialisation in their research fields (Repko et al., 2020). Consequently, as publication formats became more stringent, disciplines grew increasingly isolated from one another, a process exacerbated by heightened competition for university resources (Repko et al., 2020). As the scientific disciplines were becoming more specialised, the study of sport gained traction (Loland & McNamee, 2017). Educational institutions, particularly in Europe and the US, began to establish sports teams, competitions, and intercollegiate leagues that broadened the focus of physical education to include team sports like football, baseball, cricket, and track and field (Lewis, 1970). Throughout the 20th century, sports and athletics became increasingly integrated into academia, and this led to the emergence of sport as an academic discipline, often known as 'sport science', particularly in Europe (Loland & McNamee, 2017). In the US, the term 'kinesiology' became commonly used to refer to human movement and physical activity. First introduced by a Swedish scholar in the 19th century, kinesiology was used in physical education settings to denote movement analysis (Renson, 2002). In the 1960s and 1970s, the study of human movement and physical activity, particularly with a focus on biomechanics (mechanical kinesiology), was central to the field, while the scholarship in the humanities was largely marginalised (Newell, 2021; Renson, 2002). The field at that time was an amalgamation of related disciplines, each specialised in studying different aspects of human movement and physical activity, such as physiology, psychology, biomechanics, and physical education pedagogy (Renson, 2002). Consequently, the scientific approach to human movement and physical activity during this period was predominantly reductionist (Newell, 2021). By the 1990s, concerns arose about the field's overspecialisation and fragmentation, which prompted several integrative efforts, including a refinement of the field (Renson, 2002). Today, there are growing signs of kinesiology, particularly in the US, being considered an interdisciplinary field, where the integration of various disciplines is a standard practice in the fast-paced, competitive research environment (Newell, 2021).

In Sweden and other Scandinavian countries, the rise of *sport science* as a field occurred around the mid- to late 1970s, slightly later than in countries like the US and Germany (Eliasson, 2014). During this period, sport science encompassed various scientific disciplines, such as exercise physiology, anatomy, biomechanics, kinesiology, pedagogy, history, sociology, and physical education (Eliasson, 2014; Loland, 2000; Woods et al., 2021).

In Sweden and Scandinavia, the term 'sport' (or 'idrott' in Swedish) is inclusive and encompasses not only competitive activities and intense physical exertion but also outdoor and exercise activities (Eliasson, 2014). The complexity of sport is acknowledged in these regions, prompting collaboration across various disciplines to establish a robust and scientifically anchored knowledge base (Eliasson, 2014). Consequently, the field of sport science, or 'idrottsvetenskap' in Swedish, differs somewhat from international counterparts, where it is often rooted in a biological and natural scientific understanding. Instead, sport science in Sweden and Scandinavia can be understood as *interdisciplinary* in nature and is often approached with a social lens (Larsson, 2018).

This interdisciplinary and social understanding is evident in the approach taken by academic institutions in the region. For example, Örebro University defines sport science as: "...an interdisciplinary subject and as the study of physical activity undertaken with the goal of promoting physical and mental health, recreation, competition, performance, and aesthetic experience" (Örebro University, 2023). Similarly, Malmö University's Department of Sport Science "offers a broad range of courses and programmes in an interdisciplinary environment, with sports at the core" (Malmö University, 2024). Moreover, the Norwegian University of Science and Technology (NTNU) in Trondheim, Norway, situates sport science within the Department of Sociology and Political Sciences, highlighting the social scientific aspect of sports and physical activity. This Scandinavian emphasis on adopting a social scientific approach to sports and recognising the interdisciplinary nature of the field can be seen as an enabling factor that led to the FIT project at the University of Gothenburg being funded.

While sport science is commonly viewed as an interdisciplinary field encompassing different disciplines spanning both the natural and social sciences, it is crucial to acknowledge the diverse research approaches applied to sportspecific phenomena like sport injuries. Larsson (2013) identifies three prevalent approaches within sport science: monodisciplinary, multidisciplinary, and interdisciplinary. These approaches have significantly shaped the evolution of sport science at Swedish universities (Larsson, 2013). Monodisciplinary approaches involve research conducted from the perspective of individual scientific disciplines, each with its own theories and methodologies (Burwitz et al., 1994; Eliasson, 2014). Moreover, although not without exceptions, monodisciplinary research approaches tend to apply either qualitative or quantitative research techniques. Loland (2000) suggests that while monodisciplinary approaches aim to establish a unified understanding of sport to bolster the academic identity of sport science, they risk exclusivity and may impede scientific rigor and clarity.

Multidisciplinary approaches typically entail collaboration among scholars from various disciplines within a shared project. However, these approaches often lack integration, with researchers working parallel and apart from each other rather than integrating knowledge, methods, or findings (Burwitz et al., 1994; Phoenix et al., 2013). According to Larsson (2013), interdisciplinary approaches in Swedish sport science are based on the idea that various subject areas, such as physiology, sports pedagogy, and sports history, can each offer unique perspectives on a phenomenon. For example, health can be examined through physiological, neuroscientific, psychological, and educational lenses. In research, this approach requires the integration of information from different subdisciplines of sport science, which can result in a stronger collaboration between them.

Despite their success, monodisciplinary and multidisciplinary approaches have been criticised for hindering integration and collaboration across disciplines (Burwitz et al., 1994; Loland, 2000). Larsson (2013) therefore suggests that these disciplinary 'silos' have led to a limited understanding of research methodologies across different areas. Moreover, Repko et al. (2020) argue that a focus on disciplines influences departmental curriculum decisions and personnel hiring and promotion, favouring those aligned with disciplinary norms. According to Woods et al. (2021), sport science is characterised by silo-approaches, which is reinforced by specialised scientific journals that establish boundaries around specific disciplines. Furthermore, as Campbell (2005) emphasises, editorial boards, often composed of experts from particular disciplines, act as gatekeepers, which can pose challenges for reviewing articles outside their areas of expertise. This specialisation may lead to biases that favours research aligned with the editors' expertise, potentially neglecting, or undervaluing interdisciplinary work. Encouraging diversity on editorial boards could, according to Dada et al., (2022), foster integrated research and enable journals to adapt to emerging trends, remaining at the forefront of their fields.

The specialisation and tendency toward monodisciplinarity in the field of sport science have faced critisism for adopting a reductionist approach to the understanding of sport-specific issues (Bekker, 2019; Burwitz et al., 1994) and for fostering "confined and insular thinking" (Woods et al., 2021, p. 2). Nevertheless, it is important to acknowledge the valuable insights produced by these disciplinary approaches. For instance, with relevance to the topic of this thesis, sport medicine has yielded effective interventions that mitigate the risk of prevalent and severe sport injuries (Arnason et al., 2008; Olsen et al., 2005; Soligard et al., 2008). Additionally, sport psychologists have developed various psychological models for assessing sport injury risk and facilitating rehabilitation, offering valuable tools for athletes and injury prevention (Santi & Pietrantoni, 2013). Finally, sport sociological research has contextualised injury risk and strive to influence practices and policies within the sports industry to create safer and more equitable environments for athletes (Bjørndal et al., 2017; Spaaij & Schulenkorf, 2014). As will be further discussed in the "Theoretical and conceptual framework'-chapter, incorporating such disciplinary knowledge is fundamental to the interdisciplinary research process, and highlight the benefits of specialised expertise. Against this background, I now turn to research on sport injuries.

Sport injury research

While discussions and concerns about sport injuries have persisted in society and literature since ancient Greece (Nomikos et al., 2010), the initial systematic approaches to understanding sport injuries emerged in the 1960s and 1970s (Hackfort & Kleinert, 2007). During this period, it became increasingly recognised, both in Europe and elsewhere, that participation in sports could lead not only to positive health outcomes but also to negative consequences, such as injuries (van Mechelen et al., 1992). Consequently, organisations like the World Health Organization (WHO) and the Council of Europe began to advocate for preventive strategies to reduce sport injuries (van Mechelen et al., 1992). Researchers also directed their efforts toward injury prevention, treatment, and rehabilitation from different disciplinary perspectives. In this work, identifying risk factors and mechanisms was, and remains, a crucial initial step before the development, implementation, and evaluation of injury prevention interventions (Finch, 2006; van Mechelen et al., 1992).

From the 1980s to the 2000s, research on sport injuries continued to expand, focusing on comprehending the biomechanics, causes, and risk factors across various sports. Moreover, perhaps correlated with the rise in sport injuries and the escalating demands on athletic performance (Hackfort & Kleinert, 2007), there was a continuous progression in research methodologies and analytical tools, along with the formulation of significant disciplinary models of injury causation. Notably, within the field of sport psychology, Andersen and Williams' (1988; also see Williams & Andersen, 1998) stress-related model for sport injury causation gained prominence, influencing subsequent research in sport injury psychology. In the field of sport medicine, an early model of sport injury causation was put forward by Meeuwisse in 1994 who advocated for a multifactorial approach to assessing injury causation that accounted for both intrinsic and extrinsic risk factors (Meeuwisse, 1994). Meeuwisse et al. (2007) revised this model in 2007, emphasizing a more dynamic approach to injury development rather than a linear one. Another pertinent framework worth mentioning is the Translating Research

into Injury Prevention Practice (TRIPP) framework (Finch, 2006), which relates to implementation research and underscores the importance of ensuring that prevention strategies are adopted in practice. The TRIPP framework outlines six stages of essential steps in establishing the evidence base for injury prevention. Furthermore, scholars have underscored the significance of documenting overuse injuries and health issues among athletes. This led to the development of new methodologies for recording such concerns, such as the Oslo Sports Trauma Research Center Overuse Injury Questionnaire (OSTRC-O) and the Oslo Sports Trauma Research Center Questionnaire on Health Problems (OSTRC-H), updated as the OSTRC-O2 and the OSTRC-H2 in 2020 (Clarsen et al., 2020). Finally, the field of sport sociology has significantly contributed to youth sport injury research, particularly by examining how interpersonal and contextual factors influence youth athletes' experiences of risk and injury (e.g., Cavallerio et al., Nixon, 1993). For instance, Malcom's (2006) ethnographic study highlights how young girls learn to conform to expectations of ignoring injury and pain due to a sport specific socialisation process.

The importance of researching injuries in *youth* athletes has been recognised. In this context, youth sport injury research has gained momentum in the 1970s, mainly focusing on establishing injury rates, type, and severity in youth (e.g., Nilsson & Roaas, 1978; Sullivan et al., 1980; Zito, 1983). Recently, the International Olympic Committee (IOC) presented recommendations for developing healthy, resilient, and capable youth athletes emphasising the need to address injury rates and prevention in youth sport (Bergeron et al., 2015). In the context of youth football (aged 10-19), research across various disciplines such as biomedicine, sport psychology, and sport sociology has highlighted the significant problem of injuries (Ivarsson et al., 2019; Johnson & Ivarsson, 2011; Jones et al., 2019; Robles-Palazón et al., 2021; Åman et al., 2016). Notably, injury rates tend to spike during periods of rapid growth and maturation (Read et al., 2018; van der Sluis et al., 2014; Wik, 2021). Research indicates an overall incidence rate of 5.7 injuries per 1000 hours in male and 6.77 injuries per 1000 hours in female football players under 19 years of age (Robles-Palazón et al., 2021). These figures are notably higher compared to other youth team sports like handball (Olsen et al., 2006), basketball (Longo et al., 2012), and volleyball (Bere et al., 2015). Moreover, studies demonstrate that injury incidences, particularly during matches, tend to rise with age (Faude et al., 2013), with male and female football players aged 15 to 17 years experiencing particularly high rates (Söderman et al., 2001).

The concerns about the high injury rate in youth football are twofold: First, injuries sustained during youth can influence the onset of injuries later in an athlete's career (Steffen, Myklebust, Andersen, et al., 2008; Wangensteen et al., 2016). Second, injuries at the child and youth sport levels may lead to drop-out from sports among children and adolescents, which can negatively impact lifelong physical activity and wellbeing (Persson et al., 2020; Maffulli et al., 2010; Whittaker et al., 2017). Given that football is the most popular sport among children and adolescents in several and Scandinavian countries (Emmonds European et al., 2021; Riksidrottsförbundet, 2021), the prevention of injuries in youth football remains a crucial area of research.

This brief overview illustrates the historical prevalence of monodisciplinary research approaches in sport injury research, which have yielded valuable insights into injury development among youth athletes. Furthermore, research conducted within the different disciplines differ in their choices of theory, methodology and research techniques when studying sport injuries. Importantly, different paradigmatic approaches¹ also significantly shape how a specific discipline employs certain methodologies and research techniques. For example, biomedical researchers usually base their assumptions on a positivistic view, which entails an understanding of sport injuries as objective realities that can be understood through the application of quantitative methods. Examples of how current youth sport injury research relates to different paradigms are presented in paper II and the 'Findings'-chapter.

In response to contemporary calls for methodological pluralism and integrated research in sport injury research, relying only on disciplinary knowledge and monodisciplinary approaches has proven to be inadequate, however. Such approaches tend to concentrate on limited aspects of the athlete, thereby overlooking the complex interactions between individuals, the physical and social environment (Wiese-Bjornstal, 2010).

Paradigms are philosophical frameworks or belief systems of a scientific field, based on ontological, epistemological, and methodological assumptions (Lincoln et al., 2011). Three established research paradigms commonly shape sport injury research: positivism, postpositivism, and interpretivism. Ontology deals with the nature of reality and existence, questioning whether reality is external and identifiable or socially constructed and subjective (Morgan, 2007). Epistemology relates to ways of knowing reality and involves how researchers engage with that reality (Phoenix et al., 2013). Methodology includes the selection of design, data collection techniques, data analysis procedures, and the philosophical underpinnings that inform the research (McMeekin et al., 2020).

Theoretical and conceptual framework

This thesis draws from the concepts of complexity and interdisciplinarity. Considering the diverse interpretations and applications of complexity and interdisciplinarity among scholars and projects, I will explore and outline these in this chapter, also illustrating their utilisation in my research. Initially, a brief introduction is provided to complexity, both in general and within the domain of sport science/sport injury research.

Complexity

The concept of *complexity* has gained attention in sport injury research in the last decade and there are several publications that emphasise the need to address the complexity of sport injuries (e.g., Bekker, 2019; Bittencourt et al., 2016; Edouard & Ford, 2020). Interdisciplinarian Newell (2001, p. 1) argues that "the nature of complex systems provides a rationale for interdisciplinary study". To better appreciate this argument, some key tenets of complex systems are important to understand. Here, I use the example of an athlete as a complex system. Based on current sport injury literature that emphasises complexity, understanding an athlete as a complex system entails an understanding of the athlete as someone who adapts and changes based on the dynamic interactions and the collective influence of social and cultural factors (Bekker & Clark, 2016; Edouard & Ford, 2020; Parsons et al., 2021). The ability to adapt and change differ from simple and complicated systems (Bekker, 2019), and for complex systems, three key tenets are important to understand: nonlinearity, improbability, and local knowledge.

Nonlinearity. Central to understanding complex systems, is the notion of *nonlinearity*. Nonlinearity implies that A plus B does not necessarily equal C. For example, a weak muscle (A) plus psychological stress (B) does not necessarily result in an injury (C), even though research has found associations between muscle weakness and stress as individual risk factors (e.g., Ridder et al., 2017; Steffen et al., 2009). A complex system, such as an athlete, consists of physical components (e.g., muscles, cells) and contextual components (e.g., sports club, coach, teammates, family), for

example. The relationship between these components is nonlinear, meaning that small changes to one part of the system, for example the athletes' football technique, can lead to possibly unexpected changes in other parts of the system. In other words, the combined effect is not automatically the sum of the separate effects (Byrne, 2001). In an interdisciplinary research process, the different disciplines provide an understanding of how the various components operate within and around the athlete. But further, an interdisciplinary process generates insights into the nonlinear interactions between the components and what they produce together (Newell, 2001).

Improbability. Second, since this nonlinearity gives rise to unexpected behaviour of the athlete, or in other words, since an athlete can spontaneously modify her behaviour to accommodate unexpected changes such as pain, it is difficult to make predictions. Thus, the *improbability* of effects can be the only expected outcome (Bekker, 2017; Newell, 2001). The same is true for an interdisciplinary research process that, for example, integrates knowledge and/or methods to develop more effective injury prevention interventions. According to Newell (2001, p. 22), an intervention that is developed on the basis of an interdisciplinary process "can propose a modest intervention that turns out to produce large and unexpected results", which may differ greatly from what was planned and predicted from the outset. The emphasis placed on improbability and complexity reflects the recently increased focus on the need for developing and evaluating complex interventions and complexity-informed research in sport science and health research. Skivington et al. (2021, p. 21), for example, emphasises how a complex intervention generate outcomes that are dependent on "exogenous factors, including the characteristics of recipients, and/or the context or system within which it is implemented". Certainly, the improbability of effect due to complexity needs to be considered. Furthermore, interdisciplinary scholars argue that by using interdisciplinary approaches, a more effective basis for action can be achieved as well as innovative and original insights into complex problems (Newell, 2007; Spaaij, 2014).

Local knowledge. The third key tenet is the importance of local knowledge, or knowledge of specific parts of the system that give rise to the system's behaviour. Newell (2001) argues that this tenet is typically overlooked in attempts to understand complex systems. Translated to sport injury research, an athlete can, for example, be stressed about an upcoming exam at school and get injured right before the exam. The researcher measuring the athlete's stress levels at that point in time might conclude that exam-stress caused the injury. A closer examination of other components in the athlete's context by applying 'local knowledge' may, however, show that the coach had changed her behaviour towards the athlete, which also affected the athlete's stress and the injury's aetiology. Local knowledge is here understood as disciplinary and contextual knowledge, thus emphasising the importance of drawing from different disciplinary knowledge in an interdisciplinary process when researching sport injuries.

The three complexity tenets – *nonlinearity, improbability*, and *local knowledge* – provide a way of thinking about sport injuries *and* the interdisciplinary research process. Unlike simple or complicated understandings of sport injuries and mono- or multidisciplinary approaches, which may oversimplify the issue, a complex understanding and interdisciplinary approach emphasises uncovering, examining, and influencing the nonlinear interactions between different components. This perspective suggests that it is crucial to explore the interconnected nature of disciplinary knowledge in sport injury research.

Having described the key tenets of complexity, it is further important to 1) explain how the concept of complexity relates to current sport injury research and 2) show how and where my research contributes to the current discussions about complexity.

Complexity and sport injury research

As noted, the idea that sport injuries are complex is gaining momentum. Sport injury research is witnessing what can be called a complexity turn, with researchers stressing the need to approach sport injuries in new and alternative ways (Bolling et al., 2018; Edouard & Ford, 2020; Parsons et al., 2021). There is, however, considerable variation in the ways that scholars define, understand, and approach complexity. In general, three different understandings of and approaches to complexity are employed in current sport injury research.

The first, and what might seem as a prominent approach to complexity in sport science and sport injury research, is the application of complex statistical models and computer-based simulations such as the Agent-Based Modelling (ABM) and Systems Dynamics (SD) modelling (Bittencourt et al., 2016; Hulme et al., 2019a; Hulme et al., 2019b). Such models and simulations are computer-based. The ABM, for example, is used to theoretically observe and explore the mechanism(s) by which collective behaviour among, for example, athletes and coaches, gives rise to rates of sport injuries. SD modelling is used to identify and simulate the effect of different interventions. According to Hulme and colleagues (2019a, p. 1510), such computational and modelling approaches move sport injury research towards "a
theoretically driven computational modelling paradigm that can complement traditional statistical regression analyses." These scholars emphasise the use of quantitative and statistical methods common in the natural sciences. One result, however, is that the approach is limited in recognising the importance of athletes' interactions within contexts and hence, ignores the significance of sociocultural conditions that other scholars have identified as relevant (Bolling et al., 2018; Ivarsson et al., 2019; Parsons et al., 2021).

The second approach integrates qualitative methods and adopts a sociocultural perspective to address the complexity of sport injuries (Bekker et al., 2020; Verhagen & Bolling, 2018; Wiese-Bjornstal, 2010). Advocates of this approach argue that qualitative methods offer valuable insights into the contextual factors surrounding injuries and their prevention (Bolling et al., 2018; Monsonís et al., 2021; Parsons et al., 2021). These methods may involve engaging athletes in dialogue to highlight their perspectives and experiences (Bolling, 2019). The potential of qualitative methods in sport science and sport injury research has gained recognition, with some scholars noting a shift towards greater legitimacy and acceptance of qualitative research and interdisciplinary practices within sport studies, a shift that encourages innovation and creativity (Evans et al., 2021). Qualitative methods have been utilised to explore significant aspects such as growth and maturation in youth athletes (Schubring & Thiel, 2014a; Verhagen & Bolling, 2018). However, it is also acknowledged that relying only on qualitative methods may overlook important aspects of sport injury aetiology. Sociologist Thorpe (2014, p. 667) reflects upon the divide between the biological and social in relation to exercise and female reproductive hormones, writing that: ..." there is nothing quite like surgery or time in a hospital ward to remind us of the complex processes operating inside our bodies, beyond our sociological gaze".

The third approach relates to the concept of *methodological pluralism* (Bekker, 2019). Bekker (2019, p. 80) criticises the first quantitative and statistical understanding of complexity, proposing that it overemphasises "the epistemological questions of how multifactorialism is accounted for and… [underemphasises] the ontological considerations and assumptions we make about the world". In Bekker's view, this situation reflects a dissonance between how complexity is understood and applied to sport injury research. Bekker (2019) therefore suggests that complexity be used as a framework for injury prevention research to formulate other types of research questions. This framework should facilitate methodological pluralism, or the application of both qualitative and quantitative methods. According to Bekker (personal communication, May 2020), methodological pluralism is

equivalent to interdisciplinarity as applied by the FIT project and in my thesis. By applying *methodological pluralism* as a third approach to complexity, researchers could aim – as I do with this thesis – to produce a more comprehensive understanding of a phenomenon by drawing from and integrating existing disciplinary knowledge and methods. Certainly, methodological pluralism, as suggested by Bekker (2019) and interdisciplinarity, as previously called for by Burwitz et al. (1994) in the 1990s and recently also suggested by Parson et al. (2021), have the potential to account for context. They also can aim to integrate knowledge from various disciplines across research paradigms. It is here, in the third approach to complexity that my thesis contributes to sport injury research by exploring and explaining the process of conducting interdisciplinarity is provided.

Interdisciplinarity

Scholars describe that the interest in interdisciplinarity began to develop once the disciplines were established at the end of the 19th and the start of the 20th century (Klein & Frodeman, 2017; Repko et al., 2020). As a counterbalance to the specialisation and separation of the disciplines, students in Western universities, particularly in the US, demanded more holistic education and science (Repko et al., 2020; Sokolova, 2013). Protests led to multiple 'waves' of interdisciplinarity, which involved the establishment of different interdisciplinary programs (e.g., women's studies and environmental studies) and non-profit organisations. These programs and organisations were dedicated to advance integrated research, as well as new fields of research and interdisciplinary curricula intended to promote integration across the disciplines (Klein & Frodeman, 2017). In the 1970s, interdisciplinary studies successfully solidified their position as a scientific field in the US, primarily due to the efforts of pioneering analysts of interdisicplinarians William H. Newell and Julie Klein. To demonstrate and clarify the essence and application of interdisciplinarity, the non-profit organisation Association for Integrative Studies (AIS) was established in 1979 (Repko et al., 2020), renamed in 2013 to the Association for Interdisciplinary Studies.

According to Burwitz et al. (1994), there have been signs of support for interdisciplinarity within the sport science and sport injury community since the 1980s from a range of individuals from the subdisciplines of sport psychology, exercise physiology, biomechanics, and sport sociology (e.g., Gould, 1982; Maguire, 1991). For instance, sport psychologist Gould (1982) underscored in the 1980s the necessity of employing diverse methods to advance knowledge in the field, highlighting sport injuries as complex phenomena influenced by numerous internal and external factors.

Despite early calls for interdisciplinarity in sport science and sport injury research, interdisciplinary studies focusing on athletes were slow to develop, however (Burwitz et al., 1994). Recently, Sokolova (2013, p. 1) has suggested that "in the presence of unprecedented social and environmental challenges we might be witnessing something that Klein (1990, p. 54) refers to as 'quiet revolutions', whereby our understanding of science, its function and methodology is rapidly changing". The landscape does indeed appear to be changing, also for sport science and sport injury research. Some funding agencies in the Nordic countries are attempting to facilitate more interdisciplinary research. For instance, the Swedish Research Council for Sport Science (CIF) made a call for interdisciplinary research in 2014; as a result, the FIT project was developed in which this doctoral thesis was written. Related to research on sport injuries, The Research Council of Norway issued a call for large-scale interdisciplinary research projects in 2020, resulting in funding for the ongoing interdisciplinary sport injury research project Preventing injuries in youth sport through an interdisciplinary and theory-based approach' at the Norwegian School of Sport Sciences. A final example outside of the Nordic countries can be found in New Zealand (Schofield et al., 2020; Thorpe et al., 2019). Thorpe and colleagues aim to understand the complexities of sportswomen's experiences of low energy availability (LEA) and relative energy deficiency in sport (RED-S) by adopting an integrative approach. In sum, interest in integration and interdisciplinarity is (again) growing, both in Scandinavia as well as internationally. To date, however, no convincing interdisciplinary procedures for sport injury research have been developed.

Due to this lack of established interdisciplinary procedures in sport injury research, I have in my research turned to this very field of interdisciplinary studies. In this research I have especially focused on contributions by Newell (2006, 2007), Klein (2004; 2017), and Repko et al. (2020) who have significantly shaped interdisciplinary research over the past four decades. Their work provides a definition of interdisciplinarity and a framework for operationalisation of the interdisciplinary research process which is relevant and suitable to both research and the study of sport injuries.

For Newell (2007, p. 247), interdisciplinarity is "an effective approach to decision making regarding individual complex systems". The approach outlines certain assumptions about how to deal with complexity through a system-based

process. Elaborating on this definition, Klein and Newell (1997) define interdisciplinarity as:

...a process of answering a question, solving a problem, or addressing a topic that is too broad or complex to be dealt with adequately by a single discipline or profession... [interdisciplinary research] draws on disciplinary perspectives and integrates their insights through construction of a more comprehensive perspective. (p. 3)

Based on Klein and Newell's (1997) definition above, interdisciplinarity is in this thesis understood as a research process that recognises and appreciates multiple scientific perspectives from both the natural and social sciences, and that values the integration of disciplinary youth sport injury knowledge. Further, the interdisciplinary research process involves decisions and strategies about how to integrate different disciplinary knowledge and scientific methods to gain a more comprehensive understanding of the complex issue of sport injuries.

My understanding of interdisciplinarity might resemble a transdisciplinary approach that some sport scientists have recently called for and applied in their research (Thorpe et al., 2022). Transdisciplinarity is understood as an approach where researchers move in-between disciplinary boundaries, step out and try to create something new (Woods et al., 2021) and transcendence is a key term as opposed to integration (Klein, 2017). Although there are some similarities to an interdisciplinary approach, those who advocate transdisciplinarity in sport science emphasise that the aim is to *transcend* disciplinary concepts, terminology, and methods to create a higher-level framework or theory (Phoenix et al., 2013; Thorpe et al., 2020; Woods et al., 2021). Thus, transdisciplinary research involves a constant re-organisation of knowledge, where the disciplinary lines are blurred, as opposed to interdisciplinary research where scholars aim to draw from the disciplinary knowledge (Woods et al., 2021). Transdisciplinarity can also be understood as a dialogue between a group of scholars and scientists from different disciplines addressing shared concerns and topics which can lead to new models, concepts, and strategies (Thorpe et al., 2022). Often, transdisciplinary research also includes practitioners and stakeholders from outside of academia. However, this was not the case in the FIT project or my thesis.

Parts of the interdisciplinary research approach may also seem familiar to scholars conducting *mixed methods* research in, for example, health research and sport psychology (e.g., Fetters et al., 2013; O'Cathain et al., 2007). Mixed methods research does often aim to integrate qualitative and quantitative research techniques and data to gain a broader and deeper understanding, and to generate unique insights into multifaceted phenomena (Fetters et al., 2013; Johnson et al., 2007; Onwuegbuzie & Johnson, 2006). However, as discussed in paper IV (Hausken-Sutter et al., 2023), the type of interdisciplinarity undertaken in my thesis differs from mixed methods research approach in its attempt to consider *ontological* and *epistemological* differences between disciplinary approaches and between disciplinarians in an interdisciplinary team (i.e., interparadigmatic interdisciplinarity). Ontological and epistemological differences in interdisciplinary teams that work across research paradigms can result in problematic power relationships, language barriers, and misunderstandings that complicate the integration of knowledge, methods, and data (Bracken & Oughton, 2006; Lunde et al., 2012; Thorpe et al., 2022). Such onto-epistemological differences in interparadigmatic teams have received sparse attention in the practice of mixed methods research (O'Cathain et al., 2008; Ryba et al., 2022; Sale et al., 2002; Sparkes, 2015). Although I have drawn inspiration from various articles on mixed methods research, I have not opted to incorporate the term mixed methods into my research.

Existing interdisciplinary research projects in sport science and sport injury research are conducted by teams of scholars and not by single researchers (e.g., Lunde et al., 2012; Thorpe et al., 2022; Thorpe et al., 2019; Thorpe et al., 2020). Therefore, questions about the kinds of issues that can emerge in collaborative situations and how teams can deal with such issues are important to explore. However, the interdisciplinary scholars I mainly focus on in my research largely eschew issues concerning teamwork. Instead, they refer to the single researcher, i.e., 'The interdisciplinarian (Newell, 2006, 2007; Repko et al., 2012; Szostak, 2012). Newell's (2007, p. 247) rationale for focusing on the individual researcher is to avoid "mudd[ying] our understanding of interdisciplinarity" due to the "additional layer of challenges" teamwork generates. Yet, these additional layers entail exactly the ontological and epistemological differences that I understand as crucial for interdisciplinary teams. It is therefore questionable if these interdisciplinary scholars' operationalisation of interdisciplinarity can be applied to interdisciplinary teams and to the interparadigmatic context where I have conducted my research (i.e., the FIT project). Therefore, I also turn to sport science literature that contains reflections on, and practical experiences of, working across disciplinary and paradigmatic boundaries to better understand issues that can emerge in a team and how to deal with such issues (Heather et al., 2021; Schofield et al., 2020; Thorpe et al., 2022; Thorpe et al., 2020). Drawing from this research has helped me to better understand and deal with the 'muddiness' of interdisciplinarity that I have experienced as an interdisciplinary PhD student. Paper II in particular, explores

paradigmatic assumptions related to ontology and epistemology in disciplinary and interdisciplinary sport injury research.

Conceptualising the interdisciplinary research process

Interdisciplinary scholars such as Newell (2006, 2007), Repko et al. (2020) and Szostak (2012) propose a seemingly straightforward process in which conducting interdisciplinary research includes several steps. Although the proposed steps differ slightly between these scholars, they draw from each other's works and are similar in their content. Furterhmore, these scholars argue that the steps align with established principles of interdisciplinary research, offering a rationale for widely accepted best practices among interdisciplinarians (Newell, 2007; Repko et al., 2020). Despite the aforementioned criticism regarding Newell and colleagues' focus on the single interdisciplinarian, my thesis primarily draws on Newell's (2001, 2006, 2007) work on conceptualising the interdisciplinary research process. Although I have not carried out all the steps, I find many of Newell's steps relevant to my own research journey. Newell (2006, 2007) splits the interdisciplinary process into two parts: 1) Drawing from disciplinary perspectives, and 2) Integrating their insights through construction of a more comprehensive understanding. Table 1 outlines the two parts and their respective research steps as outlined by Newell (2006, 2007).

Table 1. The steps in the interdisciplinary research process by Newell (2006, 2007).

1) Drawing on disciplinary perspectives

- Defining the problem
- Determining relevant disciplines
- Developing a working command of the relevant concepts, theories, and methods of each discipline
- · Gathering all relevant disciplinary knowledge
- Studying the problem from the perspective of each discipline
- Generating disciplinary insights into the problem.

2) Integrating their insights through construction of a more comprehensive understanding

- Identifying conflicts in insights
- Evaluating assumptions and concepts in the context of the specific problem
- Resolving conflicts by working towards a common vocabulary and set of assumptions
- Creating common ground
- Constructing a new understanding of the problem
- Producing a model (metaphor, theme) that captures the new understanding
- Testing the understanding by attempting to solve the problem.

It is important to understand that although Newell's (2006, 2007) steps are outlined in a linear order, the process is iterative as well as complex. Some steps may overlap or might not be conducted at all (Newell, 2006, 2007; Repko et al., 2020). The iterative nature of the interdisciplinary process is also stressed by Szostak (2012, p. 7) and he therefore encourages researchers to "revisit earlier steps as they perform later steps, alter the question as new information is uncovered, embrace additional theories and methods as the limits of the first ones chosen become apparent, and so on". The concept of iteration is also relevant for this research as the process of reviewing and critically analysing disciplinary literature, conceptualising my research, and structuring the thesis has been an evolving process. Therefore, while I have chosen to present this thesis and its insights in a rather traditional, linear fashion, the research process has been far from linear.

Methodological approach

This chapter aims to: 1) outline the methodological and ethical assumptions and principles underpinning my thesis, and 2) describe the strategies applied to address the three research questions and achieve the thesis' aim. This also involves outlining the designs of my four papers. Regarding ethics, I particularly draw from Balsamo's (2017) chapter on ethics in interdisciplinary research when addressing ethical considerations concerning the intricacies of interdisciplinary collaboration and the incorporation of diverse perspectives and knowledge.

Methodological and ethical considerations

Positioning of thesis

My approach to exploring and explaining methodological insights gained from interdisciplinary youth sport injury research aligns in several aspects with social constructivism. According to Lincoln et al. (2011), social constructivism understands meaning and social reality as subjectively constructed, allowing for multiple social realities. For example, the understanding of what it means to experience and recover from a sport injury is understood and shaped by each athlete's unique cultural, social, and personal context. An athlete can, for example, see an injury as a setback that needs immediate medical attention and a structured recovery plan to return to peak performance, while another athlete might include more emotional and social dimensions in her understanding and recovery plan. This means that meaning and social reality are shaped in various ways and are never definite. Meaning making and learning are seen as ongoing processes, with individuals' perspectives continually evolving (Lincoln et al., 2011). This perspective aligns with my view of myself and my team members as active co-producers of youth sport injury knowledge throughout the interdisciplinary research process, including our collaboration with the four sub-studies and the writing and publishing of papers I-IV.

Social constructivism has to be seen in stark contrast to views that consider knowledge as a discovery of objective reality (i.e., positivism/postpositivism).

Instead, social constructivism emphases the role of human agency and social processes in shaping our understanding of the world (Lincoln et al., 2011; Phoenix et al., 2013). However, it can be debated whether this positioning aligns with some underlying assumptions of interdisciplinarity and the FIT project outlined in this thesis. For instance, interdisciplinarity often assumes that methodological pluralism can tell a more complete and 'truer' story of sport injury aetiology than singledisciplinary insights and research techniques. Similarly, the aim of the FIT project was to produce evidence-based recommendations on how injuries can be prevented (Hausken et al., 2018). These recommendations should be based on the data generated through the four sub-studies. The project thus seeks to uncover some kind of 'truth' based on the diverse data collected. The idea of developing 'truths,' however, aligns more with a realist or post-positivist perspective, where, for example, an injury is viewed as an objective reality that can be measured and known (Phoenix et al., 2013). There are notable similarities between interdisciplinarity and a realist or post-positivist perspective, particularly in their shared pursuit of a comprehensive and often empirically based understanding of a complex phenomenon through the integration of rigorous methods from multiple disciplines (Newell, 2007; Phoenix et al., 2013; Piggot et al., 2020). Nevertheless, social constructivism involves an element of understanding and reconstructing knowledge which aligns more closely with my thesis. Clarifying my positioning in the context of interdisciplinary research, much like the study of sport injuries, is complex and warrants further reflection and discussion beyond the scope of this thesis. However, the following paragraphs aim to further outline my positioning and the strategies I have employed.

A personal positioning in-between disciplines

Interdisciplinary researchers often find themselves navigating through disciplinary boundaries. While there were no significant challenges in respecting the paradigmatic boundaries within the FIT project's team, I found it challenging to navigate and effectively communicate the 'space in between' (Welch, 2018) the project. Drawing on my experiences from various disciplinary perspectives during my bachelor's and master's studies, as well as my role as a research assistant, influenced how I positioned myself in this interdisciplinary context. For instance, my familiarity with frameworks, methodologies, and theories from various disciplines such as sociology, psychology, social psychology, and nutrition proved beneficial. It allowed me to quickly embrace my role in-between disciplines and to appreciate

the diverse perspectives and methodologies while crossing disciplinary boundaries. However, entering the field of sport science also required me to acquire an understanding of its fundamental concepts, theories, and terminology through extensive literature review across different disciplines. Additionally, I frequently encountered the challenge of defining my positioning within the field, as I often received feedback questioning where I truly 'belonged'. While this in-between positioning can sometimes feel like unclaimed territory, I have tried make it my own, akin to inhabiting a boundary space (Fleming, 2013). Engaging in interdisciplinary discourse, I explored different disciplinary approaches, scrutinised my choices of inclusion and exclusion, and adapted my writing style to suit different journal expectations. Though challenging, these experiences, guided by ethical research principles such as intellectual humility, flexibility, and generosity, as outlined by Balsamo (2017), expanded my research horizons. While the FIT project's structured approach to addressing youth sport injuries presented its challenges, it also offered opportunities for reflection on the interdisciplinary research process and the journey of doing interdisciplinary research as a PhD student (e.g., Amran & Ibrahim, 2012; Lindvig, 2018).

Reflexivity as a philosophical strategy

In my research, I employ reflexivity as a philosophical strategy, particularly in writing this thesis. Reflexivity is a key element in interdisciplinary research, and it requires a continuous awareness and critical examination of my own background, biases, assumptions, and experiences, alongside those evident in the work of others (Berger, 2015; Folkes, 2022; Repko et al., 2020). This practice demands conscious reflection on my role and position concerning the research subject, methodology, and broader research context. Furthermore, I needed to reflect how the interdisciplinary approach enhanced the comprehension of sport injuries.

As discussed earlier, reflexivity starts with recognising and acknowledging my own perspective and positioning. Furthermore, it played an important role in integrating my research into a cohesive framework. To support this process, I maintained a diary or log, documenting my work, thoughts, and discussions related to both the FIT project and my doctoral research. These notes served as a valuable tool for documenting my research journey, allowing me to reflect on the rationale behind decisions and track the evolution of my thoughts.

Scholars have referred to this type of log as 'reflexive diary' or 'reflexive journal' and have claimed that this can be a valuable tool in prompting insights into a variety of decisions taken in research (Markula & Silk, 2011; Nadin & Cassell, 2006). Keeping a diary is something that resonated with me, and I ended up with a word document containing notes from the last seven years of my PhD journey. While these notes are not utilised as empirical data, they have been instrumental in shaping my findings throughout my PhD journey. Moreover, revisiting these notes proved especially beneficial during the challenges posed by the COVID-19 pandemic, providing a space for reflection when face-to-face interactions with supervisors and fellow PhD students were limited.

To illustrate how the log notes contribute to my reflexive strategy, I share two excerpts from the document. These 'reflexive moments' (Subramani, 2019) highlight various methodological implications and are excerpts that I deemed particularly relevant, as they demanded careful reflection. The first excerpt is from my meeting notes following a discussion with my main supervisor regarding my papers and the potential direction of my thesis. The thoughts recorded at that moment reflect my attempt to delineate my thesis further from the FIT project and toward my growing interest in complexity, interdisciplinarity, and methodology. *Excerpt 1*

With regards to Bittencourt (2016) and Bekker (2019): then it is of no use to conduct analysis on single risk factors. For example, we do not need more of this research, if I were to write a biomechanical paper on sub-study 2. I can thus argue that in MY thesis I did not mean to apply the biomechanical data separately because injury development is so complex that we need complex solutions. We must move away from risk factors to risk patterns recognition. These thoughts relate to focusing on paper 2 (narrative review) and paper 4 (ICAP)! (Personal meeting notes November 4, 2019)

The first excerpt from my log relates to an attempt at positioning myself, my papers, and my thesis, resulting in a decision to focus more on the aspects of integration of knowledge, methods, and data across disciplinary boundaries rather than publishing four separate papers related to the FIT project's four sub-studies.

The second excerpt is taken from my notes after a meeting with Richard Pringle, Professor in sport sociology, health, and physical education, who examines socio-cultural and pedagogical issues associated with injuries and pain (e.g., Pringle & Falcous, 2018). I met with Richard during my research stay at Monash University, Melbourne, and we worked together on paper II. Excerpt 2 shows how I continued to try and make sense of complexity in relation to interdisciplinarity during my stay abroad.

Excerpt 2

What is the difference between the call for complexity in injury research and the call for interdisciplinarity? Could interdisciplinarity be the "method" for how to do complexity research? Because nobody really says *how* to bring complexity in, and it sounds like you need to work across paradigms and/or fields to be able to capture the complexity. You can't sit in your bubble and just include more questions on your survey. (Personal notes, November 2019)

Excerpt two relates to my decision of drawing more from complexity in relation to *interparadigmatic* interdisciplinarity in my thesis as these two seemed to be closely related. I also found interdisciplinarity to be a fascinating and valuable strategy that could deal with the complexity of sport injuries through, for example, drawing from different knowledge and theories from different paradigms, instead of 'just' adding more questions on a survey.

In sum, this reflexive practice has been important in my thesis, distinguishing it from many traditional Swedish sport injury research theses that are often empirically driven and that are based on one type of empirical data. This thesis therefore breaks from established conventions by exploring and explaining the insights that can be gained from the *process* of conducting youth sport injury research.

Integration as a methodological strategy

Integration is a key concept in interdisciplinary research and has been argued to be the most challenging aspect (Newell, 2001). Nonetheless, this thesis integrates disciplinary knowledge and qualitative as well as quantitative youth sport injury data. This integration is firstly achieved by critically reading and rereading disciplinary literature on youth sport injury research and mapping and synthesising the diverse literature in paper II (Repko et al., 2020). By developing and piloting an Interdisciplinary Case Analysis Procedure (ICAP), the integration process is further put into practice. The ICAP will be described specifically in relation to paper IV.

Interdisciplinary scholars contend that integration involves a *cognitive process* of critically assessing disciplinary insights and establishing common ground, with *process* referring to the cognitive activities inherent in interdisciplinary thinking (Repko et al., 2020). When identified, conflicts between disciplinary insights are neither aimed to be resolved nor dismissed but rather to be reduced (Newell, 2007). Conflicts are thus anticipated and embraced in the pursuit of creating a more comprehensive and integrated understanding that combines more elements that any single disciplinary insight (Repko et al., 2020). Some mixed methods

scholars perceive these conflicts negatively, suggesting that integrating methods across paradigms or combining qualitative and quantitative approaches is impractical or incompatible due to differing philosophical assumptions. (Onwuegbuzie & Johnson, 2006; Sparkes, 2015). However, integration in this thesis is not just about bringing together different types of data. Rather, integration is understood as a process that recognises that ontology and epistemology and the underlying paradigmatic assumptions of research traditions and qualitative and quantitative research techniques matter. These considerations are important in interdisciplinary research as they shape the researcher's standpoint, understanding of knowledge, and approach to reconciling conflicting values that are encountered (Lincoln, 2010,). Integration, therefore, serves as a convergence point where these differences meet to bring together various facets of research - people, data, methods, and theories – while always trying to keep in mind what is being left out (Hägerstrand, 1984). Finally, the process of integration can vary in its ambition. For instance, integration can involve transdisciplinary work that develops consistent and coherent conceptual theories and explanations related to sport science phenomena, as suggested by Thorpe et al. (2020, 2023). In this thesis however, integration focuses more on the acceptance and mutual understanding of various forms of knowledge and how they can collectively contribute to a more comprehensive understanding of youth sport injuries. Therefore, this approach to integration may offer more applied and clinical value compared to deep conceptual integration.

Nevertheless, integration has its challenges, particularly in an interdisciplinary team, and requires the cultivation of certain ethical virtues. For the FIT team, successful integration and collaboration required the embodiment of specific moral behaviours. These virtues encompassed acknowledging others' contributions, maintaining confidence in one's own work, practicing humility and flexibility in perspective shifts, and upholding intellectual integrity (Balsamo, 2017). Moreover, fostering self-awareness regarding disciplinary biases and assumptions did promote effective communication and mutual understanding within the FIT teams.

Design of papers I-IV

This thesis consists of four papers: a research protocol paper of the FIT project, a narrative review of literature, a paper describing the adaption and application of a questionnaire for youth football players, and a methodological paper focusing on

the integration of qualitative and quantitative youth sport injury data as part of an interdisciplinary process. All publications were developed within the interdisciplinary research project 'Injury-free children and adolescents: Towards better practice in Swedish football (FIT project)'. The first paper presents the design of the FIT project while the remaining three papers are based on three different study designs and methods reflecting the three different research questions. In the following, I outline each of the four papers.

Paper I

Paper I serves as a research protocol of the project 'Injury-free children and adolescents: Towards better practice in Swedish football (FIT project)' within which I have conducted my research. The purpose of the protocol was to provide an overview of existing knowledge on injury risk factors in youth sport, justify the need for interdisciplinary and context-driven knowledge, and present and outline the FIT project's research methodology. Paper I was based on the application sent to the Swedish Research Council for Sport Science (CIF) for a PhD fellowship in 2015. The purpose of developing this application into a paper was twofold: first, to provide easy access to the interdisciplinary research methodology of the FIT project for other researchers, and second, to establish a reference point for my subsequent papers in which I describe the contextual background of my studies. Through collaborative discussions with the co-authors, we simplified the language from the original application and adjusted the research procedure outlined therein. For example, I incorporated additional research and references into the paragraph on existing knowledge on injury risk factors as well as added additional information about the two different questionnaires developed by the Oslo Sport Trauma Research Center (OSTRC) (the OSTRC-O and the OSTRC-H). Furthermore, the inclusion of floorball and handball as sports were reconsidered and ultimately excluded. This exclusion was mainly due to recruitment problems and challenges related to the planned statistical analysis. Also, after having reviewed literature from the three different sports during my first months as a PhD student, we realised how the inclusion of three different types of sports would be time consuming and challenging for both the project and for me as a PhD student. Additionally, I contributed with the inclusion of a detailed time plan, which offers the readers with a comprehensive understanding of the research context outlined in my thesis.

Paper II

Paper II is a narrative review of current youth sport injury literature from the disciplines of biomedicine, sport psychology, and sport sociology and helps to address research question 1. The purpose of the paper was to advance existing youth sport injury aetiology scholarship by considering and outlining an interdisciplinary research process for the complex nature of youth sport injury aetiology. Paper II was initiated early in my doctoral research to establish a robust knowledge foundation for my research. Paper II also became an important part for the FIT project as it enabled the team to create common ground before and during the conduction of the four sub-studies.

The conceptualisation of paper II began in the spring 2017, when I presented and discussed my research with the Sports Coaching and Physical Education (SCoPE) research group, of which I am still a member. During these discussions, I received valuable feedback on search terms and the importance of using relevant key words. Richard Pringle further contributed to the conceptualisation of paper II during my research stay at Monash University, Melbourne, in the autumn of 2019. Additionally, Richard Pringle introduced me to Holly Thorpe, Professor of sport sociology, who provided insights into the challenges of working across disciplinary boundaries. Although I had started a first draft in 2018, a new draft focusing on complexity in relation to interdisciplinarity, using a narrative review approach, was initiated by me during my stay in Melbourne.

In this thesis, paper II helps to address research question 1: What is the base of existing disciplinary knowledge on youth sport injuries and how does this knowledge shape the understanding of youth sport injuries? I decided to apply a narrative review approach as I found it appropriate due to its flexibility in accommodating various types of evidence, as suggested by Mays et al. (2005). Additionally, this method allows for a comprehensive synthesis of previously published literature, offering a broad perspective on the topic (Green et al., 2006). Furthermore, narrative reviews enable critical analysis of complex bodies of literature, as acknowledged by Collins and Fauser (2005). Unlike systematic reviews, which focus on answering narrow, predefined questions, narrative reviews aim to synthesise findings across the literature (Mays et al., 2005; Pollock & Berge, 2017).

Method of paper II

I conducted the literature search between January 2017 and May 2020. I first searched for literature across the databases PubMed, Scopus, PsycINFO and Web

of Science. The following search terms were entered within each search engine: 'youth', 'adolescent', 'injury', 'risk', 'biomedicine', 'biomechanics', 'clinical', 'psychological', 'cultural', 'sociocultural', 'coach', 'education', 'training', 'puberty', 'growth', 'maturation', 'norms', and 'knowledge'. These terms were combined with four terms relating to sport ('training', football', 'soccer' and 'sport) using the 'AND' operator. After the initial searches, I performed: a) title screening, b) abstract screening, and c) a full-text screening. Secondly, I conducted a cited reference search of articles identified through the first search strategy. This secondary search method allowed me to uncover relevant publications and to expand the scope of my review. Included articles focused on youth football players between 10-19 years of age and sport injury prevention and/or injury risk factors. I excluded articles focusing on older or younger athletes as well as articles focusing on other aspects than sport injury prevention and/or injury risk factors. However, the initial search revealed a lack of sociological youth football injury research. Thus, to better cover the field of sport sociology in relation to injury research, we decided to broaden the search to also include articles focusing on different sports and age groups within the discipline of sport sociology, which identified sociological research in biathlon, figure skating, rhythmic gymnastics, rugby, and softball.

Analysis of the literature

For the in-depth analytical reading of the literature, Braun et al.'s (2016) thematic analytical approach served as reference point as it enables flexibility across ontological and epistemological positions and is a robust method for scholars working in teams across disciplinary contexts (Braun et al., 2016). Moreover, thematic analysis enables the search for themes or patterns in the data and for describing and interpreting the meaning of those.

My analysis of the literature was exploratory, involving an attempt to understand the different disciplinary knowledge on youth sport injury through three steps. While the steps may appear linear, the analysis process was iterative and reflexive. Throughout this process, I engaged in dialogue with the co-authors to facilitate interpretations and develop a deeper understanding.

In step 1, I worked inductively coding the literature without trying to fit it into a pre-existing frame or analytical preconception (Bendassolli, 2013; Braun & Clarke, 2006). I sorted the articles by the type of journal they were published in and the authors' affiliation as scientific journals in sport science tends to focus on specific disciplinary approaches (Campbell, 2005; Woods et al., 2021). I then divided the literature into three disciplines: biomedicine, sport psychology, and sport sociology. Determining relevant disciplines to study the problem is one of the early decisions made in the interdisciplinary research process according to Newell (2006, 2007).

In step 2, I worked deductively, relying on predefined categories from step 1 when rereading and making sense of the literature. I produced initial *codes* based on the literature, such as 'viewing the body as a machine', and 'athletes need expert treatment'. These codes identified features of the literature that were relevant for the aim of step 2, which was to identify the disciplines' pre-understanding of youth sport injuries (Braun & Clarke, 2006). The codes were produced based on key differences between the articles, which I outline in the findings.

In step 3, three analytical areas were delineated based on findings from step 2: Underlying paradigmatic assumptions, ontology, and epistemology. Following discussions at a scientific conference (Hausken-Sutter et al., 2018), discussions with co-authors, and analysis of the literature, the identified themes were categorised under three leading paradigms for youth sport injury research: positivism, postpositivism, and interpretivism. The underlying paradigmatic assumptions of each discipline were identified and synthesised into a table (see 'Findings', Table 3). This synthesis of literature and interdisciplinary knowledge can, as suggested by Phoenix et al. (2013, p. 220), enhance understanding and awareness within the research field, offering a path to transcend debates concerning the "right or wrong ways of approaching research".

Paper III

After I had gained a comprehensive understanding of sport injuries as well as sport injury research through conceptualising and writing paper II, the FIT project and my doctoral research moved towards the practical part of the interdisciplinary research process, which included conducting the four sub-studies and applying qualitative and quantitative research techniques. Work from the FIT project's substudy 1 (questionnaire study) resulted in paper III, which is a methodological paper that aims to outline and discuss the adaption and application process of using the Oslo Sport Trauma Research Centre Questionnaire on Health Problems (OSTRC-H) with youth Swedish football players.

Writing an empirical paper based on sub-study 1 was included in the original FIT project's research protocol and my PhD publication plan. Due to my positive experience with a questionnaire study during my time as a research assistant, I was supportive of incorporating this paper into my thesis. Consequently, I initiated the

first draft in spring 2021, based on sub-study 1. Initially, the FIT project intended to use the Oslo Sports Trauma Research Center Overuse Injury Questionnaire (OSTRC-O) (Clarsen et al., 2013). However, during my review of sport injury literature, I came across the OSTRC-H (Clarsen et al., 2014), which had been recently employed with youth athletes by other scholars (Moseid et al., 2018; Pluim et al., 2016). In one of our regular team meetings, Natalie Barker-Ructhi and I proposed switching from OSTRC-O to OSTRC-H after discussing both questionnaires with the FIT team. We chose the OSTRC-H because it was better suited for recording injuries in heterogeneous groups of athletes prone to various injuries and health issues. Additionally, the OSTRC-H was more comprehensive, encompassing questions about health-related matters. This decision was influenced by insights gained from the narrative literature review; for example, based on our reading of sociological literature, it was important to consider the context and the interdisciplinary nature of the FIT project where scholars applied qualitative methodology. In summary, paper III contributes to addressing research question 2: What contextual and methodological issues are important to consider in interdisciplinary youth sport injury research?

Methods of paper III

In its original form, the OSTRC-H consists of four key questions about participation in sports, training volume, performance, and symptoms of health problems during the past 7 days (Clarsen et al., 2014). Subsequent questions allow the respondents to report whether the problem they have referred to is an illness or an injury. In case of an injury, respondents can register the area of the body in which it is located, and in the case of an illness, they can select major symptoms. The questionnaire was originally developed based on adult athletes and no Swedish validated version for youth athletes existed at that time.

The questionnaire study of paper III targeted all eligible football players between 10- and 19-years old attending two football schools in Gothenburg (N=499). The recruitment and enrolment process is visualised in Hausken et al. (2018), Figure 1, page 7. Of the 499 players invited to take part, 174 agreed to participate in the questionnaire study and signed written informed consent forms (parents signed for participants under 15 years). Players were included regardless of whether they had present or previous injuries or health problems. In total, 59 players dropped out during the study, which resulted in a final sample of 115 players. The remaining participants' age ranged from 10 to 19 years (M=14.7, SD=2.8) with 37 female and 78 male players. The adaption process of the questionnaire for the youth football players in the FIT project included a slightly modified back-translation method to translate the questionnaire, which is explained in Hausken-Sutter et al. (2021b). I translated the Norwegian version into Swedish. We further pre-tested the questionnaire on a target population conducting cognitive interviews to determine its face validity and to evaluate its online delivery (Beaton et al., 2000; Wild et al., 2005). Following the pre-test, all authors of paper III discussed the questionnaire and additional changes were made based on these discussions.

The application process included a web-based version of the Swedish OSTRC-H. The questionnaire was sent out once a week over 23 weeks to 115 adolescent football players. Throughout these 23 weeks, we visited the schools to encourage participants to complete the questionnaire and to investigate the reasons behind the low and inconsistent response rate. Finally, I calculated the response rate and the prevalence of health problems over 23 weeks and developed the tables and figures for paper III. Findings from the adaption and application process are described under 'Findings'.

Paper IV

Based on the FIT project's protocol, paper IV was initially planned as a case study (Yin, 2014) exploring key injury risk factors in youth Swedish football players from a holistic approach. The interdisciplinary data analysis was outlined to involve the creation of *portfolios* as in an integrated excel document (Hausken et al., 2018). The portfolios would include results/analytical comments from each of the four substudies and annotations made by the research team that would then be mapped as per Wiese-Bjornstal's (2010) biopsychosocial sport injury risk profile. To generate an integrated understanding of youth sport injury aetiology, the FIT team would then discuss the integrated picture each portfolio (i.e., each case) generated (Hausken et al., 2018). The project plan did not, however, specify how this process should occur, or what elements needed to be included. Through my reading of literature during my early time as a PhD student, I also realised that there was a lack of available procedures at that time as most literature revolved around the challenges of integrating such data (e.g., Lunde et al., 2012; Sale et al., 2002; Sparkes, 2015) rather than on solutions for how this could be done. Therefore, the FIT project's team members and I saw a need to develop a procedure for how to integrate qualitative and quantitative sport injury data that suited the FIT project's interdisciplinary context.

The conceptualisation of paper IV gained momentum in spring 2020, especially after I attended a meeting at the School of Health Sciences, Örebro University, with Richard Tinning, Professor of pedagogy and physical education. Tinning gave a lecture on the concept of 'knowledge silos' (Kretchmar, 2008), interdisciplinarity and the compatibility (or incompatibility) of different paradigms. Together with my supervisor, we discussed paper IV in relation to the FIT project's process and how the paper could generate an understanding of the complexity of sport injury aetiology as well as the research process. After discussions with the other co-authors, the conceptualisation of paper IV shifted to focus more on the process of integration rather than on the key injury risk factors in youth players, which was initially its focus. Hence, a first draft of paper IV was initiated by me during spring 2021.

The purpose of paper IV is twofold: first, to introduce an interdisciplinary case analysis procedure (ICAP) and second, to offer an example for future interdisciplinary sport injury research. In doing so, paper IV addresses research question 3: How can qualitative and quantitative youth sport injury data be integrated in an interdisciplinary research process? To align with my thesis, I decided to adopt Klein and Newell's (1997) definition of interdisciplinary research in paper IV. Hence, the paper states that integration is not a linear process but rather requires analytical reasoning and creative thinking due to the iterative and complex nature of interdisciplinary research. The paper elucidates how the ICAP was developed within the FIT project through three key stages: 1) creation of common ground, 2) comparing qualitative and quantitative data, and 3) team meeting and discussion. These stages are further described in more detail under 'Findings'.

Taken together, the four papers included in this thesis take different approaches to youth sport injuries. While the provided insights into the *whole* interdisciplinary research process are limited to some extent, it is possible to generate methodological insights that demonstrate the practice of interdisciplinary youth sport injury research by bringing them together in the 'Findings'. Based on this, we can furthermore argue for and justify a range of appropriate methodologies valuable in this research area.

Findings

The aim of my thesis was to explore and explain the methodological insights that can be gained by conducting interdisciplinary youth sport injury research. Three research questions have guided this thesis:

- 1) What is the base of existing disciplinary knowledge on youth sport injuries and how does this knowledge shape the understanding of youth sport injuries?
- 2) What contextual and methodological issues are important to consider in interdisciplinary youth sport injury research?
- 3) How can qualitative and quantitative youth sport injury data be integrated in an interdisciplinary research process?

In this chapter, I present the findings in relation to the research questions.

The base of existing knowledge on youth sport injury

By reading and rereading literature in three steps, I have been able to address research question 1. Step 1 identifies and outlines the key disciplines and what the literature says about these disciplines, a pivotal aspect in the interdisciplinary research process as outlined by Newell (2007). Step 2 unveils pre-understandings of sport injuries and step 3 shows the underlying paradigmatic assumptions found in the literature (paper II).

The key disciplines and what the literature says about these disciplines

Unsurprisingly, the type of journal often reflects the disciplinary perspective that the authors adopted. Thus, the literature could be divided into three key disciplines of sport injury research: *biomedicine* (which included sport and exercise medicine, biomechanics, sport physiology), *sport psychology*, and *sport sociology*. Of the 32 articles included in the review, 14 were categorised as biomedical. All biomedical articles, employed quantiative methods, the most common approach being the use of questionnaires (De Ridder et al., 2017; Padua et al., 2015; Steffen, Myklebust, Andersen, et al., 2008). Additionally, methods such as assessing movement performance during functional tasks, like the single leg jump (Read et al., 2018), and evaluating biological maturity (van der Sluis et al., 2014; Wik et al., 2020) were frequently used. These were often used in conjunction with questionnaires (De Ridder et al., 2017; Padua et al., 2015; Venturelli et al., 2011).

Moreover, several studies investigated the effectiveness of interventions and programs such as the FIFA 11+ and Knee Control, designed to mitigate injuries and re-injury risks (Hägglund et al., 2007; Soligard et al., 2008; Steffen, Myklebust, Olsen, et al., 2008; Thompson et al., 2017; Waldén et al., 2012). Furthermore, some research delved into injury incidence and patterns over time to offer insights for future injury prevention strategies (Olsen et al., 2006; Walden et al., 2005). Collectively, the themes addressed in the reviewed biomedical studies included risk factors, method assessments, and preventive measures concerning youth sport injuries.

The second prominent discipline in sport injury research is sport psychology. Out of the 32 articles reviewed, eight were categorised under sport psychology. Many of these studies employed quantitative methods such as questionnaires (Brink et al., 2010; Ivarsson et al., 2014; Johnson & Ivarsson, 2011; Schwebel et al., 2007; Steffen et al., 2009), while one study used qualitative interviews (Ivarsson et al., 2019) to investigate risk factors for sport injuries. These studies shed light on various risk factors contributing to sport injuries: these include every-daily hassles, such as family issues, personal responsibilities, and work relationships, (Ivarsson et al., 2014), sociocultural norms, expectations regarding overtraining, the pressure on athletes to play despite being unfit (Ivarsson et al., 2019), as well as physical and psychological stress (Brink et al., 2010; Johnson & Ivarsson, 2011; Steffen et al., 2009). Additionally, sport psychology has developed several psychosocially oriented injury prevention strategies, often based on the stress and athletic injury model by Andersen and Williams (1988; 1998).

In summary, the themes explored in the sport psychology studies centred on understanding the psychological and sociocultural factors influencing injury risk, as well as the development of preventive measures within the disicpline of sport psychology.

In the discipline of sport sociology, fewer studies have focused on injuries in *youth* athletes compared to biomedical and sport psychological research. Therefore, I expanded the scope to include studies on adult athletes as well. Out of the 32 articles reviewed, 10 fell under this category. Sport sociologists typically utilised

qualitative methods such as participant observations (Barker-Ruchti, 2008; Malcom, 2006), interviews (Barker-Ruchti & Schubring, 2016; Fenton & Pitter, 2010; Johnson, 2011; Roderick et al., 2000; Schubring & Thiel, 2014a), a combination of these methods (Cavallerio et al., 2016; Schubring & Thiel, 2014b), and personal narratives (Kuhlin et al., 2019). These studies have revealed how the relationship between coaches and athletes can influence injuries by shaping the identities and experiences of those they coach, often leading athletes to push through pain and injury (Barker-Ruchti & Schubring, 2016; Kuhlin et al., 2019). Additionally, some research has highlighted how the socialisation processes of young athletes into competitive sports and the sport ethic can lead to a 'glorification of pain,' where athletes learn to adapt and behave in ways that compromise their health (Malcom, 2006; Fenton & Pitter, 2010).

In summary, the themes explored in sociological studies focus on understanding the sociocultural aspects of sport, including coach-athlete dynamics and the impact of the sport-specific socialisation on athletes' behaviour. By employing qualitative methodologies, sport sociology contributes with contextual insights to sport injury research, considering individual, sociocultural, and environmental factors. This literature addresses criticisms of contemporary sport injury research strategies as being simplistic and reductionist, which several scholars have put forward (Bekker, 2019; Benjaminse & Verhagen, 2021; Bittencourt et al., 2016; Burwitz et al., 1994; Thorpe et al., 2020). However, there remains limited integration of sport sociological knowledge on youth sport injury research within specific contexts.

Taken together, step 1 included determining the relevant disciplines in order to find out how these contribute to the understanding of youth sport injuries. This is central in the interdisciplinary research process as outlined by Newell (2007). Furthermore, step 1 also included exploring the problem from each disciplinary perspective; this generates disciplinary insights and a 'general feel' for each perspective. This step is crucial for the interdisciplinarian in the early interdisciplinary research process (Newell, 2006).

Pre-understanding of sport injuries

Step 2 involved going deeper into the literature on sport injuries by examining the underlying assumptions of the involved disciplines (Newell, 2006). I identified three main differences among the articles related to their pre-understandings. First, authors used a variation of terms to describe their research, the target population,

and the motivations for injury prevention. In their examination of interdisciplinary research, Bracken and Oughton (2006) likened these differences in language to *dialects*. In the analysed texts, these dialects were evident in how authors conceptualised the athlete, or what I interpreted as the body. The body was portrayed as a multifaceted entity that could be understood and analysed through various lenses (e.g., physical, psychological, sociological). Thus, I further explored the theme of *body perspective*.

Second, there were discrepancies in how authors defined injuries, ranging from specific to nonspecific definitions. I termed this theme the *injury perspective*. Last, the authors' responses to these questions were influenced by the research methodologies they adopted. This constituted the third theme of my analysis. *Methodology*, in this context, refers to the practical guidance or tools that shape researchers' approaches to their studies and are grounded in particular philosophical or contextual frameworks characterised by certain assumptions (Kallio et al., 2016; McMeekin et al., 2020). Table 2 summarises the pre-understandings of the three disciplines according to the body perspective, the injury perspective, and the methodology perspective.

	Biomedical sport	Psychological sport in-	Sociological sport
	injury research	jury research	injury research
Body per-	 Body as machine 	 Body as a machine 	 Body as a social
spective	 Modifiable 	 Modifiable, but to- 	product
	 Normative 	gether with the mind	 Embodied
	 Body in center of 	 Physical body less in 	 Athlete seen in con-
	focus	the center	text
Injury per-	 Specific 	Specific	 Not specific
spective	 Related to individ- 	 Related to individual 	 Related to factors
	ual physical fac-	psychological factors	outside of the phys-
	tors	 Needs expert treat- 	ical body
	Needs expert treat-	ment together with the	 Injury part of a
	ment	mind	story
Methodology	 Quantitative – 	 Quantitative – ques- 	 Qualitative – inter-
	physical testing	tionnaires	views, observa-
	 Injury registration 	 Injury registration – 	tions
	 self reported, 	self reported, medical	 No injury registra-
	medical experts	experts	tion
	 Medical theory – 	 Psychological theo- 	 Social/sociological
	descriptive	ries – descriptive	theory – prescrip-
			tive

Table 2. Key disciplines of sport injury research and differences in body perspective, injury perspective and research methodology.

The biomedical research I explored adopts a mechanistic perspective of the body, conceptualising it as being similar to a machine that requires screening to identify potential physical risk factors for injuries (Padua et al., 2015; Ridder et al., 2017; Steffen, Myklebust, Andersen, et al., 2008; Thompson et al., 2017; Venturelli et al., 2011; Walden et al., 2005). The language used in these articles describes the athlete in mechanical and reductionist terms, viewing them as entities that need to be taken apart and examined individually. For instance, in the conclusion of one article, de Ridder et al. (2017, p. 410) states: "Reduced hip extension muscle strength is an independent risk factor for lateral ankle sprains in male youth soccer players." The authors also stress that athletes' bodies can be modified, often with physical exercises and early screening:

Ideally, one would want to use movement screening programs that identify individuals at risk for ACL injury as young as possible to allow time for preventive training to correct high-risk movement patterns before the peak ages for ACL injury risk (age range, 15 to 18 years). (Padua et al., 2015, p. 595) In the biomedical articles, the body perspective is normative, as it adheres to a standard healthy body against which other bodies are considered to be at risk or injury-prone. By emphasising a physical and mechanical understanding of the body, the perspective on injuries becomes restricted, with the pre-underdstanding of an injury being specific and identifiable within the physical body. Biomedical research tends to narrow the aetiology of sport injuries by employing quantitative research methods grounded in general medical theory. This approach aims to establish causal relationships between an injury and physical deficits within the body.

The sport psychological research I explored also adopts a mechanical perspective on the physical body but incorporates considerations of the mind as an important factor (Brink et al., 2010; Ivarsson et al., 2014; Johnson & Ivarsson, 2011; Schwebel et al., 2007; Steffen et al., 2009). Sport psychologists emphasise the reciprocal relationship between the mind and body, suggesting that both can influence each other. Therefore, understanding both the mind and body is crucial for predicting injury outcomes from a psychological standpoint. Some scholars, for instance, demonstrate that a combination of physical stress (measured by factors such as training duration and perceived exertion) along with psychosocial stress and recovery play a vital role in injury and illness aetiology among youth football players (Brink et al., 2010). Others focus on psychological factors only and find that traits such as somatic anxiety, life event stress, mistrust, and ineffective coping mechanisms can account for 23% of injury occurrences in youth soccer players (Johnson & Ivarsson, 2011). In articles employing quantitative research techniques, the dialects are similar to those in biomedicine, with a mechanical and reductionist approach that breaks down the athlete into psychological traits requiring exploration and monitoring. For example:

Based on the results of this study, trainers, coaches, and medical staff may consider monitoring the duration of training and matches and the psychosocial recovery–stress state, and possibly also the training load, monotony and strain of each player. (Brink et al., 2010, p. 814)

Some sport psychology researchers applying qualitative methods emphasise that the athlete has to be seen as a person in a specific context and, therefore, consider how sociocultural factors can influence the athlete's thoughts and feelings, for example: We recommend that players, coaches, and members of the medical teams work together to formulate norms and rules that facilitate adaptive behaviours, both related to training load and return after injuries. Developing a positive sociocultural environment will, possibly, decrease the risk of players experiencing excessive fatigue or anxiety. (Ivarsson et al., 2019, p. 642)

Nevertheless, the overarching aim of this work is still to identify risk factors and causal relationships in relation to injury, with the only difference being that the risk factors are psychosocial instead of only psychological. And as in the biomedical articles, the injury is pre-understood as a specific physical deficit in the body that should be diagnosed and looked after by experts.

Sociological researchers approach the body as a social construct, emphasising its embodiment of cultural norms and values (Cavallerio et al., 2016; Fenton & Pitter, 2010; Johnson & Ivarsson, 2011; Malcom, 2006; Roderick et al., 2000; Schubring & Thiel, 2014a). For instance, Cavallerio et al. (2016) investigated how cultural norms and values surrounding winning and performance were internalised and embodied by young rhythmic gymnasts, leading them to exhibit attitudes and behaviours associated with mental toughness, such as participating despite injury and pain. Similarly, other scholars have examined how social pressure and the normalisation of playing through pain are ingrained within sporting cultures (Fenton & Pitter, 2010; Malcom, 2006). In sociological research, the physical body is not at the centre of the researchers' focus. Instead, the focus is on the athlete in their social and situational context. Injuries are not narrowly defined by their anatomical location or rehabilitation process; instead, they are viewed as part of a broader narrative. Sociologists are more interested in understanding the contextual factors that influence injury causation, rather than presenting injuries in a linear fashion, as this example by Roderick et al. (2000) shows:

Our data indicate that incurring an injury has a number of well-understood meanings for players and it is clear that the meanings associated with risk, pain and injury, as well as the status of players who are unable to play because of injury, can only be fully understood by locating these shared meanings within the network of social relations characteristic of professional football. (p. 177)

Sport sociologists frequently employs qualitative research methods such as interviews and observations. These studies delve into athletes' first-hand experiences and interpretations of concepts like injury and pain, shedding light on their perspectives. Additionally, these studies often include insights from various individuals involved in the athletes' experiences, such as coaches, parents, and others within the sports context. Furthermore, researchers in sport sociology rely on social and sociological theories to inform their work. These theories, while not empirical in nature, provide frameworks for understanding social phenomena. For instance, applying Pierre Bourdieu's theory can elucidate how social factors, such as sport-specific body ideals and early selection practices, contribute to growth issues in young athletes, leading to pain and injury (Schubring & Thiel, 2014a).

Underlying paradigmatic assumptions

The third and final step of reviewing and analysing the literature included identifying conflicts in the underlying assumptions based on findings from step 2 (i.e., the body perspective, injury perspective and methodology). Identifying conflicts in disciplinary insights is a significant aspect of the integration part of the interdisciplinary process (Newell, 2007). These underlying assumptions were evaluated in the context of sport injuries and were found to be related to ontology, epistemology, and methodology. Bringing them together in Table 3 creates a visual understanding and synthesis of biomedical, psychological, and sociological sport injury research with a focus on 'state of the art', 'reality/truth', 'nature of knowledge', 'research approach', 'research methodology and data analyses', and 'paradigm' (Hausken-Sutter et al., 2021a). Taken together, this synthesis establishes a common ground and a more comprehensive understanding of sport injuries based on the included literature (Newell, 2007).

Table 3. Underlying assumptions of (youth) sport injury research.

Table 3. Adapted from Hausken-Sutter et al. (2021a, p. 3).

It is important to note that the reviewed sport injury research did not always fit neatly into a specific paradigm. In fact, some of the research overlapped and the paradigmatic boundaries were at times blurred. There are also different opinions about the definition of paradigm and what that entails in terms of choice of methods, ontology, and epistemology (e.g., Sale et al., 2002; Weed, 2009). In addition, scholars who are at home in the same scientific discipline or who apply similar methods to study identical issues can differ in their philosophies and approaches (Barbour, 1998; Poucher et al., 2020). For this reason, categorisation should be seen as a heuristic that helps to understand the whole body of literature on sport injuries, rather than a classification system that can be used to label specific examples of research.

Collectively, these three steps of reviewing literature facilitated a comprehensive understanding of youth sport injuries as a unified yet dynamic phenomenon including physical, biological, psychological, and contextual dimensions.

Important contextual and methodological considerations in interdisciplinary research

Research question 2 concerns contextual and methodological issues encountered when conducting interdisciplinary youth sport injury research. Interdisciplinary scholars often stress the importance of paying careful attention to how, for example, concepts, theories, and ideas may vary in meaning when employed by different disciplines addressing the same problem (Newell, 2007; Repko et al., 2020). However, interdisciplinary scholars primarily explore the theoretical dimensions of such contextualisation without detailing its practical and empirical application. To address research question 2, I therefore rely on insights gained from conducting a quantitative questionnaire study in the FIT project and from the process of writing and disseminating paper III in the interdisciplinary context of the FIT project. These insights underscore the significance of accounting for both the participants' context and the interdisciplinary environment in which the research is situated.

Considering the participants' context in interdisciplinary research

Adapting and using the OSTRC-H with Swedish youth football players shows the importance of considering the participants' context, i.e., their 'language', school,

and training environment, when developing tools to gather quantitative data on injuries in youth football players.

Adaption of the OSTRC-H

Before implementing the OSTRC-H, it needed to be adapted, piloted, and used with youth football players sampled for the FIT project. The adaption was necessary as the questionnaire was originally developed for adult athletes. Piloting it with youth football players required considerable language adaptions. We piloted the questionnaire with a group of adolescents to get feedback on specific words and concepts that are used in the questionnaire such as 'injury' in the first question: 'Have you had any difficulties participating in normal training and competition due to an injury, illness or other health problems during the past week?'. The FIT project had an injury definition based on Fuller et al. (2006), who defines and injury as:

Any physical complaint sustained by a player that results from a football match or football training, irrespective of the need for medical attention or time loss from football activities. An injury that results in a player receiving medical attention is referred to as a "medical attention" injury, and an injury that results in a player being unable to take a full part in future football training or match play as a "time loss" injury. (p. 193)

However, the adolescents in the pilot study were unsure of what constituted an injury, and their understanding and interpretation of the concept sometimes diverged from the definition used in the FIT project. We therefore engaged with the research participants and their context through school visits during the first weeks of implementation. We discussed with both the teachers and the players the content of the questionnaire and what the concepts of health problems, illness, and injuries meant for them and for our project.

Application of the OSTRC-H

Another contextual challenge arose with regard to ensuring high response rates. Participants were asked to complete the OSTRC-H weekly for a period of 23 weeks; this presented challenges. The FIT team implemented various strategies to tackle this issue, including regular visits to schools throughout the study to maintain communication with players, teachers, parents, and coaches.

The data demonstrate that the response rate increased in the weeks during and/or after visiting the schools in weeks 3, 9, 13, 16 and 20 (see Figure 2), although overall, the response rate was decreasing over time (Figure 2). By talking to

participants during school visits, we also found that the response rate was lower during holidays (weeks 7, 13 and 14) and when players had long term health problems (Hausken-Sutter et al., 2021b).



Figure 2. Response rate and weekly prevalence of health problems. Adapted from Hausken-Sutter et al. (2021b, p. 8).

Based on conversations with teachers and adolescents, we also found out that the adolescent groups aged 15 to 19 years gradually lost interest in completing the questionnaire. For adolescents aged 10 to 14 years, I was able to engage parents by email contact and phone calls, which resulted in a slightly higher response rate for this age group.

Twenty-five players answered comprehensibility questions that were added to the end of the questionnaire during the last week of registration. Although the response rate of the questionnaire in general was relatively low, the feedback on these questions was that overall, the players thought that the questionnaire was easy to understand and answer. These quantitative comprehensibility questions did, however, not provide us with any knowledge about what exactly was causing the low and unstable response rates. By taking these questions into consideration *together* with the adaption and application process as well as with conversations with the research participants, their parents, and teachers, we found that it was not the questionnaire itself that led to the low response rate, rather, it was influenced by various aspects such as the *context of the player's life* (i.e., holidays, health problems, lack of interests) and the *research context*, i.e., the need for closer follow up from the FIT team.

Considering the interdisciplinary context in which the research is conducted

The process of designing and writing paper III based on a quantitative questionnaire study in an interdisciplinary team provided insights into the importance of considering the interdisciplinary context when writing and publishing results from different studies. Originally, the scope of paper III was intended to centre on the players and injury development, involving numerous statistical analyses to examine the frequency, severity, and types of injuries. This aspect was important from the biomedical perspective. However, the experiences of translating and adapting the questionnaire to the youth football players demonstrated how vital it was to consider methodological issues in (interdisciplinary) youth sport injury research, such as ensuring the quality of the questionnaire and data through, for example, considering language and context. Moreover, earlier experiences from writing paper II (narrative review) had highlighted aspects such as underlying assumptions in disciplinary approaches and methods and the importance of considering the broader socio-cultural context in which research is situated (Lunde et al., 2012). Together with my growing interest in interdisciplinary methodology as a topic of this thesis, I thus needed to convince some members of the team to focus on a methodological aspect in paper III rather than statistical analysis. In the end, we agreed to focus on the research process in relation to methodological and contextual issues that can influence a questionnaire study and, in the FIT project's case, knowledge about youth sport injuries.

Integrating qualitative and quantitative data

Research question 3 addresses the important issue of how qualitative and quantitative youth sport injury data can be integrated in an interdisciplinary research process. To answer this question, I draw from findings from paper IV and the FIT project's process of integrating data from the four sub-studies.

According to Newell (2006, 2007), the final part of the interdisciplinary research process involves the integration of disciplinary insights. Integration according to Newell (2006, 2007) relates to identifying conflicts between disciplines, evaluating disciplinary assumptions, resolving the conflicts, and creating a

common ground and a more comprehensive understanding of the investigated problem. A common ground and a more comprehensive understanding were achieved by addressing research question 1, i.e., through critically reviewing and analysing literature, identifying underlying assumptions, and synthesising disciplinary knowledge (see table 2, 3, and paper II). For a team of sport science scholars, integration also involves the integration of qualitative and quantitative data, as exemplified in Lunde et al.'s (2012) and Schofield et al.'s (2021) research and discussed further by Sparkes (2015). The integration of qualitative and quantitative data was also something that the FIT project aimed to achieve after the application of the four sub-studies (Hausken et al., 2018).

After working with paper II and the four sub-studies, the FIT team members and I had learned how differences in underlying paradigmatic assumptions can influence decisions and that the interdisciplinary context of a project could influence the research process and complicate the integration of seemingly opposing data. These experiences were the foundation for the development of the interdisciplinary case analysis procedure (ICAP), which is both a practical *process* of integration as well as a *finding* that addresses research question 3.

The ICAP

The development and piloting of an interdisciplinary case analysis procedure (ICAP) was possible with the use of injury data from the FIT project's four substudies, (outlined in Hausken et al., 2018). The procedure includes three stages that are visualised in Figure 3: 1) creation of a comprehensive understanding; 2) collecting and comparing qualitative and quantitative data, and 3) team meeting and discussion.



Figure 3. The three stages of the Interdisciplinary Case Analysis Procedure. Adapted from Hausken-Sutter et al. (2023, p. 6).

Stage 1 – creating a comprehensive understanding

In stage 1, researchers aim to establish a comprehensive understanding of the research problem by integrating insights from the various scientific disciplines involved in the project. This process involves fostering a common language among team members, acknowledging potential conflicts, appreciating, and reinforcing individual strengths, and recognising the diverse disciplinary knowledge contributed by each team members. To achieve this, disciplinarians are encouraged to embrace both/and thinking rather than either/or thinking, as advocated by Newell (2007).

In the context of the FIT project, this stage was realised through initiatives such as regular team meetings, thoroughly organised, and guided by the project leader to ensure inclusivity of language and consideration of all disciplinary perspectives. Additionally, team members engaged in reviewing literature beyond their expertise domains (Hausken-Sutter et al., 2021a). These efforts facilitated the development of a comprehensive understanding of youth sport injuries, enabling reflection on onto-epistemological differences within the team and in the broader sport injury research landscape. Furthermore, presenting the project in diverse academic and non-academic settings, including conferences and the participants' school environment, encouraged scholars to step out of their comfort zones, which facilitated learning across different contexts.
Stage 2 – comparing qualitative and quantitative data

In stage 2, the qualitative and quantitative data was brought together. Stage 2 began with an individual analysis of the qualitative and quantitative data according to their respective disciplinary data analysis methods and quality standards (e.g., thematic analysis for qualitative interview and observation-data; statistical procedures for biomedical data). Since the ICAP was a pilot, the focus was on a 14-year-old female football player that was chosen because her data was available from the project's four sub-studies. Second, the FIT team brought the analysed data together for comparison in a multilevel data catalogue in the form of an Excel document (see online material in Hausken-Sutter et al., 2023). Table 4 contains a simplified overview of the multilevel data catalogue from this female player.

Level 1DespectiveGenerationBiomedicalSociologicalLevel 2ThemeBaseline informationInjury*Injury*MoredicalNervervity informationLevel 3Type of dataAgeFenderTipoutoNinovledge aboutPervervity informationLevel 3Type of dataAgeFenderTipoutoNinovledge aboutPerversionLevel 4Ninovledge aboutFanining vescionAdattionNinovledge aboutPerversionLevel 4Ninovledge aboutFanining vescionNinovledge aboutPerversionJata (value orNinovledge aboutPerversionPerversionPerversionJata (value or </th <th></th> <th>></th> <th></th> <th>-</th> <th></th> <th></th> <th>,</th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th>		>		-			,			
Leed 2ThemeBaetime informationInjury*KinematicsKinematicsKengthInterview withObservation of training sessionsLeed 3Type of dataAgeGenderTainingTainingDiagnosis, training sessionsStrengthDiagnosis, training sessionsLeed 4Type of dataAgeGenderTainingDiagnosis, training and severityDiagnosis, motion (*)StrengthRookledge point, injury and injuryOsmanusication between player and coachLeed 4Type of dataAgeGenderTaining ange of motion (*)AdductionKnowledge point, injury and injuryOsmanusication between player and coachLeed 4Individual raw14CirlZi bours of attaining and gendicressPartial4,540,83Athlete quote: <i>lightin</i> Detween player and to and injury and injuryLeed 4Individual raw14,57AdductionHip adductionKnowledge ploy to adductionCoachLeed 5Articular rawArticular rawArticular rawArticular rawArticular rawLeed 4Individual raw3 weeks3 weeksAdductionBaeticular rawLeed 5Articular rawArticular rawArticular rawArticular rawLeed 4Individual raw3 weeks3 weeksArticular rawArticular rawLeed 5Articular rawArticular rawArticular rawArticular rawArticular rawLeed 4Intividual rawArticular raw <td< th=""><th>Level 1</th><th>Perspective</th><th>General</th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th>Biomedical</th><th></th><th>Sociological</th><th></th></td<>	Level 1	Perspective	General				Biomedical		Sociological	
Level 3Type of dataAgeGenderTraining to be were player and duration, ange of anoton (0)Hip adduction injury and	Level 2	Theme	Baseline	information	ſ	Injury* information	Kinematics/ movement	Strength	Interview with player & coach	Observation of training sessions
Level 4Individual raw14Girl7,5 hours of footballPatial training and footballPatial training and footballPatial training and footballPatial training and training and decreased of hourd bandballPatial 	Level 3	Type of data (examples)	Age	Gender	Training	Diagnosis, duration, severity	Hip adduction range of motion (°)	Hip abduction / adduction ratio	Knowledge about injury and injury prevention	Communication between player and coach
Level 5Group 147 GailsGails $5,54\pm2,10$ $0,86\pm0,15$ Injury related to toughRelated, laissez-fairereference or $22,8$ 2 2 8 10 10 10 10 10 10 reference or 20 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 Level 6Interpretation 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 Level 6Interpretation 10	Level 4	Individual raw data (value or quote)	14	Girl	7,5 hours of football training and 6 hours of handball training per week	Partial rupture left quadriceps, 3 weeks decreased or out of training	4,54	0,83	Athlete quote: Injuries happen because of many differut reasons. Mainfy due to tough play. Coach puote: Injuries happen hecause they fy byres j might be untrained, or train too much	The training context is relaxed; there is little interaction between the coach and the players
Level 6 Interpretation Completed growth spurt, very high Overuse Individual values are within 1 The complexity of Lack of specific & evaluation training volume (>10h); both injury standard deviation (SD) of the sport injury feedback and steering football and handball nean value; e.g. no values outside development is not to achieve desired of ± 1SD. of ± 1SD. mentioned, coach and outcomes (i.e. injury (Reference group: females aged athlete mainly focus prevention, effective (14-19) on training aspects training, desired learning learning learning	Level 5	Group reference or code	14,7 ±2,8	Girls			$5,54 \pm 2,10$	$0,86 \pm 0,15$	Injury related to tough play and overloading	Relaxed, laissez-faire coaching
	Level 6	Interpretation & evaluation	Complete training v(football at	d growth sp olume (>101 nd handball	urt, very high 1); both	Overuse injury	Individual values standard deviation mean value; e.g. r of \pm 1SD. (Reference group 14-19)	are within 1 n (SD) of the 10 values outside 10 temales aged	The complexity of sport injury development is not mentioned, coach and athlete mainly focus on training aspects	Lack of specific feedback and steering to achieve desined outcomes (i.e., injury prevention, effective training, desired learning)

Table 4. Stage 2 of the Interdisciplinary Case Analysis Procedure of a 14-year-old player.

Table 4. Adopted from Hausken-Sutter et al. (2023, p. 5). *Injury was defined based on a consensus statement from Fuller et al. (2006, p. 193). In level 1, the multilevel data catalogue is divided into one biomedical (biomechanics, sport medicine) and one sociological (sociology, sport coaching) section, representing the FIT project's disciplinary perspectives. The purpose of level 2 is to show the different types of measurement and research methods that were employed under each disciplinary perspective. The columns in level 2 are divided into different research techniques (e.g., strength measurements; observation, interview). Level 3 specifies the type of data measured and generated for each of the themes. For example, for the strength theme, the hip abduction/adduction ratio is listed in separate columns. For the interview theme, topics such as 'knowledge about injury and injury prevention' are listed. Level 4 contains data excerpts to demonstrate the type of qualitative and quantitative data from the individual analyses of the injured football player. Qualitative data are represented in textual form (for example, quotes from the interview) while quantitative data are represented in numeric form (for example, results from the strength measurements). Level 5 shows the reference value for qualitative and quantitative data. For the former, codes were given through a qualitative thematic analysis procedure (Braun & Clarke, 2006). For the latter, individual biomedical data were calculated and compared to the mean values of one reference group 'females aged 14-19'. Finally, level 6 contains interpretations and evaluations of the qualitative and quantitative data in relation to reference values and literature. This interpretation and evaluation layer lays the most important groundwork for team discussion and continuation of data integration of stage 3.

Stage 3 – discussing the data

Stage 3 aims for researchers from various disciplines in an interdisciplinary project to convene and discuss the compiled qualitative and quantitative data. According to Newell (2007), the objective here is to achieve a balanced understanding among disciplinary perspectives without anyone dominating. The data in Table 4 was scrutinised to uncover behavioural patterns or relationships between different components influencing sport injuries. In the FIT project, this stage involved team discussions focusing on interpreting data related to the project's goal of understanding injuries comprehensively. Moderated by a researcher familiar with interdisciplinary research, the discussion followed a two-step process: first, each researcher presented interpretations of the analysis of data relevant to their disciplinary expertise. For example, I oversaw the data on growth and maturation (Peak Height Velocity). Second, the different perspectives and data were related to the 14-year-old female player's injury in a joint discussion. During each researcher's statement of the analysed data, the other team members were invited to ask questions to enable a deeper understanding of the problem at hand (Szostak, 2012). Although the aim was to reach a consensus on the factors influencing the 14-year-old player's injury, time constraints limited the extent of integration due to the project's pilot nature and resource limitations. Given enough time and resources, the team discussion in stage 3 could, for example, have resulted in new models, concepts, or strategies to address youth sport injuries.

Discussion

In this chapter, I will discuss the insights derived from addressing the three research questions that guided my thesis:

- 1) What is the base of existing disciplinary knowledge on youth sport injuries and how does this knowledge shape the understanding of youth sport injuries?
- 2) What contextual and methodological issues are important to consider in interdisciplinary youth sport injury research?
- 3) How can qualitative and quantitative youth sport injury data be integrated in an interdisciplinary research process?

The insights are contextualised by referencing relevant literature and by drawing on experiences gained through my involvement in the FIT project.

The base of existing knowledge on youth sport injuries

In the following, I will discuss results from addressing research question 1. These insights are derived from the process of examining disciplinary literature on youth sport injuries.

First, I found a dominance of monodisciplinary research approaches and a lack of integration across the key disciplines of biomedicine, sport psychology, and sport sociology, as well as across dominant paradigms like positivism, postpositivsm and interpretivism. The dominance in monodisciplinarity and lack of integration can be attributed to the historical trajectory of specialisation and reductionism that has characterised both science and sport science (Eliasson, 2014; Repko et al., 2020; Woods et al., 2021). As discussed earlier, this emphasis on specialisation and compartmentalisation has led researchers to operate within silos, which is evident in youth sport injury research and reflected in the primary disciplines of biomedicine, sport psychology, and sport sociology. Similar to the broader field of sport science (Woods et al., 2021), youth sport injury research is primarily influenced by the natural sciences, which favour quantitative approaches framed by a positivist or post-positivist paradigm. This dominance is also evident in the lack of research I encountered on youth sport injuries from the interpretive paradigm utilising qualitative methods. These findings underscore the general state of sport injury research, where scholars advocate for greater integration, particularly research that acknowledges the context through qualitative methodologies (Bekker et al., 2020; Truong et al., 2021). The same argument can be made for research on youth athletes. Athletic development is multifaceted, encompassing factors such as growth, maturation, specialisation, and the coachathlete relationship, all of which vary over time and across different contexts (Bjørndal & Ronglan, 2021). Integrating sociocultural aspects and qualitative methodologies into this discourse certainly has the potential to facilitate the development of comprehensive interventions for injury prevention and sustainable sports practice in youth sport, aligning more closely with real-world settings (Ageberg et al., 2024; O'Cathain et al., 2019).

Second, and with specific relevance to research question 1, the narrative review revealed that disciplinary research is shaped by conflicts in paradigmatic underlying assumptions regarding the nature of injuries (ontology), methods of acquiring knowledge about injuries (epistemology), and approaches to researching sport injuries (methodology). These conflicts contribute to the lack of interparadigmatic youth sport injury research as outlined above. For instance, the reductionist ontology of biomedicine focuses its analysis on the athlete and the athlete's subsystems (e.g., cellular, molecular), aiming to dissect and understand an injury at a microscopic level (Woods et al., 2021). However, the ontological assumptions of biomedicine and sport psychology conflict with those of sport sociology and the interpretivist paradigm, which conceptualise an injury as a socially constructed phenomenon shaped by both the athlete and the researcher (Markula & Silk, 2011; Roderick et al., 2000). Unlike the positivist ontology, which emphasises analysis, the ontological perspective in sport sociology prioritises synthesis. Sociological researchers take a step back and weave together contextual factors to comprehend the phenomenon (Toohey et al., 2018; Woods et al., 2021).

Contradictions in ontological assumptions were also reflected in the disciplines' epistemological assumptions. Biomedical researchers tended to distance themselves from the athletes and the context they study, while sport sociology researchers tended to interact with the athletes and the context. For this reason, biomedical researchers favour quantitative research techniques such as questionnaires and physical testing (e.g., Ridder et al., 2017), whereas sport sociology researchers favour qualitative research techniques such as observations and interviews (e.g., Fenton & Pitter, 2010; Schubring & Thiel, 2014b). Insights into onto-epistemological contradictions were the result of analysis of literature

spanning three key disciplines in sport injury research. These insights would not have been possible without engaging with literature from diverse disciplines, similar to a boundary-crossing, transdisciplinary methodology, as highlighted by several scholars (Campbell, 2005; Clark & Thorpe, 2020; Thorpe et al., 2020). Certainly, "wrestling with unfamiliar literature" is recognised as a vital aspect of interdisciplinary success as it fosters a deeper understanding of perspectives outside one's own discipline (Campbell, 2005, p. 576). Specifically concerning this research, exploring literature from various disciplines prompted reflection on numerous ethical issues related to the diverse perspectives involved (Balsamo, 2019), which again opened opportunities for conversations across disciplinary boundaries.

In essence, addressing research question 1 show how the foundation of current knowledge on youth sport injuries originates from the disciplines of biomedicine, sport psychology, and sport sociology spanning three dominant paradigms: positivism, postpositivsm and interpretivism. Insights from these disciplines and paradigms brought together frame youth sport injury as complex and interdisciplinary, thus advocating for an interparadigmatic and interdisciplinary research approach. While these insights endorse the adoption of an integrated approach, the process of engaging with literature extends beyond mere compilation. It necessitates understanding and exploring the differences in assumptions; without such exploration, achieving a comprehensive synthesis of literature becomes challenging.

Important contextual and methodological considerations in interdisciplinary research

In the next step, I will discuss the gained insights from addressing research question 2, which were derived from the process of conducting the FIT project's substudy 1. As explained before, this sub-study included the adaption and use of a questionnaire with Swedish youth football players in an interdisciplinary research context.

The OSTRC-H had been established as a valid and reliable tool in previous studies (Bailón-Cerezo et al., 2020; Jorgensen et al., 2016). However, within the interdisciplinary context of the FIT project, it was crucial to consider the participants' context when adapting and implementing the tool for youth football players. This adaptation involved aligning the language of the tool with the participants' linguistic preferences, a practice observed in some previous studies

(Bailon-Cerezo et al., 2020; Mashimo et al., 2020), although such adjustments have not been common in similar studies involving youth athletes. For the FIT project it was particularly important to align the questionnaire with the participant's understanding of the term 'injury', in accordance with the interdisciplinary approach emphasising multiple perspectives. For instance, young athletes' definition of injury differed from the FIT project's definition due to disparities between 'research language' and 'youth language'. This highlights the importance of considering the sociocultural context when defining concepts and developing tools, as it impacts data quality. Scholars, especially in sport injury prevention intervention research, emphasise the significance of accounting for end-users' context in the research process (Monsonis et al., 2021). Co-creating interventions with end-users, as argued by several scholars (Ageberg et al., 2024; Monsonis et al., 2021) enhances relevance, implementation, and sustainability. Concerning the injury definition and OSTRC-H usage in the FIT project, an alternative approach could have entailed integrating the youths' perspectives through qualitative methodology to establish a mutually agreed-upon definition. This collaborative effort would align with the principles of pluralism and integration, ensuring compatibility between the FIT project's interdisciplinary context and the perspectives of the youth athletes. Such an approach could potentially mitigate confusion surrounding certain questions during the initial registration weeks and enhance the relevance, significance, and applicability of the research outcomes across various research contexts and real-world settings. As highlighted by Bolling (2019, p. 111), engaging in conversation with athletes "brings participants' voices forward," which proved very crucial for refining the questionnaire and addressing the low and inconsistent response rates. Adapting tools, particularly questionnaires within interdisciplinary projects, requires a methodical approach involving thorough comprehension of the subject, pre-testing of the tool, and consideration of participants' contexts.

Recognising the necessity of tailoring tools to the context underscores the importance of early contextual consideration in the research process, as emphasised by various scholars (e.g., Bekker, 2019; Bekker & Clark, 2016; Bolling et al., 2018; Monsonís et al., 2021; Parsons et al., 2021). In hindsight, initiating the qualitative sub-studies (observations and interviews) before the quantitative sub-studies (questionnaire and biomedical testing) could have been beneficial for the FIT project. Insights from the qualitative studies could have provided FIT team members with a better understanding of the athletes and their context. This could have included important factors like the coach-athlete relationship and training environment, which are known to influence injuries (Ivarsson et al., 2019; Malcom,

2006). Equipped with this contextual knowledge from the outset, we could have more effectively customised the questionnaire for the youth athlete population, potentially increasing the response rates. Additionally, gaining a deeper understanding of the youth's context early in the research process could have been valuable during the 23-week registration period. Establishing a relationship with participants could have facilitated follow-up with those who missed responses or sustained injuries. Although this approach could have enhanced the FIT project's contextual understanding, it has to be mentioned in this context that research lacks clarity on the most effective sequence in this regard. For instance, some interdisciplinary studies have in fact benefited from conducting quantitative studies before qualitative ones (e.g., Thorpe et al., 2020).

In addition to considering the context of research participants, it is crucial to acknowledge unexpected insights during the interdisciplinary research process and to publish them, even if they were not part of the initial plan or the recommended established publishing protocol for interdisciplinary studies (Campbell, 2005). For instance, the interdisciplinary nature of the FIT project influenced the direction of this PhD thesis, leading to a focus on methodology and context in paper III, deviating from the originally intended emphasis on the frequency, severity, and types of injuries and health problems in youth football players. The change of focus for paper III did create tensions in the team as it was not part of the original publishing plan for the FIT project nor for my PhD research. Eventually, we agreed to go for a methodological focus as this decision aligned better with the available data and the overall theme of my thesis. Working in an interdisciplinary research project is a complex and iterative process, where new knowledge and insights continually emerge, requiring a flexible and adaptive approach. This ability to change perspectives, characterised as intellectual flexibility, aligns with one of the key ethical virtues outlined by Balsamo (2017). A recognition of the dynamic nature of interdisciplinarity therefore demands openness to unexpected findings and a willingness to adjust plans accordingly in the pursuit of valuable insights. Changing an established publishing protocol can, however, pose challenges, especially if the project is expected to produce specific outcomes based on a predefined plan. Therefore, it is crucial to communicate and report any changes during the project's development, especially to relevant funders, a step I had to undertake in the context of my PhD.

Disagreements or tensions arising during the research process are often linked to the composition of the team, particularly noteworthy when the team comprises scholars from both the natural and social sciences, as was the case for the FIT project (Lunde et al., 2012). The FIT project utilised both qualitative and quantitative methods and was led by a social scientist. Having a social scientist as a project leader as well as including more scholars from the social sciences than the natural sciences may define the FIT project as being predominantly qualitative. This team configuration and project management approach seems to deviate from the conventional structure of interdisciplinary sport science projects, where the project tends to lean towards a quantitative focus (Lunde et al., 2012; Piggott et al., 2018). Consequently, interdisciplinary research can pose challenges for qualitative researchers, as emphasised by several scholars (Campbell, 2005; Wiltshire, 2018). What appears to be particularly challenging is that qualitative researchers in an interdisciplinary team often feel as though they must "justify their methods or fight for space to talk about their work within team meetings" (O'Cathain et al., 2008, pp. 1580-1581). As also experienced by Thorpe et al. (2020), these challenges relate to qualitative researchers' roles being 'tokenistic', meaning that they are included only to be able to label the project interdisciplinary when their actual contribution is limited (Campbell, 2005; Reich & Reich, 2006). Considering Johnson et al.'s (2007) claims on mixed methods research, these feelings and experiences can be understood as being part of a project that was dominated by quantitative research methods and perhaps more positivist in the understanding of and approach to athlete health. I personally did not experience the team meetings as being 'in favour' of one or the other methodological approaches. However, when presenting research from the FIT project and my thesis, I did experience feelings of 'tokenism' depending on the context I was situated in. For example, I experienced tensions and disagreements when I presented my work within my department, to the funders, and at scientific conferences, especially when I discussed the importance of context and a qualitative approach. Some scholars did not appear to understand or were critical of the need for interdisciplinarity and the concept of integration. Critical comments were often based on positivist and monodisciplinary understandings of sport injuries. These experiences can be related to what Thorpe et al. (2020, p. 371) refer to as "invisible walls" that are the result of "decades of agential cuts that have carved deep boundaries between [natural] science and social science ways of knowing athlete performance, health, and wellbeing". Newell (2007, p. 252) also touches upon this issue in his research and stresses that "some disciplines are more prestigious than others", and that prestige can "translate into more recognition in the larger culture". For instance, Sparkes (2015) highlighted the challenges inherent in mixed methods research, suggesting that the mixed approach may

encounter resistance within scientific fields like science, technology, engineering, and mathematics (positivist/post-positivist inquiry). Similarly, within the domain of sport science, there is a tendency to favour these traditional methodologies (Woods et al., 2021). Hence, scholars engaged in interdisciplinary research would benefit from recognising and understanding the boundaries that may inadvertently be reinforced.

In sum, understanding the sociocultural context of youth sport, school, and training environments is crucial to conducting interdisciplinary research on youth sport injuries. Methodological issues, such as fostering open communication for interdisciplinary collaboration and addressing ethical considerations, regardless of research techniques, are also vital for a successful collaboration. To enhance this communication and collaboration, team members should aim to learn and practise, and eventually embody ethical virtues such as generosity, humility, flexibility, and intellectual integrity (Balsamo, 2017). Embracing these virtues can lead to new insights that contribute to advancements in tools, methodologies, and knowledge in the field.

Integrating qualitative and quantitative data

Finally, I will discuss insights gained from addressing research question 3 in the following. These insights are based on the process of piloting an interdisciplinary case analysis procedure (ICAP) to integrate qualitative and quantitative data in the FIT project.

To facilitate the integration of qualitative and quantitative youth sport injury data in an interdisciplinary research process, it is crucial to initially consider the diverse disicplinary assumptions and their implications for data production. This consideration is significant for both individual researchers and interdisciplinary teams, especially for procedures like the ICAP, where subsequent data discussions and prioritisations will occur within the team. Having considered underlying ontological, epistemological, and methodological assumptions *before* the team meets for discussion can enable a more comprehensive understanding of the data. Therefore, establishing common ground and a comprehensive understanding as in stage 1 of the ICAP, is a vital initial step before data analysis and discussion. Newell (2007, p. 260) underscores the importance of early common ground creation, highlighting the objective as "not to remove tension between insights of different disciplines, but to reduce their conflict." Strategies like exploring literature beyond one's discipline, working with different concepts, venturing into unfamiliar

research areas, and conducting regular team meetings involving dialogue on disciplinary assumptions are crucial practices for mitigating conflicts and achieving common ground (Repko et al., 2020; Thorpe et al., 2020).

The FIT project did explore literature from diverse disciplines and engaged in studies beyond individual expertise, leading to the creation of the ICAP (Hausken-Sutter et al., 2023), a component not initially included in the original FIT project plan. Alongside the development and publication of paper II (Hausken-Sutter et al., 2021a), team members actively participated in sub-study 1 (questionnaire study) and conducted visits to the participants' schools. Engaging in research beyond one's comfort zone, through both literature review and hands-on research, fosters openness to alternative perspectives and aligns with ethical virtues such as intellectual flexibility, generosity, and humility, as highlighted by Balsamo (2017). As illustrated in Thorpe et al.'s (2020) project, venturing into research beyond individual areas of expertise gradually breaks down boundaries among team members.

Comparing qualitative and quantitative data in a multilevel data catalogue in stage 2 of the ICAP was a helpful way to visually show the data involved and laid a good foundation for the succeeding team discussions. The multilevel data catalogue was developed based on a method similar to what Richards et al. (2019) refer to as joint display in mixed methods research. According to Guetterman et al. (2015), who elaborate on mixed methods research, visual joint displays can facilitate integration. Visual joint displays can, according to these authors, "provide structure to discuss the integrated analysis and assist both researchers and readers in understanding how mixed methods provide new insights" (Guetterman et al., 2015, p. 554). Before piloting the ICAP, the FIT team members and myself included, were not familiar with the concept of joint display, which can be linked to our literature choices in stage 1 where we incorporated only a few articles on mixed methods. Moreover, as touched upon under 'Theoretical and conceptual framework', I decided early to not include the term mixed methods in my research. However, incorporating such literature in relation to paper IV could have enriched the development process of the ICAP in relation to the *data* and stage 2. Nevertheless, the multilevel data catalogue shows what an *interdisciplinary* research process of integrating data can look like, and it provided us with an innovative tool for the integrated team discussions in stage 3.

The discussion in stage 3 of the ICAP represents a learning process, and given ample time and resources, it can lead to innovative breakthroughs that advance the field of sport injury research. For example, stage 3 can lead to a comprehensive understanding of the player's injury aetiology that can further inform injury prevention strategies. Additionally, it can facilitate the development of new concepts and theories, shaping future theoretical approaches to interdisciplinary youth sport injury research. However, productive interdisciplinary dialogue is timeconsuming and mentally taxing, requiring significant effort from all participants (Newell, 2007). Building trust and understanding among team members is essential, as communication breakdowns can derail collaboration and hinder integration efforts (Bracken & Oughton, 2006; Campbell, 2005; Lunde et al., 2012). Involving an interdisciplinarian, as in the FIT project, can be advantageous because they can serve as a mediator, bridging disciplinary divides, fostering unity, and guiding the team towards effective knowledge production (Thorpe et al., 2020). Since the discussion in stage 3 of the ICAP provides only partial insights into an integrated practical outcome, further exploration is required to determine the extent to which key concepts and methodologies can be meaningfully translated across disciplinary and paradigmatic boundaries.

Taken together, the integration of qualitative and quantitative youth sport injury data can be achieved by using a three-stage procedure that enables common ground, a comparison of different types of data and dialogue across disciplinary boundaries. The process is complex and iterative, which underscores the importance of establishing common ground early. The ICAP served as a pilot, a crucial step toward the final stages of the interdisciplinary research process, as outlined by Newell (2007), which involves testing the more comprehensive understanding. To progress to this final step, further exploration is necessary to determine if such an analysis can be achieved while maintaining disciplinary integration. To advance our understanding of youth sport injuries, future research should also investigate whether an integrated and interparadigmatic understanding truly facilitates more effective actions, aligning with Newell's (2007) proposed steps of the interdisciplinary research process. Finally, it would be particularly intriguing to explore whether the integrated analysis can progress toward transcending disciplinary boundaries, resulting in "deeper and significantly richer insights into a complex phenomenon" (Woods et al., 2021, p. 9). Such a transdisciplinary approach could generate new and coherent conceptual, theoretical, and methodological innovations that would add to the academic challenge of deep integration on the conceptual level (Thorpe et al., 2020; Thorpe et al., 2023).

Conclusion

This thesis has generated three main insights with regard to the research questions guiding this thesis. First, the understanding of youth sport injuries is rooted in the disciplines of biomedicine, sport psychology, and sport sociology. These disciplines offer insights that portray youth sport injuries as a complex and interdisciplinary issue, advocating for an interdisciplinary approach. Second, it is important to consider participant's contextual factors, such as their language, school, and training environment when developing data-gathering tools for studying injuries in youth football players in an interdisciplinary project. Additionally, it is essential to address the interdisciplinary nature of the research along with ethical considerations throughout the research process. Third, qualitative and quantitative youth sport injury data can be integrated through a three-stage procedure that facilitates common ground, a comparison of different types of data, and dialogue across disciplinary boundaries.

In conclusion, these insights illuminate three vital components crucial to interdisciplinary research: synthesisation, contextualisation, and integration. Synthesisation involves combining information, concepts, theories, and methodologies from various disciplines to establish common ground and attain a comprehensive understanding of youth sport injuries. This process includes activities such as reviewing disciplinary literature, identifying patterns and connections among different types of data, generating new knowledge, and effectively communicating findings to both experts and non-experts. Clear communication is imperative for translating complex interdisciplinary research into practical solutions for real-world issues, such as developing complex interventions relevant to end-users.

Contextualisation revolves around placing research questions, issues, or phenomena within broader contexts to better understand youth sport injuries. This process involves considering the common ground and a comprehensive understanding of youth sport injuries when developing and applying tools and methods for studying them. Contextualisation requires acknowledging various perspectives that may influence or shape the research topic. Integration, closely linked to synthesisation, is concerned with the extensive merging of knowledge, methodologiews, data, and insights from different disciplines to foster a comprehensive understanding of youth sport injuries. But integration goes beyond merely collating data; it is an ongoing process of contemplating disciplinary boundaries, engaging in dialogue, and stepping beyond one's comfort zone while maintaining methodological rigour.

Contributions

The thesis offers three significant contributions: First, it provides practical insights into interdisciplinary youth sport injury research, revealing some of the negotiations and decisions inherent in the research process. Unlike much interdisciplinary sport research that focuses on theoretical issues, this work advances the field by demonstrating interdisciplinary youth sport injury practice, building upon recent integrated sport science studies (e.g., Lunde et al., 2012; Schofield et al., 2020; Schofield et al., 2021; Thorpe et al., 2019; Thorpe et al., 2020) and offering guidance for future interdisciplinary research.

Second, the thesis confirms Newell's (2006; 2007) steps in the interdisciplinary research process, highlighting a cognitive and structured, yet iterative and flexible process guiding interdisciplinary research. Additionally, it extends Newell's model to the youth sport injury context, integrating both qualitative and quantitative data and addressing the onto-epistemological differences encountered by interdisciplinary teams. This expansion builds upon the work of Schofield et al., (2020; 2021), Thorpe et al., (2019; 2020) and Lunde et al. (2012).

Third, the thesis shows how the utilisation of an interdisciplinary approach deepens the understanding about sport injuries. The integration of literature and methods from various disciplines deepens the overall understanding of the issue, revealing its multifaceted nature. This synthesis unveils crucial disciplinary elements contributing to sport injuries and provides a holistic perspective, considering physical, psychological, environmental, and contextual factors. Therefore, through the interdisciplinary methodology of this PhD thesis, contextual influences on sport injury knowledge, including participant context, research tools, and environments, were explored and explained.

Implications

For researchers aiming to work in interdisciplinary research projects, I propose that it is important to:

- Design projects based on already developed interdisciplinary processes relevant for the problem to be studied. While sport scientists are starting to explore the practical aspects of interdisciplinary collaboration, they could benefit from exploring interdisciplinary literature beyond their field for inspiration and methodological development. Noteworthy works that I have found to be helpful include those by Newell (2006, 2007), Repko et al. (2020), Szostak (2012), Klein (2021; 2004; 1997), and Klein and Newell (1997).
- Conduct regular team meetings to foster mutual understanding of ontoepistemological and methodological assumptions. This creates an environment conducive to creativity and innovation through reflective discussions.
- Develop a clear project and publication plan yet do remain flexible and open to adjustments. Interdisciplinary research is iterative, and it often requires revisiting and re-evaluating previous steps as new knowledge emerges.
- Define clear roles for each team member and utilise their unique expertise to contribute to the project effectively. Ethical commitment to the research process is paramount, and team members do not need to be experts in every aspect but should contribute ethically.
- Encourage team members to explore unfamiliar territory. Encouraging team members to engage in both practical and cognitive aspects of the project can foster innovation and personal growth. Presenting research to diverse audiences, holding meetings in unconventional settings, and exploring literature from diverse disciplines can broaden scholars' perspectives.
- Appoint an interlocutor within the team. Having a team member skilled at navigating diverse perspectives and methodologies can facilitate communication, resolve misunderstandings, and move the research forward.
- Involve practitioners and stakeholders. Although involving practitioners adds complexity, it provides valuable real-world insights and enhances the applicability of the research findings.

- Be mindful of what is excluded. Balancing inclusivity with feasibility is crucial in interdisciplinary research. Documenting decisions and changes throughout the process helps maintain clarity and accountability.
- Maintain detailed records. Given the unpredictable nature of interdisciplinary research, maintaining thorough documentation helps to review and understand decisions and track changes.
- Embrace complexity. Interdisciplinary research, like youth sport injuries, is inherently complex. Embracing uncertainty and remaining open to emerging insights fosters resilience and growth within the research process.

Final reflections

By reflecting on *my* journey towards becoming an interdisciplinarian, I find myself still drawn to fundamental questions about human behavior and decision-making, albeit from a different perspective. Instead of focusing solely on health behaviour, my interests have shifted toward methodological inquiries, such as why scholars approach problems in certain ways and how their choices influence research outcomes and recommendations. While these questions will continue to guide my exploration, I realise that my path has not led me to become the kind of 'expert' I envisioned as a child. Today, I understand that expertise is not about knowing everything within a specific field, but rather about cultivating an awareness of what we leave out and continually evolving as scholars and individuals. As Hägerstrand (1984) emphasises, we must learn to recognise the limitations of our knowledge and embrace the ongoing process of learning and growth.

Acknowledgments

This dissertation is part of the project 'Injury free children and adolescents: Towards better practice in Swedish football (FIT project)'. The Swedish Research Council for Sport Science (CIF) has been funding the FIT project since 2016 through partial funding of my PhD studentship.

Thank you also Center for Health and Performance (CHP), and the Department of Food and Nutrition and Sport Science, University of Gothenburg, for financially supporting this work.

My journey towards earning the academic degree of Doctor of Philosophy has been...long. But also joyful, educational, stressful, relaxing, frustrating, and filled with laughter, tears and some occasional swear words. The company on this journey has been essential, and I would like to acknowledge some of you below.

My first entry into the 'real' world of research was accompanied by Mona Bjelland, Anine Medin and Anne Marte W. Johansen (among several others). Working with you as a research assistant at the Department of Nutrition, Institute of Basic Medical Sciences, University of Oslo, contributed with positive insights into research. While pursuing a PhD had been on my to-do list for several years, my time with you provided an additional push toward pursuing it. I am so grateful for that!

To all the football players, coaches, teachers, and parents/guardians who participated in the FIT project and contributed to its success: thank you for engaging in the project! Thank you for graciously welcoming us into your world and opening your doors to the FIT project. Your responsiveness to emails, phone calls, as well as your efforts in ensuring that players adhered to the study protocols, are deeply appreciated. Your willingness to allow us to conduct biomedical testing at CHP, observe training sessions and conduct interviews afterwards has provided valuable insights for this research.

My supervisors, Natalie Barker-Ruchti, Astrid Schubring, and Stefan Grau, you have been close companions along my PhD journey.

Natalie, your knowledge, insightful guidance, and steady support have been instrumental in shaping my academic path. You have been there for me through the highs and lows, offering encouragement during challenging presentations, writing endeavours, and publication struggles. Despite your own journey, you have generously shared your expertise, patiently discussed concepts, research questions, and theories with me. Your ability to strike the perfect balance between providing gentle guidance and allowing me to find my own way has been vital. The interdisciplinary nature of this thesis has presented unexpected challenges, but finally, the PhD journey has come to an end, and I am so happy you have been part of this journey.

Astrid, thank you for your thoughtful feedback, which has always been supportive and constructive. Your ability to simplify complex concepts and your positive attitude have made navigating the intricacies of interdisciplinarity a rewarding experience. Together with Natalie, you have introduced me to the field of sport sociology, to theory and to qualitative methodology, and I am grateful for that.

Stefan, while this thesis may not have followed the exact path you initially envisioned, your openness, kindness, and patience have been solid. Despite the deviations from the conventional structure and content of a 'typical' sport injury thesis, you have remained supportive and understanding, imparting valuable insights into biomechanics, testing, and statistics. Together, the three of you, Natalie, Astrid, and Stefan, have made a strong team and I am glad I got to be a part of that team for so many years.

To all my fellow doctoral students at the Department of Food, Nutrition and Sport Science and at the Center for Health and Performance, past and present, I thank you for the stimulating discussions, camaraderie, and support. Though the challenges of the pandemic hindered our interactions, I cherish the memories of our engaging meetings, seminars, and discussions. Special thanks to Klara Bojie af Gennäs for support in the FIT project and insightful discussions on interdisciplinary research.

I would also like to thank discussants, seminar leaders and others who provided valuable feedback on earlier drafts of my thesis during the planning, halfway, and final seminars as well as throughout the process. Your constructive criticism has greatly contributed to the refinement of my work. A special thank you to Dean Barker and Sigmund Loland for your invaluable feedback during the final stages of writing my thesis, which greatly helped in its completion. Also, thank you Hendrik Thedinga for a thorough proofreading.

To my current colleagues at the Norwegian School of Sport Sciences, thank you for warmly welcoming me into the field of sport medicine and sport and social sciences. Your support and enthusiasm have been helpful in finalising my thesis. Thank you also to my friends and family, including my parents, my brother and his family, and my parents-in-law, for your love, support, and encouragement. Nilledama (you know who you are), thank you girls for constantly keeping me up to date on your everyday-life and for always giving me a laugh!

Finally, my closest family. Per, Odin, Vilja Aurora, thank you for your unconditional love, for keeping me in the presence and reminding me of the importance of the small everyday things. I have finally finished my book; however, I doubt it will be approved as a bedtime story.

Oslo, Norway, August 2024 Solveig E. S. Hausken-Sutter

Bibliography

Ageberg, E., Bunke, S., Linnéll, J., & Moesch, K. (2024). Co-creating holistic injury prevention training for youth handball: Development of an intervention targeting end-users at the individual, team, and organizational levels. *BMC Sports Science, Medicine and Rehabilitation*, *16*(1), 10. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13102-023-00800-6

Amran, N. N., & Ibrahim, R. (2012). Academic rites of passage: Reflection on a PhD journey. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *59*, 528-534. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2012.09.310

Andersen, M. B., & Williams, J. M. (1988). A model of stress and athletic injury: Prediction and prevention. *Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, 10(3), 294-306. https://doi.org/10.1123/jsep.10.3.294

Arnason, A., Andersen, T. E., Holme, I., Engebretsen, L., & Bahr, R. (2008). Prevention of hamstring strains in elite soccer: an intervention study. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*, 18(1), 40-48. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0838.2006.00634.x

Augustsson, R. (2009). Strength training for physical performance and injury prevention in sports. Individualised and supervised training for female athletes. [Doctoral dissertation, University of Gothenburg]. Guepa. https://gupea.ub.gu.se/

Bailón-Cerezo, J., Clarsen, B., Sánchez-Sánchez, B., & Torres-Lacomba, M. (2020). Crosscultural adaptation and validation of the Oslo Sports Trauma Research Center Questionnaires on Overuse injury and Health Problems (2nd Version) in spanish youth sports. Orthopaedic Journal of Sports Medicine, 8(12):2325967120968552. https://doi.org/10.1177/2325967120968552

Bakken, A. (2019). Idrettens posisjon i ungdomstida. Hvem deltar og hvem slutter i ungdomsidretten? (No.2). Velferdsforskningsinstituttet NOVA, OsloMet. https://hdl.handle.net/20.500.12199/1298

Balsamo, A. (2017). An ethics of interdisciplinary research. In R. Frodeman (Ed.), *The Oxford handbook of interdisciplinarity* (2 ed., pp. 255–258). Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780198733522.013.21

Barbour, R. S. (1998). Mixing qualitative methods: Quality assurance or qualitative quagmire? *Qualitative Health Research*, 8(3), 352-361.

Barker-Ruchti, N. (2008). "They must be working hard": An (auto-)ethnographic account of women's artistic gymnastics. *Cultural Studies – Critical Methodologies, 8*(3), 372-380. https://doi.org/10.1177/1532708607310799

Barker-Ruchti, N., & Schubring, A. (2016). Moving into and out of high-performance sport: The cultural learning of an artistic gymnast. *Physical Education and Sport Pedagogy*, 21(1), 69-80. https://doi.org/10.1080/17408989.2014.990371

Beaton, D. E., Bombardier, C., Guillemin, F., & Ferraz, M. B. (2000). Guidelines for the process of cross-cultural adaptation of self-report measures. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976), 25*(24), 3186-3191. https://doi.org/10.1097/00007632-200012150-00014

Bekker, S. (2017). Create, curate, cooperate: Exploring the process of sport safety resource development. [Doctoral dissertation, Federation University Australia]. Federation University Australia. https://researchonline.federation.edu.au/vital/access/manager/Repository/vital:12692

Bekker, S. (2019). Shuffle methodological deck chairs or abandon theoretical ship? The complexity turn in injury prevention. *Injury Prevention*, 25(2), 80-82. https://doi.org/10.1136/injuryprev-2018-042905

Bekker, S., Bolling, C., Ahmed, O. H., Badenhorst, M., Carmichael, J., Fagher, K., Hägglund, M., Jacobsson, J., John, J. M., Litzy, K., Mann, R. H., McKay, C. D., Mumford, S., Tabben, M., Thiel, A., Timpka, T., Thurston, J., Troung, L. K., Spörri, J., van Nassau, F. & Verhagen, E. A. (2020). Athlete health protection: why qualitative research matters. *Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport*, 23(10), 898-901. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsams.2020.06.020

Bekker, S., & Clark, A. M. (2016). Bringing complexity to sports injury prevention research: From simplification to explanation. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 50(24), 1489-1490. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2016-096457

Bendassolli, P. F. (2013). Theory building in qualitative research: Reconsidering the problem of induction. *Forum Qualitative Sozialforschung / Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, 14(1). https://doi.org/10.17169/fqs-14.1.1851

Benjaminse, A., & Verhagen, E. (2021). Implementing ACL injury prevention in daily sports practice—It's not just the program: Let's build together, involve the context, and improve the content. *Sports Medicine*, *51*(12), 2461-2467.

Bere, T., Kruczynski, J., Veintimilla, N., Hamu, Y., & Bahr, R. (2015). Injury risk is low among world-class volleyball players: 4-year data from the FIVB Injury Surveillance System. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 49(17), 1132-1137.

Berger, R. (2015). Now I see it, now I don't: Researcher's position and reflexivity in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research*, 15(2), 219-234.

Bergeron, M. F., Mountjoy, M., Armstrong, N., Chia, M., Côté, J., Emery, C. A., Faigenbaum, A., Hall Jr, G., Kriemler, S., Leglise, M., Malina, R. M., Pensgaard, A. M., Sanchez, A., Soligard, T., Sundgot-Borgen, J., van Mechelen, W., Weissensteiner, J. R. & Engebretsen, L. (2015). International Olympic Committee consensus statement on youth athletic development. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 49(13), 843-851. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2015-094962

Bergeron, M. F., Mountjoy, M., & Wendt, J. T. (2022). Youth athletes' quests for gold: Does opportunity supersede undue risk? *British Journal of Sports Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2022-105680

Bittencourt, N. F. N., Meeuwisse, W. H., Mendonça, L. D., Nettel-Aguirre, A., Ocarino, J. M., & Fonseca, S. T. (2016). Complex systems approach for sports injuries: Moving from risk factor identification to injury pattern recognition-narrative review and new concept. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 50(21), 1309-1314. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2015-095850

Bjelland, M., Hausken, S. E. S., Sleddens, E. F. C., Andersen, L. F., Lie, H. C., Finset, A., Maes, L., Melbye, E. L., Glavin, K., Hanssen-Bauer, M. W. & Lien, N. (2014). Development of family and dietary habits questionnaires: The assessment of family processes, dietary habits and adolescents' impulsiveness in Norwegian adolescents and their parents. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, *11*. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12966-014-0130-z

Bjørndal, C. T., & Ronglan, L. T. (2021). Engaging with uncertainty in athlete development– orchestrating talent development through incremental leadership. *Sport, Education and Society*, *26*(1), 104-116.

Bolling, C. (2019). Who me? I thought you would never ask! Applying qualitative methods in sports injury prevention research. [Doctoral dissertation, Research and graduation internal, Vrije Universiteit Amsterdam]. http://hdl.handle.net/1871.1/8bc43750-4933-4332-b828-718f48996554

Bolling, C., van Mechelen, W., Pasman, H. R., & Verhagen, E. (2018). Context matters: Revisiting the first step of the 'sequence of prevention' of sports injuries. *Sports Medicine*, 48(10), 2227-2234. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-018-0953-x

Bracken, L. J., & Oughton, E. A. (2006). 'What do you mean?' The importance of language in developing interdisciplinary research. *Transactions of the Institute of British Geographers*, 31(3), 371-382. http://www.jstor.org/stable/4639981

Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2006). Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 3(2), 77-101. https://doi.org/10.1191/1478088706qp0630a

Braun, V., Clarke, V., & Weate, P. (2016). Using thematic analysis in sport and exercise research. *Routledge Handbook of Qualitative Research in Sport and Exercise*, 1, 191-205.

Brink, M. S., Visscher, C., Arends, S., Zwerver, J., Post, W. J., & Lemmink, K. A. (2010). Monitoring stress and recovery: new insights for the prevention of injuries and illnesses in elite youth soccer players. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 44(11), 809-815. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsm.2009.069476

Buekers, M., Ibáñez-Gijón, J., Morice, A. H. P., Rao, G., Mascret, N., Laurin, J., & Montagne, G. (2017). Interdisciplinary research: A promising approach to investigate elite performance in sports. *Quest*, *69*(1), 65-79. https://doi.org/10.1080/00336297.2016.1152982

Burwitz, L., Moore, P. M., & Wilkinson, D. M. (1994). Future directions for performancerelated sports science research: An interdisciplinary approach. *Journal of Sports Sciences*, 12(1), 93-109. https://doi.org/10.1080/02640419408732159

Byrne, D. (2001). Complexity theory and the social sciences. An introduction. Taylor & Francis e-Library.

Campbell, L. M. (2005). Overcoming obstacles to interdisciplinary research. *Conservation Biology*, 19(2), 574-577. https://doi.org/doi:10.1111/j.1523-1739.2005.00058.x

Cavallerio, F., Wadey, R., & Wagstaff, C. R. D. (2016). Understanding overuse injuries in rhythmic gymnastics: A 12-month ethnographic study. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, 25, 100-109. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychsport.2016.05.002

Chowdhury, M. F. (2014). Interpretivism in aiding our understanding of the contemporary social world. *Open Journal of Philosophy*, *4*, 432-438.

Clark, M. I., & Thorpe, H. (2020). Towards diffractive ways of knowing women's moving bodies: A baradian experiment with the Fitbit-motherhood entanglement. *Sociology of Sport Journal*, *37*(1), 12-26. https://doi.org/10.1123/ssj.2018-0173

Clarsen, B., Bahr, R., Myklebust, G., Andersson, S. H., Docking, S. I., Drew, M., Finch, C. F., Fortington, L. V., Harøy, J., Khan, K. M., Moreau, B., Moore, I. S., Møller, M., Nabhan, D., Nielsen, R. O., Pasanen, K., Schwellnus, M., Soligard, T., & Verhagen, E. (2020). Improved reporting of overuse injuries and health problems in sport: An update of the Oslo Sport Trauma Research Center questionnaires. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, *54*(7), 390-396. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2019-101337

Clarsen, B., Myklebust, G., & Bahr, R. (2013). Development and validation of a new method for the registration of overuse injuries in sports injury epidemiology: The Oslo Sports Trauma Research Centre (OSTRC) Overuse Injury Questionnaire. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 47(8), 495-502. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2012-091524

Clarsen, B., Ronsen, O., Myklebust, G., Florenes, T. W., & Bahr, R. (2014). The Oslo Sports Trauma Research Center questionnaire on Health Problems: A new approach to prospective monitoring of illness and injury in elite athletes. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 48(9), 754-760. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2012-092087

Collins, J. A., & Fauser, B. C. (2005). Balancing the strengths of systematic and narrative reviews. *Human Reproduction Update*, *11*(2), 103-104.

Dada, S., van Daalen, K. R., Barrios-Ruiz, A., Wu, K. T., Desjardins, A., Bryce-Alberti, M., Castro-Varela, A., Khorsand, P., Santamarta Zamorano, A., Jung, L., Malolos, G., Li, J., Vervoort, D., Hamilton, N. C., Patil, P., El Omrani, O., Wangari, M. C., Sibanda, T., Buggy, C., & Mogo, E. R. I. (2022). Challenging the "old boys club" in academia: Gender and geographic representation in editorial boards of journals publishing in environmental public health. PLOS Global sciences and Public Health, 2(6),e0000541. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgph.0000541

De Ridder, R., Witvrouw, E., Dolphens, M., Roosen, P., & Ginckel, V. (2017). Hip strength as an intrinsic risk factor for lateral ankle sprains in youth soccer players: A 3-season prospective study. *The American Journal of Sports Medicine*, 45(2), 410-416. https://doi.org/10.1177/0363546516672650

Desai, P. (2021). Running-related injuries in recreational athletes: Incidence, risk factors and effectiveness of an injury-prevention programme [Doctoral dissertation, University of Gothenburg]. Guepa. https://gupea.ub.gu.se/

Edouard, P., Caumeil, B., Verhagen, E., Guilhem, G., & Ruffault, A. (2022). Maximising individualisation of sports injury risk reduction approach to reach success. *Brazilian Journal of Physical Therapy*, *26*(3), 100394. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bjpt.2022.100394

Edouard, P., & Ford, K. R. (2020). Great challenges toward sports injury prevention and rehabilitation. *Frontiers in Sports and Active Living*, 2, 80.

Eliasson, I. (2014). Utredning om förutsättningarna för idrottsvetenskap som huvudområde vid Umeå universitet. Umeå Universitet. https://www.diva-portal.org/smash/get/diva2:705011/FULLTEXT01.pdf

Emmonds, S., Lara-Bercial, S., Weaving, D., & Till, K. (2021). Youth sport participation trends in Europe. An output of Erasmus+ Sport Project ICOACHKIDS+. ICOACHKIDS. https://doi.org/10.13140/RG.2.2.30102.88644

Evans, A. B., Barker-Ruchti, N., Blackwell, J., Clay, G., Dowling, F., Frydendal, S., Gliemann Hybholt, M., Hausken-Sutter, S. E., Lenneis, V., Malcolm, D., Phoenix, C., Smith, B., Svendler Nielsen, C., Wilcock, L., Williams, O., & Winther, H. (2021). Qualitative research in sports studies: Challenges, possibilities and the current state of play. *European Journal for Sport and Society*, *18*(1), 1-17. https://doi.org/10.1080/16138171.2021.1899969

Evans, J. (2014). Ideational border crossings: Rethinking the politics of knowledge within and across disciplines. *Discourse: Studies in the Cultural Politics of Education*, 35(1), 45-60. doi: 10.1080/01596306.2012.739466

Fagher, K., Kunorozva, L., Badenhorst, M., Derman, W., Kissick, J., Verhagen, E., Ahmed, O. H., Jederström, M., Heron, N., Khoshnood, A. M., Silva, A., Kenttä, G., & Lexell, J. (2022). Safe and Healthy Para sport project (SHAPE): A study protocol of a complex intervention within Para sport. *BMJ Open Sport & Exercise Medicine*, 8(3), e001392. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjsem-2022-001392

Faude, O., Rößler, R., & Junge, A. (2013). Football injuries in children and adolescent players: Are there clues for prevention? *Sports Medicine*, *43*(9), 819-837. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-013-0061-x

Fenton, L. T., & Pitter, R. (2010). Keeping the body in play: Pain, injury, and socialization in male rugby. *Research Quarterly for Exercise Sport*, 81(2), 212-223. https://doi.org/10.1080/02701367.2010.10599668

Fetters, M. D., Curry, L. A., & Creswell, J. W. (2013). Achieving integration in mixed methods designs-principles and practices. *Health Services Research*, 48(6 Pt 2), 2134-2156. https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-6773.12117

Finch, C. (2006). A new framework for research leading to sports injury prevention. *Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport, 9*, 3-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsams.2006.02.009

Fleming, T. (2013). Heaney's concept of in-between as an epistemological position for PhD research: A Foreword. In M. Kearns (Ed.), *Trinity Education Papers*.

Folkes, L. (2022). Moving beyond 'shopping list'positionality: Using kitchen table reflexivity and in/visible tools to develop reflexive qualitative research. *Qualitative Research*, 14687941221098922.

Fuller, C. W., Ekstrand, J., Junge, A., Andersen, T. E., Bahr, R., Dvorak, J., Hägglund, M., McCrory, P., & Meeuwisse, W. H. (2006). Consensus statement on injury definitions and data collection procedures in studies of football (soccer) injuries. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 40(3), 193-201. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsm.2005.025270

Gould, D. (1982). Sport psychology in the 1980s: Status, direction, and challenge in youth sports research. *Journal of Sport Psychology*, 4(3), 203-218.

Green, B. N., Johnson, C. D., & Adams, A. (2006). Writing narrative literature reviews for peer-reviewed journals: Secrets of the trade. *Journal of Chiropractic Medicine*, 5(3), 101-117.

Guetterman, T. C., Fetters, M. D., & Creswell, J. W. (2015). Integrating quantitative and qualitative results in health science mixed methods research through joint displays. *The Annals of Family Medicine*, *13*(6), 554-561.

Hackfort, D., & Kleinert, J. (2007). Research on sport injury development: Former and future approaches from an action theory perspective. *International Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, 5(4), 324-339.

Hausken-Sutter, E. S., Barker-Ruchti, N., Schubring, A., & Grau, S. (2018, June 5 – June 8). Understanding and researching youth football injuries with an interdisciplinary approach: current literature and project experiences [oral presentation]. World Congress of Sociology of Sport, Lausanne, Switzerland.

Hausken-Sutter, S. E., Boije af Gennäs, K., Schubring, A., Grau, S., Jungmalm, J., & Barker-Ruchti, N. (2023). Interdisciplinary sport injury research and the integration of qualitative and quantitative data. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, 23(1), 110. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-023-01929-1

Hausken-Sutter, S. E., Pringle, R., Schubring, A., Grau, S., & Barker-Ruchti, N. (2021a). Youth sport injury research: A narrative review and the potential of interdisciplinarity. *BMJ Open Sport & Exercise Medicine*, 7(1), e000933. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjsem-2020-000933

Hausken-Sutter, S. E., Schubring, A., Grau, S., af Gennäs, K. B., & Barker-Ruchti, N. (2021b). Methodological implications of adapting and applying a web-based questionnaire on health problems to adolescent football players. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, 21(1), 252. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-021-01406-7

Hausken, S., Barker-Ruchti, N., Schubring, A., & Grau, S. (2018). Injury-free children and adolescents: Towards better practice in Swedish football (FIT project). *Research Ideas and Outcomes*, 4. https://doi.org/10.3897/rio.4.e30729

Hausken, S. E. S., Lie, H. C., Lien, N., Sleddens, E. F. C., Melbye, E. L., & Bjelland, M. (2019). The reliability of the general functioning scale in Norwegian 13–15-year-old adolescents and association with family dinner frequency. *Nutrition Journal*, 18(1), 20. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12937-019-0447-1

Heather, A. K., Thorpe, H., Ogilvie, M., Sims, S. T., Beable, S., Milsom, S., Schofield, K. L., Coleman, L., & Hamilton, B. (2021). Biological and socio-cultural factors have the potential to influence the health and performance of elite female athletes: A cross sectional survey of 219 elite female athletes in Aotearoa New Zealand. *Frontiers in Sports and Active Living, 3.* https://doi.org/10.3389/fspor.2021.601420

Hirschmüller, A., Steffen, K., Fassbender, K., Clarsen, B., Leonhard, R., Konstantinidis, L., Südkamp, N. P., & Kubosch, E. J. (2017). German translation and content validation of the OSTRC Questionnaire on overuse injuries and health problems. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, *51*(4), 260–263. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2016-096669

Hulme, A., Mclean, S., Salmon, P. M., Thompson, J., Lane, B. R., & Nielsen, R. O. (2019a). Computational methods to model complex systems in sports injury research: Agent-based modelling (ABM) and systems dynamics (SD) modelling. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, *53*(24), 1507-1510. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2018-100098

Hulme, A., Thompson, J., Nielsen, R. O., Read, G. J., & Salmon, P. M. (2019b). Towards a complex systems approach in sports injury research: Simulating running-related injury development with agent-based modelling. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 53(9), 560-569. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2017-098871

Hägerstrand, T. (1984). Presence and absence: A look at conceptual choices and bodily necessities. *Regional Studies*, 18(5), 373-379.

Hägglund, M., Waldén, M., & Ekstrand, J. (2007). Lower reinjury rate with a coach-controlled rehabilitation program in amateur male soccer: A randomized controlled trial. *American Journal of Sports Medicine*, *35*(9), 1433-1442. https://doi.org/10.1177/0363546507300063

Ivarsson, A., Johnson, U., Andersen, M. B., Tranaeus, U., Stenling, A., & Lindwall, M. (2017). Psychosocial factors and sport injuries: meta-analyses for prediction and prevention. *Sports medicine*, *47*(2), 353-365. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-016-0578-x

Ivarsson, A., Johnson, U., Karlsson, J., Börjesson, M., Hägglund, M., Andersen, M. B., & Waldén, M. (2019). Elite female footballers' stories of sociocultural factors, emotions, and behaviours prior to anterior cruciate ligament injury. *International Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, 1-17. https://doi.org/10.1080/1612197X.2018.1462227

Ivarsson, A., Johnson, U., Lindwall, M., Gustafsson, H., & Altemyr, M. (2014). Psychosocial stress as a predictor of injury in elite junior soccer: A latent growth curve analysis. *Journal of Sciemce and Medicine in Sport*, 17(4), 366-370.

https://doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jsams.2013.10.242

Johnson, R. B., Onwuegbuzie, A. J., & Turner, L. A. (2007). Toward a definition of mixed methods research. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 1(2), 112-133.

Johnson, U. (2011). Athletes' experiences of psychosocial risk factors preceding injury. *Qualitative Research in Sport, Exercise and Health*, 3(1), 99-115.

Johnson, U., & Ivarsson, A. (2011). Psychological predictors of sport injuries among junior soccer players. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*, 21(1), 129-136. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0838.2009.01057.x

Jones, S., Almousa, S., Gibb, A., Allamby, N., Mullen, R., Andersen, T. E., & Williams, M. (2019). Injury incidence, prevalence and severity in high-level male youth football: A systematic review. *Sports Medicine*, 49(12), 1879-1899.

Jorgensen, J., Rathleff, C. R., Rathleff, M. S., & Andreasen, J. (2016). Danish translation and validation of the Oslo Sports Trauma Research Centre Questionnaires on Overuse Injuries and Health Problems. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*, 26(12), 1391-1397.

Jungmalm, J. (2021). Running-related injuries among recreational runners. How many, who, and why? [Doctoral dissertation, University of Gothenburg]. Guepa. https://gupea.ub.gu.se/

Jungmalm, J., Nielsen, R., Desai, P., Karlsson, J., Hein, T., & Grau, S. (2020). Associations between biomechanical and clinical/anthropometrical factors and running-related injuries among recreational runners: A 52-week prospective cohort study. *Injury Epidemiology*, 7(1), 10. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40621-020-00237-2

Kallio, H., Pietilä, A. M., Johnson, M., & Kangasniemi, M. (2016). Systematic methodological review: Developing a framework for a qualitative semi-structured interview guide. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 72(12), 2954-2965.

Klein, J. T. (1990). Interdisciplinarity: History, theory, and practice. Wayne State University Press.

Klein, J. T. (2004). Interdisciplinarity and complexity: An evolving relationship. *Structure*, 6(1-2), 2-10.

Klein, J. T. (2017). Typologies of interdisciplinarity. In R. Frodeman (Ed.), *The Oxford bandbook of interdisciplinarity* (Vol. 2, pp. 21-34). Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780198733522.013.3

Klein, J. T. (2021). Boundary work. In J. T. Klein (Ed.), Beyond interdisciplinarity: boundary work, communication, and collaboration. Oxford University Press.

Klein, J. T., & Frodeman, R. (2017). Interdisciplining humanities: A historical overview. In R. Frodeman (Ed.), *The Oxford handbook of interdisciplinarity* (pp. 144-156). Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780198733522.013.13

Klein, J. T., & Newell, W. H. (1997). Advancing interdisciplinary studies. In J. G. Gaff & J. L. Ratcliff (Eds.), *Handbook of the undergraduate curriculum: A comprehensive guide to purposes, structures, practices, and change* (pp. 393-415). Jossey-Bass Publishers.

Kretchmar, R. S. (2008). The utility of silos and bunkers in the evolution of kinesiology. *Quest*, 60(1), 3-12. https://doi.org/10.1080/00336297.2008.10483564

Kuhlin, F., Barker-Ruchti, N., & Stewart, C. (2019). Long-term impact of the coach-athlete relationship on development, health, and wellbeing: Stories from a figure skater. *Sports Coaching Review*, 1-23. https://doi.org/10.1080/21640629.2019.1620016

Larsson, H. (2013). Idrottsvetenskap - läran om idrott: En nutidshistoria om forskarutbildningsämnet idrottsvetenskap. In H. Bolling & L. Yttergren (Eds.), 200 år av kroppsbildning: Gymnastiska Centralinstitutet/Gymnastik- och idrottshögskolan 1813-2013. Gymnastik- och idrottshögskolan.

Lewis, G. (1970). The beginning of organized collegiate sport. *American Quarterly*, 22(2), 222-229.

Lincoln, Y. S. (2010). "What a long, strange trip it's been...": Twenty-five years of qualitative and new paradigm research. *Qualitative Inquiry*, *16*(1), 3-9. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077800409349754

Lincoln, Y. S., Lynham, S. A. & Guba, E. G. Paradigmatic controversies, contradictions, and emerging confluences, revisitet. In N. K. Denzin & Y. S. Lincoln (Eds), *The Sage handbook of qualitative research* (pp. 97-128). SAGE Publications, Inc.

Lindvig, K. (2018). The implied PhD student of interdisciplinary research projects within monodisciplinary structures. *Higher Education Research & Development*, 37(6), 1171-1185. https://doi.org/10.1080/07294360.2018.1474343

Loland, S. (2000). Idrett som akademiskt fag: fra grunnlagsproblemer til praktisk politikk. Karlstad: Karlstad Universitet

Loland, S., & McNamee, M. (2017). Philosophical reflections on the mission of the European College of Sport Science: Challenges and opportunities. *European Journal of Sport Science*, *17*(1), 63-69. https://doi.org/10.1080/17461391.2016.1210238

Longo, U. G., Loppini, M., Berton, A., Marinozzi, A., Maffulli, N., & Denaro, V. (2012). The FIFA 11+ program is effective in preventing injuries in elite male basketball players: A cluster randomized controlled trial. *The American Journal of Sports Medicine*, *40*(5), 996-1005.

Lundberg, Z. A. (2021). Overuse injuries in Swedish elite athletics - Incidence, occurrence, athlete availability, and risk factors [Doctoral dissertation, University of Gothenburg]. Guepa. https://gupea.ub.gu.se/

Lundblad, M. (2019). Knee ligament injuries in male professional football players [Doctoral dissertation, University of Gothenburg]. Guepa. https://gupea.ub.gu.se/

Lunde, Å., Heggen, K., & Strand, R. (2012). Knowledge and power: Exploring unproductive interplay between quantitative and qualitative researchers. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 7(2), 197-210. https://doi.org/10.1177/1558689812471087

Maffulli, N., Longo, U. G., Gougoulias, N., Loppini, M., & Denaro, V. (2010). Long-term health outcomes of youth sports injuries. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 44(1), 21-25. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsm.2009.069526

Maguire, J. (1991). Human sciences, sport sciences, and the need to study people "in the round". *Quest*, *43*(2), 190-206. https://doi.org/10.1080/00336297.1991.10484021

Malcom, N. L. (2006). "Shaking it off" and "toughing it out". Socialization to pain and injury in girls' softball. *Journal of Contemporary Ethnography*, *35*(5), 495-525. https://doi.org/10.1177/0891241605283571

Markula, P. (2019). What is new about new materialism for sport sociology? Reflections on body, movement, and culture. *Sociology of Sport Journal*, *36*(1), 1-11. https://doi.org/10.1123/ssj.2018-0064

Markula, P., & Silk, M. (2011). Qualitative research for physical culture. Palgrave Macmillan.

Mays, N., Pope, C., & Popay, J. (2005). Systematically reviewing qualitative and quantitative evidence to inform management and policy-making in the health field. *Journal of Health Services* Research & Policy, 10(1_suppl), 6-20. https://doi.org/10.1258/1355819054308576

McMeekin, N., Wu, O., Germeni, E., & Briggs, A. (2020). How methodological frameworks are being developed: Evidence from a scoping review. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, 20(1), 173. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-020-01061-4

Meeuwisse, W. H. (1994). Assessing causation in sport injury: A multifactorial model. *Clinical Journal of Sport Medicine*, 4(3), 166-170.

Meeuwisse, W. H., Tyreman, H., Hagel, B., & Emery, C. (2007). A dynamic model of etiology in sport injury: The recursive nature of risk and causation. *Clinical Journal of Sport Medicine*, *17*(3), 215-219. https://doi.org/10.1097/JSM.0b013e3180592a48

Monsonís, O. B., Verhagen, E., Kaux, J. F., & Bolling, C. (2021). 'I always considered I needed injury prevention to become an elite athlete': The road to the Olympics from the athlete and staff perspective. *BMJ Open Sport & Exercise Medicine*, 7(4), e001217. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjsem-2021-001217

Moseid, C. H., Myklebust, G., Fagerland, M. W., Clarsen, B., & Bahr, R. (2018). The prevalence and severity of health problems in youth elite sports: A 6-month prospective cohort study of 320 athletes. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*, 28(4), 1412-1423. https://doi.org/doi:10.1111/sms.13047

Nadin, S., & Cassell, C. (2006). The use of a research diary as a tool for reflexive practice. *Qualitative Research in Accounting & Management*, *3*(3), 208-217. https://doi.org/10.1108/11766090610705407

Newell, K. M. (2021). Reflections on research in kinesiology. *Kinesiology Review*, 10(3), 350-356.

Newell, W. H. (2001). A theory of interdisciplinary studies. *Issues in Integrative Studies*, 19, 1-25.

Newell, W. H. (2006). Complexity and interdisciplinarity, in L. D. Kiel (Ed.), *Knowledge Management, Organizational Intelligence and Learning, and Complexity*, in *Encyclopedia of Life Support Systems (EOLSS)*, Developed under the Auspices of the UNESCO, Eolss Publishers, Oxford, UK. [http://www.eolss.net]

Newell, W. H. (2007). Decision making in interdisciplinary studies. In G. Morcol (Ed.), *Handbook of Decision Making* (pp. 245-264). CRC Press/Taylor & Francis Group.

Nilsson, S., & Roaas, A. (1978). Soccer injuries in adolescents. American Journal of Sports Medicine, 6(6), 358-361. https://doi.org/10.1177/036354657800600608

Nomikos, N. N., Nomikos, G. N., Nikolopoulos, K. S., & Korres, D. S. (2010). The first sport injuries in the history of medicine. *Archives of Medical Science : AMS*, 6(1), 1-3. https://doi.org/10.5114/aoms.2010.13498

O'Cathain, A., Croot, L., Duncan, E., Rousseau, N., Sworn, K., Turner, K. M., Yardley, L., & Hoddinott, P. (2019). Guidance on how to develop complex interventions to improve health and healthcare. *BMJ Open*, *9*(8), e029954. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2019-029954

O'Cathain, A., Murphy, E., & Nicholl, J. (2007). Why, and how, mixed methods research is undertaken in health services research in England: a mixed methods study. *BMC Health Services Research*, 7(1), 85. https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6963-7-85

O'Cathain, A., Murphy, E., & Nicholl, J. (2008). Multidisciplinary, interdisciplinary, or dysfunctional? Team working in mixed-methods research. *Qualitative Health Research*, 18(11), 1574-1585.

Olsen, O. E., Myklebust, G., Engebretsen, L., & Bahr, R. (2006). Injury pattern in youth team handball: A comparison of two prospective registration methods. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*, 16(6), 426-432.

Olsen, O. E., Myklebust, G., Engebretsen, L., Holme, I., & Bahr, R. (2005). Exercises to prevent lower limb injuries in youth sports: Cluster randomised controlled trial. *BMJ (Clinical research ed.)*, *330*(7489), 449. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.38330.632801.8F

Onwuegbuzie, A. J., & Johnson, R. B. (2006). The validity issue in mixed research. *Research in The Schools*, 13(1), 48-63.

Padua, D. A., DiStefano, L. J., Beutler, A. I., de la Motte, S. J., DiStefano, M. J., & Marshall, S. W. (2015). The landing error scoring system as a screening tool for an anterior cruciate ligament injury–prevention program in elite-youth soccer athletes. *Journal of Athletic Training*, *50*(6), 589-595. https://doi.org/10.4085/1062-6050-50.1.10

Parsons, J. L., Coen, S. E., & Bekker, S. (2021). Anterior cruciate ligament injury: Towards a gendered environmental approach. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 55(17), 984-990. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2020-103173

Persson, M., Espedalen, L. E., Stefansen, K., & Strandbu, Å. (2020). Opting out of youth sports: How can we understand the social processes involved? *Sport, Education and Society*, 25(7), 842-854. https://doi.org/10.1080/13573322.2019.1663811

Phoenix, C., Osborne, N. J., Redshaw, C., Moran, R., Stahl-Timmins, W., Depledge, M. H., Fleming, L. E., & Wheeler, B. W. (2013). Paradigmatic approaches to studying environment and human health: (Forgotten) implications for interdisciplinary research. *Environmental Science & Policy*, 25, 218-228. https://doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.envsci.2012.10.015

Piggott, B., Müller, S., Chivers, P., Papaluca, C., & Hoyne, G. (2019). Is sports science

answering the call for interdisciplinary research? A systematic review. European journal of sport science, 19(3), 267–286.

https://doi.org/10.1080/17461391.2018.1508506

Pluim, B. M., Loeffen, F. G. J., Clarsen, B., Bahr, R., & Verhagen, E. A. L. M. (2016). A oneseason prospective study of injuries and illness in elite junior tennis. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*, 26(5), 564-571. https://doi.org/10.1111/sms.12471

Pollock, A., & Berge, E. (2017). How to do a systematic review. *International Journal of Stroke*, *13*(2), 138-156. https://doi.org/10.1177/1747493017743796

Poucher, Z. A., Tamminen, K. A., Caron, J. G., & Sweet, S. N. (2020). Thinking through and designing qualitative research studies: A focused mapping review of 30 years of qualitative research in sport psychology. *International Review of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, *13*(1), 163-186. https://doi.org/10.1080/1750984X.2019.1656276

Pringle, R., & Falcous, M. (2018). Transformative research and epistemological hierarchies: Ruminating on how the sociology of the sport field could make more of a difference. *International Review for the Sociology of Sport*, *53*(3), 261-277.

Putney, L. G. (2012). Case study. In N. Salkind (Ed.), *Encyclopedia of research design* (pp.116-119). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.

https://dx.doi.org/10.4135/9781412961288

Read, P. J., Oliver, J. L., De Ste Croix, M. B. A., Myer, G. D., & Lloyd, R. S. (2018). A prospective investigation to evaluate risk factors for lower extremity injury risk in male youth soccer players. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*, 28(3), 1244-1251. http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=s3h&AN=128209815&site=eho st-live

Reich, S. M., & Reich, J. A. (2006). Cultural competence in interdisciplinary collaborations: A method for respecting diversity in research partnerships. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, *38*(1), 51-62.

Renson, R. (2002). Kinesiologists: raiders of the lost paradigm? Kinesiology, 34(2.), 2010-221.

Repko, A. F., Newell, W. H., & Szostak, R. (2012). *Case studies in interdisciplinary research*. Sage Publications.

Repko, A. F., Szostak, R., & Buchberger, M. P. (2020). Introduction to interdisciplinary studies. SAGE Publications, Inc.

Richards, D. A., Bazeley, P., Borglin, G., Craig, P., Emsley, R., Frost, J., Hill, J., Horwood, J., Hutchings, H. A., & Jinks, C. (2019). Integrating quantitative and qualitative data and findings when undertaking randomised controlled trials. *BMJ Open*, *9*(11), e032081. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2019-032081

Ridder, R. D., Witvrouw, E., Dolphens, M., Roosen, P., & Ginckel, A. V. (2017). Hip Strength as an Intrinsic Risk Factor for Lateral Ankle Sprains in Youth Soccer Players: A 3-Season Prospective Study. *The American Journal of Sports Medicine*, 45(2), 410-416. https://doi.org/doi:10.1177/0363546516672650

Riksidrottsförbundet. (2021). Idrottsrörelsen i siffror.

https://www.rf.se/download/18.407871d3183abb2a6131d8f/1665068212883/2021%20Id rotten%20i%20siffror%20-%20RF.pdf

Robles-Palazón, F. J., López-Valenciano, A., Croix, M. D. S., Oliver, J. L., Garcia-Gómez, A., de Baranda, P. S., & Ayala, F. (2021). Epidemiology of injuries in male and female youth football players: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Sport and Health Science*, 1-15.

Roderick, M., Waddington, I., & Parker, G. (2000). Playing hurt: Managing injuries in English professional football. *International review for the sociology of sport*, 35(2), 165-180.

Ruddin, L. P. (2006). You can generalize stupid! Social scientists, Bent Flyvbjerg, and case study methodology. *Qualitative Inquiry*, *12*(4), 797-812. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077800406288622

Ryba, T. V., Wiltshire, G., North, J., & Ronkainen, N. J. (2022). Developing mixed methods research in sport and exercise psychology: potential contributions of a critical realist perspective. *International Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, 20(1), 147-167. https://doi.org/10.1080/1612197X.2020.1827002

Sale, J. E. M., Lohfeld, L. H., & Brazil, K. (2002). Revisiting the quantitative-qualitative debate: Implications for mixed-methods research. *Quality and Quantity*, *36*(1), 43-53. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1014301607592

Salmon, P. M., & McLean, S. (2020). Complexity in the beautiful game: implications for football research and practice. *Science and Medicine in Football*, 4(2), 162-167. https://doi.org/10.1080/24733938.2019.1699247

Santi, G., & Pietrantoni, L. (2013). Psychology of sport injury rehabilitation: A review of models and interventions. *Journal of Human Sport and Exercise*, 8(4), 1029-1044.

Schofield, K. L., Thorpe, H., & Sims, S. T. (2020). Compartmentalised disciplines: Why low energy availability research calls for transdisciplinary approaches. *Performance Enhancement & Health, 8*(2-3): 100172.

Schofield, K. L., Thorpe, H., & Sims, S. T. (2021). Feminist sociology confluences with sport science: insights, contradictions, and silences in interviewing elite women athletes about low energy availability. *Journal of Sport and Social Issues*, 46(3), 223-246. https://doi.org/10.1177/01937235211012171

Schubring, A., & Thiel, A. (2014a). Growth problems in youth elite sports. Social conditions, athletes' experiences and sustainability consequences. *Reflective Practice*, *15*(1), 78-91.

Schubring, A., & Thiel, A. (2014b). Coping with growth in adolescent elite sport. Sociology of sport journal, 31(3), 304-326.

Schwebel, D. C., Banaszek, M. M., & McDaniel, M. (2007). Brief report: Behavioral risk factors for youth soccer (football) injury. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 32(4), 411-416. https://doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsl034

Skivington, K., Matthews, L., Simpson, S. A., Craig, P., Baird, J., Blazeby, J. M., Boyd, K. A., Craig, N., French, D. P., McIntosh, E., Petticrew, M., Rycroft-Malone, J., White, M., & Moore, L. (2021). Framework for the development and evaluation of complex interventions: gap analysis, workshop and consultation-informed update. *Health Technology Assessment*, 25(57), 1-132. https://doi.org/10.3310/hta25570

Sokolova, T. (2013). Achieving integration in interdisciplinary research: Strategy or emergence? A case study of interdisciplinary research in Sweden [Master Thesis, Department of Earth Sciences, Uppsala University]. Geotryckeriet, Uppsala University.

Soligard, T., Myklebust, G., Steffen, K., Holme, I., Silvers, H., Bizzini, M., Junge, A., Dvorak, J., Bahr, R., & Andersen, T. E. (2008). Comprehensive warm-up programme to prevent injuries in young female footballers: Cluster randomised controlled trial. *BMJ*, *337*, a2469. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.a2469

Sparkes, A. C. (2015). Developing mixed methods research in sport and exercise psychology: Critical reflections on five points of controversy. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, *16*, 49-59. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychsport.2014.08.014

Spaaij, R. (2014). Sports crowd violence: An interdisciplinary synthesis. Aggression and Violent Behavior, 19(2), 146-155.

Spaaij, R., & Schulenkorf, N. (2014). Cultivating safe space: Lessons for sport-for development projects and events. *Journal of Sport Management*, 28(6), 633-645. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1123/jsm.2013-0304

Steffen, K., Myklebust, G., Andersen, T. E., Holme, I., & Bahr, R. (2008). Self-reported injury history and lower limb function as risk factors for injuries in female youth soccer. *American Journal of Sports Medicine*, *36*(4), 700-708. https://doi.org/10.1177/0363546507311598

Steffen, K., Myklebust, G., Olsen, O. E., Holme, I., & Bahr, R. (2008). Preventing injuries in female youth football--a cluster-randomized controlled trial. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*, 18(5), 605-614. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0838.2007.00703.x

Steffen, K., Pensgaard, A. M., & Bahr, R. (2009). Self-reported psychological characteristics as risk factors for injuries in female youth football. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine and Science in Sports*, 19(3), 442-451. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0838.2008.00797.x

Stichweh, R. (2001). Scientific disciplines, history of. In N. J. Smelser & P. B. Baltes (Eds.), International Encyclopedia of the Social & Behavioral Sciences (pp. 13727-13731). Pergamon. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/B0-08-043076-7/03187-9

Subramani, S. (2019). Practising reflexivity: Ethics, methodology and theory construction. *Methodological Innovations*, 12(2), 2059799119863276.

Sullivan, J. A., Gross, R. H., Grana, W. A., & Garcia-Moral, C. A. (1980). Evaluation of injuries in youth soccer. *American Journal of Sports Medicine*, 8(5), 325-327. https://doi.org/10.1177/036354658000800505

Szostak, R. (2012). The interdisciplinary research process. In A. F. Repko, W. H. Newell, & R. Szostak (Eds.), *Case studies in interdisciplinary research* (pp. 3-20). SAGE Publications, Inc. https://doi.org/https://dx.doi.org/10.4135/9781483349541

Söderman, K., Adolphson, J., Lorentzon, R., & Alfredson, H. (2001). Injuries in adolescent female players in European football: A prospective study over one outdoor soccer season. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*, *11*(5), 299-304.

Thompson, J. A., Tran, A. A., Gatewood, C. T., Shultz, R., Silder, A., Delp, S. L., & Dragoo, J. L. (2017). Biomechanical effects of an injury prevention program in preadolescent female soccer athletes. *American Journal of Sports Medicine*, 45(2), 294-301. https://doi.org/10.1177/0363546516669326

Thorpe, H. (2014). Moving bodies beyond the social/biological divide: Toward theoretical and transdisciplinary adventures. *Sport, Education and Society*, *19*(5), 666-686. https://doi.org/10.1080/13573322.2012.691092
Thorpe, H., Bekker, S., Fullagar, S., Mkumbuzi, N., Nimphius, S., Pape, M., Sims, S. T., & Travers, A. (2022). Advancing feminist innovation in sport studies: A transdisciplinary dialogue on gender, health and wellbeing. *Frontiers in Sports and Active Living*, *4*, 1060851. https://doi.org/10.3389/fspor.2022.1060851

Thorpe, H., Clark, M., & Brice, J. (2019). Sportswomen as 'biocultural creatures': Understanding embodied health experiences across sporting cultures. *BioSocieties*, 16(1), 1-21.

Thorpe, H., Clark, M., Brice, J., & Sims, S. (2020). The transdisciplinary health research apparatus: A Baradian account of knowledge boundaries and beyond. *Health*, 1363459320961429. https://doi.org/10.1177/1363459320961429

Toohey, K., MacMahon, C., Weissensteiner, J., Thomson, A., Auld, C., Beaton, A., Burke, M., & Woolcock, G. (2018). Using transdisciplinary research to examine talent identification and development in sport. *Sport in Society*, *21*(2), 356-375.

Truong, L. K., Bekker, S., & Whittaker, J. L. (2021). Removing the training wheels: Embracing the social, contextual and psychological in sports medicine. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 55(9), 466-467. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2020-102679

University of Gothenburg (2021, August 11). Sport Science. https://www.gu.se/en/learning-leadership-health/sport-science

University of Malmö. (2024, February 29). Department of Sports Sciences. https://mau.se/en/about-us/faculties-and-departments/faculty-of-education-and-society/sport-sciences/

University of Örebro. (2023, October 9). *Sport Science*. https://www.oru.se/english/research/research-subjects/sport-science/

van der Sluis, A., Elferink-Gemser, M. T., Coelho-e-Silva, M. J., Nijboer, J. A., Brink, M. S., & Visscher, C. (2014). Sport injuries aligned to peak height velocity in talented pubertal soccer players. *International Journal of Sports Medicine*, *35*(4), 351-355. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0033-1349874

van Mechelen, W., Hlobil, H., & Kemper, H. C. (1992). Incidence, severity, aetiology and prevention of sports injuries. A review of concepts. *Sports Medicine*, 14(2), 82-99.

Venturelli, M., Schena, F., Zanolla, L., & Bishop, D. (2011). Injury risk factors in young soccer players detected by a multivariate survival model. *Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport*, 14(4), 293-298. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsams.2011.02.013

Verhagen, E., & Bolling, C. (2018). We date to ask new questions. Are we also brave enough to change our approaches? *Translational Sports Medicine*, 1(1), 54-55.

Waldén, M., Atroshi, I., Magnusson, H., Wagner, P., & Hägglund, M. (2012). Prevention of acute knee injuries in adolescent female football players: Cluster randomised controlled trial. *BMJ*, *344*, e3042. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.e3042

Walden, M., Hagglund, M., & Ekstrand, J. (2005). Injuries in Swedish elite football--a prospective study on injury definitions, risk for injury and injury pattern during 2001. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*, 15(2), 118-125. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0838.2004.00393.x

Wangensteen, A., Tol, J. L., Witvrouw, E., Van Linschoten, R., Almusa, E., Hamilton, B., & Bahr, R. (2016). Hamstring reinjuries occur at the same location and early after return to sport: A descriptive study of MRI-confirmed reinjuries. *American Journal of Sports Medicine*, 44(8), 2112-2121. https://doi.org/10.1177/0363546516646086

Weed, M. (2009). The structure of (social) scientific contradictions: A commentary on the problem of paradigmatic behaviour by social scientists. *Qualitative Research in Sport and Exercise*, 1(3), 312-321. https://doi.org/10.1080/19398440903192365

Welch IV, J. (2018). The impact of Newell's "A theory of interdisciplinary studies": Reflection and analysis. *Issues in Interdisciplinary Studies*, 36(2), 193-211.

Whittaker, J. L., Toomey, C. M., Woodhouse, L. J., Jaremko, J. L., Nettel-Aguirre, A., & Emery, C. A. (2017). Association between MRI-defined osteoarthritis, pain, function and strength 3–10 years following knee joint injury in youth sport. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, *52*, 934-939. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2017-097576

Wiese-Bjornstal, D. M. (2010). Psychology and socioculture affect injury risk, response, and recovery in high-intensity athletes: A consensus statement. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine Science in Sports*, 20, 103-111.

Wik, E. H., Martínez-Silván, D., Farooq, A., Cardinale, M., Johnson, A., & Bahr, R. (2020). Skeletal maturation and growth rates are related to bone and growth plate injuries in adolescent athletics. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine Science in Sports*, *30*(5), 894-903. https://doi.org/10.1111/sms.13635

Wik, H. E. (2021). *Injuries in elite male youth football and athletics: Growth and maturation as potential risk factors.* [Doctoral dissertation, The Norwegian School of Sport Science, Oslo, Norway]. Brage, https://hdl.handle.net/11250/2758954

Wild, D., Grove, A., Martin, M., Eremenco, S., McElroy, S., Verjee-Lorenz, A., & Erikson, P. (2005). Principles of good practice for the translation and cultural adaptation process for patient-reported outcomes (PRO) measures: Report of the ISPOR task force for translation and cultural adaptation. *Value in Health*, *8*(2), 94-104. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1524-4733.2005.04054.x

Williams, J. M., & Andersen, M. B. (1998). Psychosocial antecedents of sport injury: Review and critique of the stress and injury model. *Journal of Applied Sport Psychology*, *10*(1), 5-25.

Wiltshire, G. (2018). A case for critical realism in the pursuit of interdisciplinarity and impact. *Qualitative Research in Sport, Exercise and Health*, 10(5), 525-542.

Woods, C. T., Rudd, J., Araújo, D., Vaughan, J., & Davids, K. (2021). Weaving lines of inquiry: Promoting transdisciplinarity as a distinctive way of undertaking sport science research. *Sports Medicine-Open*, 7(1), 55. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40798-021-00347-1

Yin, R. K. (2014). Case study research: design and methods (Fifth edition). Los Angeles: SAGE.

Zito, M. (1983). The adolescent athlete: A musculoskeletal update. Journal of Orthopaedic & Sports Physical Therapy, 5(1), 20-25. https://doi.org/10.2519/jospt.1983.5.1.20

Åman, M., Forssblad, M., & Henriksson-Larsén, K. (2016). Incidence and severity of reported acute sports injuries in 35 sports using insurance registry data. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*, 26(4), 451-462. https://doi.org/10.1111/sms.12462

Previous publications:

Editors: Kjell Härnqvist and Karl-Gustaf Stukát

1. KARL-GUSTAF STUKÁT Lekskolans inverkan på barns utveckling. Stockholm 1966

2. URBAN DAHLLÖF *Skoldifferentiering och undervisningsförlopp*. Stockholm 1967

3. ERIK WALLIN Spelling, Factorial and experimental studies. Stockholm 1967

4. BENGT-ERIK ANDERSSON Studies in adolescent behaviour. Project Yg, Youth in Göteborg. Stockholm 1969

5. FERENCE MARTON Structural dynamics of learning. Stockholm 1970

6. ALLAN SVENSSON Relative achievement. School performance in relation to intelligence, sex and home environment. Stockholm 1971

7. GUNNI KÄRRBY Child rearing and the development of moral structure. Stockholm 1971

Editors: Urban Dahllöf, Kjell Härnqvist and Karl-Gustaf Stukát

8. ULF P. LUNDGREN Frame factors and the teaching process. A contribution to curriculum theory and theory on teaching. Stockholm 1972

9. LENNART LEVIN Comparative studies in foreignlanguage teaching. Stockholm 1972

10. RODNEY ÅSBERG Primary education and national development. Stockholm 1973

 BJÖRN SANDGREN Kreativ utveckling. Stockholm 1974

12. CHRISTER BRUSLING Microteaching - A concept in development. Stockholm 1974

13. KJELL RUBENSON Rekrytering till vuxenutbildning. En studie av kortutbildade yngre män. Göteborg 1975

14. ROGER SÄLJÖ Qualitative differences in learning as a function of the learner's conception of the task. Göteborg 1975

15. LARS OWE DAHLGREN Qualitative differences in learning as a function of content-oriented guidance. Göteborg 1975

16. MARIE MÅNSSON Samarbete och samarbetsförmåga. En kritisk granskning. Lund 1975

17. JAN-ERIC GUSTAFSSON Verbal and figural aptitudes in relation to instructional methods. Studies in aptitude - treatment interactions. Göteborg 1976

18. MATS EKHOLM Social utveckling i skolan. Studier och diskussion. Göteborg 1976

19. LENNART SVENSSON Study skill and learning. Göteborg 1976

20. BJÖRN ANDERSSON Science teaching and the development of thinking. Göteborg 1976

21. JAN-ERIK PERNEMAN Medvetenhet genom utbildning. Göteborg 1977

Editors: Kjell Härnqvist, Ference Marton and Karl-Gustaf Stukát

22. INGA WERNERSSON Könsdifferentiering i grundskolan. Göteborg 1977

23. BERT AGGESTEDT & ULLA TEBELIUS Barns upplevelser av idrott. Göteborg 1977

24. ANDERS FRANSSON *Att rädas prov och att vilja veta.* Göteborg 1978

25. ROLAND BJÖRKBERG Föreställningar om arbete, utveckling och livsrytm. Göteborg 1978

26. GUNILLA SVINGBY Läroplaner som styrmedel för svensk obligatorisk skola. Teoretisk analys och ett empiriskt bidrag, Göteborg 1978

27. INGA ANDERSSON Tankestilar och hemmiljö. Göteborg 1979

28. GUNNAR STANGVIK Self-concept and school segregation. Göteborg 1979

29. MARGARETA KRISTIANSSON Matematikkunskaper Lgr 62, Lgr 69. Göteborg 1979

30. BRITT JOHANSSON Kunskapsbehov i omvårdnadsarbete och kunskapskrav i vårdutbildning. Göteborg 1979

31. GÖRAN PATRIKSSON Socialisation och involvering i idrott. Göteborg 1979

32. PETER GILL Moral judgments of violence among Irish and Swedish adolescents. Göteborg 1979

33. TAGE LJUNGBLAD Förskola - grundskola i samverkan. Förutsättningar och hinder. Göteborg 1980

34. BERNER LINDSTRÖM Forms of representation, content and learning. Göteborg 1980

35. CLAES-GÖRAN WENESTAM *Qualitative differences in retention*. Göteborg 1980

36. BRITT JOHANSSON Pedagogiska samtal i vårdutbildning, Innehåll och språkbruk. Göteborg 1981

37. LEIF LYBECK Arkimedes i klassen. En ämnespedagogisk berättelse. Göteborg 1981

38. BIÖRN HASSELGREN Ways of apprehending children at play. A study of pre-school student teachers' development. Göteborg 1981 39. LENNART NILSSON Yrkesutbildning i

nutidshistoriskt perspektiv. Yrkesuthildningens utveckling från skråväsendets upphörande 1846 till 1980-talet samt tankar om framtida inriktning, Göteborg 1981

40. GUDRUN BALKE-AURELL Changes in ability as related to educational and occupational experience. Göteborg 1982

41. ROGER SÄLJÖ Learning and understanding. A study of differences in constructing meaning from a text. Göteborg 1982

42. ULLA MARKLUND Droger och påverkan. Elevanalys som utgångspunkt för drogundervisning. Göteborg 1983

 SVEN SETTERLIND Avslappningsträning i skolan. Forskningsöversikt och empiriska studier. Göteborg 1983

44. EGIL ANDERSSON & MARIA LAWENIUS Lärares uppfattning av undervisning. Göteborg 1983

45. JAN THEMAN Uppfattningar av politisk makt. Göteborg 1983

46. INGRID PRAMLING The child's conception of learning. Göteborg 1983

47. PER OLOF THÅNG Vuxenlärarens förhållningssätt till deltagarerfarenheter. En studie inom AMU. Göteborg 1984

48. INGE JOHANSSON Fritidspedagog på fritidshem. En yrkesgrupps syn på sitt arbete. Göteborg 1984

 GUNILLA SVANBERG Medansvar i undervisning. Metoder för observation och kvalitativ analys. Göteborg 1984

50. SVEN-ERIC REUTERBERG Studiemedel och rekrytering till högskolan. Göteborg 1984

51. GÖSTA DAHLGREN & LARS-ERIK OLSSON *Läsning i barnperspektiv*. Göteborg 1985

52. CHRISTINA KÄRRQVIST Kunskapsutveckling genom experimentcentrerade dialoger i ellära. Göteborg 1985

53. CLAES ALEXANDERSSON Stabilitet och förändring. En empirisk studie av förhållandet mellan skolkunskap och vardagsvetande. Göteborg 1985

54. LILLEMOR JERNQVIST Speech regulation of motor acts as used by cerebral palsied children. Observational and experimental studies of a key feature of conductive education. Göteborg 1985

55. SOLVEIG HÄGGLUND Sex-typing and development in an ecological perspective. Göteborg 1986

56. INGRID CARLGREN *Lokalt utvecklingsarbete*. Göteborg 1986

57. LARSSON, ALEXANDERSSON, HELMSTAD & THÅNG Arbetsupplevelse och utbildningssyn hos icke facklärda. Göteborg 1986 58. ELVI WALLDAL Studerande vid gymnasieskolans vårdlinje. Förväntad yrkesposition, rollpåverkan, själnuppfattning. Göteborg 1986

Editors: Jan-Eric Gustafsson, Ference Marton and Karl-Gustaf Stukát

59. EIE ERICSSON Foreign language teaching from the point of view of certain student activities. Göteborg 1986

60. JAN HOLMER Högre utbildning för lågutbildade i industrin. Göteborg 1987

61. ANDERS HILL & TULLIE RABE Psykiskt utvecklingsstörda i kommunal förskola. Göteborg 1987

62. DAGMAR NEUMAN The origin of arithmetic skills. A phenomenographic approach. Göteborg 1987

63. TOMAS KROKSMARK Fenomenografisk didaktik. Göteborg 1987

64. ROLF LANDER Utvärderingsforskning - till vilken nytta? Göteborg 1987

65. TORGNY OTTOSSON Map-reading and wayfinding. Göteborg 1987

66. MAC MURRAY Utbildningsexpansion, jämlikhet och avlänkning. Göteborg 1988

67. ALBERTO NAGLE CAJES Studievalet ur den väljandes perspektiv. Göteborg 1988

68. GÖRAN LASSBO Mamma - (Pappa) - barn. En utvecklingsekologisk studie av socialisation i olika familjetyper. Göteborg 1988

69. LENA RENSTRÖM Conceptions of matter. A phenomenographic approach. Göteborg 1988

70. INGRID PRAMLING *Att lära barn lära*. Göteborg 1988

71. LARS FREDHOLM Praktik som bärare av undervisnings innebåll och form. En förklaringsmodell för uppkomst av undervisningsbandlingar inom en totalförsvarsorganisation. Göteborg 1988

72. OLOF F. LUNDQUIST *Studiestöd för vuxna*. *Utveckling, utnyttjande, utfall*. Göteborg 1989

73. BO DAHLIN Religionen, själen och livets mening. En fenomenografisk och existensfilosofisk studie av religionsundervisningens villkor. Göteborg 1989

74. SUSANNE BJÖRKDAHL ORDELL Socialarbetare. Bakgrund, utbildning och yrkesliv. Göteborg 1990

75. EVA BJÖRCK-ÅKESSON Measuring Sensation Seeking. Göteborg 1990

76. ULLA-BRITT BLADINI Från hjälpskolelärare till förändringsagent. Svensk speciallärarutbildning 1921-1981 relaterad till specialundervisningens utveckling och förändringar i speciallärarens yrkesuppgifter. Göteborg 1990 77. ELISABET ÖHRN Könsmönster i klassrumsinteraktion. En observations- och intervjustudie av bögstadieelevers lärarkontakter. Göteborg 1991

78. TOMAS KROKSMARK Pedagogikens vägar till dess första svenska professur. Göteborg 1991

Editors: Ingemar Emanuelsson, Jan-Eric Gustafsson and Ference Marton

 ELVI WALLDAL Problembaserad inlärning. Utvärdering av påbyggnadslinjen Utbildning i öppen bälso- och sjukvård. Göteborg 1991

80. ULLA AXNER Visuella perceptionssvårigheter i skolperspektiv. En longitudinell studie. Göteborg 1991

81. BIRGITTA KULLBERG *Learning to learn to read.* Göteborg 1991

82. CLAES ANNERSTEDT Idrottslärarna och idrottsämnet. Utveckling, mål, kompetens - ett didaktiskt perspektiv. Göteborg 1991

83. EWA PILHAMMAR ANDERSSON Det är vi som är dom. Sjuksköterskestuderandes föreställningar och perspektiv under utbildningstiden. Göteborg 1991

84. ELSA NORDIN Kunskaper och uppfattningar om maten och dess funktioner i kroppen. Kombinerad enkät- och intervjustudie i grundskolans årskurser 3, 6 och 9. Göteborg 1992

85. VALENTIN GONZÁLEZ On human attitudes. Root metaphors in theoretical conceptions. Göteborg 1992

86. JAN-ERIK JOHANSSON Metodikämnet i förskollärarutbildningen. Bidrag till en traditionsbestämning. Göteborg 1992

87. ANN AHLBERG Att möta matematiska problem. En belysning av barns lärande. Göteborg 1992

88. ELLA DANIELSON Omvårdnad och dess psykosociala inslag. Sjuksköterskestuderandes uppfattningar av centrala termer och reaktioner inför en omvårdnadssituation. Göteborg 1992

89. SHIRLEY BOOTH Learning to program. A phenomenographic perspective. Göteborg 1992

 EVA BJÖRCK-ÅKESON Samspel mellan små barn med rörelsebinder och talhandikapp och deras föräldrar - en longitudinell studie. Göteborg 1992

91. KARIN DAHLBERG Helhetssyn i vården. En uppgift för sjuksköterskeutbildningen. 1992

92. RIGMOR ERIKSSON Teaching Language Learning. In-service training for communicative teaching and self directed learning in English as a foreign language. 1993

 KJELL HÄRENSTAM Skolboks-islam. Analys av bilden av islam i läroböcker i religionskunskap. Göteborg 1993. 94. INGRID PRAMLING Kunnandets grunder. Prövning av en fenomenografisk ansats till att utveckla barns sätt att uppfatta sin omvärld. Göteborg 1994.

95. MARIANNE HANSSON SCHERMAN Att vägra vara sjuk. En longitudinell studie av förbållningssätt till astma/allergi. Göteborg 1994

96. MIKAEL ALEXANDERSSON Metod och medvetande. Göteborg 1994

97. GUN UNENGE Pappor i föräldrakooperativa daghem. En deskriptiv studie av pappors medverkan. Göteborg 1994

98. BJÖRN SJÖSTRÖM Assessing acute postoperative pain. Assessment strategies and quality in relation to clinical experience and professional role. Göteborg 1995

99. MAJ ARVIDSSON Lärares orsaks- och åtgärdstankar om elever med svårigheter. Göteborg 1995

100. DENNIS BEACH Making sense of the problems of change: An ethnographic study of a teacher education reform. Göteborg 1995.

101. WOLMAR CHRISTENSSON Subjektiv bedömning - som besluts och handlingsunderlag. Göteborg 1995

102. SONJA KIHLSTRÖM Att vara förskollärare. Om yrkets pedagogiska innebörder. Göteborg 1995

103. MARITA LINDAHL Inlärning och erfarande. Ettåringars möte med förskolans värld. Göteborg. 1996

104. GÖRAN FOLKESTAD Computer Based Creative Music Making - Young Peoples' Music in the Digital Age. Göteborg 1996

105. EVA EKEBLAD Children • Learning • Numbers. A phenomenographic excursion into first-grade children's arithmetic. Göteborg 1996

106. HELGE STRÖMDAHL On mole and amount of substance. A study of the dynamics of concept formation and concept attainment. Göteborg 1996

107. MARGARETA HAMMARSTRÖM Varför inte bögskola? En longitudinell studie av olika faktorers betydelse för studiebegåvade ungdomars utbildningskarriär. Göteborg 1996

108. BJÖRN MÅRDÉN Rektorers tänkande. En kritisk betraktelse av skolledarskap. Göteborg 1996

109. GLORIA DALL'ALBA & BIÖRN HASSELGREN (EDS) Reflections on Phenomenography -Toward a Methodology? Göteborg 1996

110. ELISABETH HESSLEFORS ARKTOFT I ord och bandling. Innebörder av "att anknyta till elevers erfarenheter", uttryckta av lärare. Göteborg 1996

111. BARBRO STRÖMBERG Professionellt förhållningssätt hos läkare och sjuksköterskor. En studie av uppfattningar. Göteborg 1997

112. HARRIET AXELSSON Våga lära. Om lärare som förändrar sin miljöundervisning. Göteborg 1997

113. ANN AHLBERG Children's ways of handling and experiencing numbers. Göteborg 1997

114. HUGO WIKSTRÖM Att förstå förändring. Modellbyggande, simulering och gymnasieelevers lärande. Göteborg 1997

115. DORIS AXELSEN Listening to recorded music. Habits and motivation among high-school students. Göteborg 1997.

116. EWA PILHAMMAR ANDERSSON Handledning av sjuksköterskestuderande i klinisk praktik. Göteborg 1997

117. OWE STRÅHLMAN *Elitidrott, karriär och avslutning.* Göteborg 1997

118. AINA TULLBERG Teaching the 'mole'. A phenomenographic inquiry into the didactics of chemistry. Göteborg 1997.

119. DENNIS BEACH Symbolic Control and Power Relay Learning in Higher Professional Education. Göteborg 1997

120. HANS-ÅKE SCHERP Utmanande eller utmanat ledarskap. Rektor, organisationen och förändrat undervisningsmönster i gymnasieskolan. Göteborg 1998

121. STAFFAN STUKÁT Lärares planering under och efter utbildningen. Göteborg 1998

122. BIRGIT LENDAHLS ROSENDAHL Examensarbetets innebörder. En studie av blivande lärares utsagor. Göteborg 1998

123. ANN AHLBERG Meeting Mathematics. Educational studies with young children. Göteborg 1998

124. MONICA ROSÉN Gender Differences in Patterns of Knowledge. Göteborg 1998.

125. HANS BIRNIK Lärare- elevrelationen. Ett relationistiskt perspektiv. Göteborg 1998

126. MARGRETH HILL Kompetent för "det nya arbetslivet"? Tre gymnasieklasser reflekterar över och diskuterar yrkesförberedande studier. Göteborg 1998

127. LISBETH ÅBERG-BENGTSSON Entering a Graphicate Society. Young Children Learning Graphs and Charts. Göteborg 1998

128. MELVIN FEFFER The Conflict of Equals: A Constructionist View of Personality Development. Göteborg 1999

129. ULLA RUNESSON Variationens pedagogik. Skilda sätt att behandla ett matematiskt innehåll. Göteborg 1999

130. SILWA CLAESSON "Hur tänker du då?" Empiriska studier om relationen mellan forskning om elevuppfattningar och lärares undervisning. Göteborg 1999

131. MONICA HANSEN Yrkeskulturer i möte. Läraren, fritidspedagogen och samverkan. Göteborg 1999 132. JAN THELIANDER Att studera arbetets förändring under kapitalismen. Ure och Taylor i pedagogiskt perspektin. Göteborg 1999

133. TOMAS SAAR Musikens dimensioner - en studie av unga musikers lärande. Göteborg 1999

134. GLEN HELMSTAD Understandings of understanding. An inquiry concerning experiential conditions for developmental learning, Göteborg 1999

135. MARGARETA HOLMEGAARD Språkmedvetenhet och ordinlärning, Lärare och inlärare reflekterar kring en betydelsefältsövning i svenska som andraspråk. Göteborg 1999

136. ALYSON MCGEE Investigating Language Anxiety through Action Inquiry: Developing Good Research Practices. Göteborg 1999

137. EVA GANNERUD Genusperspektiv på lärargärning. Om kvinnliga klasslärares liv och arbete. Göteborg 1999

138. TELLERVO KOPARE Att rida stormen ut. Förlossningsberättelser i Finnmark och Sápmi. Göteborg 1999

139. MAJA SÖDERBÄCK Encountering Parents. Professional Action Styles among Nurses in Pediatric Care. Göteborg 1999

140. AIRI ROVIO - JOHANSSON Being Good at Teaching. Exploring different ways of bandling the same subject in Higher Education. Göteborg 1999

141. EVA JOHANSSON Etik i små barns värld. Om värden och normer bland de yngsta barnen i förskolan. Göteborg 1999

142. KENNERT ORLENIUS Förståelsens paradox. Yrkeserfarenhetens betydelse när förskollärare blir grundskollärare. Göteborg 1999.

143. BJÖRN MÅRDÉN De nya hälsomissionärerna – rörelser i korsvägen mellan pedagogik och hälsopromotion. Göteborg 1999

144. MARGARETA CARLÉN Kunskapslyft eller avbytarbänk? Möten med industriarbetare om utbildning för arbete. Göteborg 1999

145. MARIA NYSTRÖM Allvarligt psykiskt störda människors vardagliga tillvaro. Göteborg 1999

146. ANN-KATRIN JAKOBSSON Motivation och inlärning ur genusperspektiv. En studie av gymnasieelever på teoretiska linjer/program. Göteborg 2000

147. JOANNA GIOTA Adolescents' perceptions of school and reasons for learning. Göteborg 2000

148. BERIT CARLSTEDT Cognitive abilities – aspects of structure, process and measurement. Göteborg 2000

149. MONICA REICHENBERG Röst och kausalitet i lärobokstexter. En studie av elevers förståelse av olika textversioner. Göteborg 2000

150. HELENA ÅBERG Sustainable waste management in households – from international policy to everyday practice. Experiences from two Swedish field studies. Göteborg 2000

151. BJÖRN SJÖSTRÖM & BRITT JOHANSSON Ambulanssjukvård. Ambulanssjukvårdares och läkares perspektin. Göteborg 2000

152. AGNETA NILSSON Omvårdnadskompetens inom bemsjukvård – en deskriptiv studie. Göteborg 2001

153. ULLA LÖFSTEDT Förskolan som lärandekontext för barns bildskapande. Göteborg 2001

154. JÖRGEN DIMENÄS Innehåll och interaktion. Om elevers lärande i naturvetenskaplig undervisning. Göteborg 2001

155. BRITT MARIE APELGREN Foreign Language Teachers' Voices. Personal Theories and Experiences of Change in Teaching English as a Foreign Language in Sweden. Göteborg 2001

156. CHRISTINA CLIFFORDSON Assessing empathy: Measurement characteristics and interviewer effects. Göteborg 2001

157. INGER BERGGREN Identitet, kön och klass. Hur arbetarflickor formar sin identitet. Göteborg 2001

158. CARINA FURÅKER Styrning och visioner – sjuksköterskeutbildning i förändring. Göteborg 2001

159. INGER BERNDTSSON Förskjutna horisonter. Linsförändring och lärande i samband med synnedsättning eller blindhet. Göteborg 2001

160. SONJA SHERIDAN Pedagogical Quality in Preschool. An issue of perspectives. Göteborg 2001

161. JAN BAHLENBERG Den otroliga verkligheten sätter spår. Om Carlo Derkerts liv och konstpedagogiska gärning. Göteborg 2001

162. FRANK BACH Om ljuset i tillvaron. Ett undervisningsexperiment inom optik. Göteborg 2001

163. PIA WILLIAMS Barn lär av varandra. Samlärande i förskola och skola. Göteborg 2001

164. VIGDIS GRANUM Studentenes forestillinger om sykepleie som fag og funksjon. Göteborg 2001

165. MARIT ALVESTAD Den komplekse planlegginga. Forskolelærarar om pedagogisk planlegging og praksis. Göteborg 2001

166. GIRMA BERHANU Learning-In-Context. An Ethnographic Investigation of Mediated Learning Experiences among Ethiopian Jews in Israel. Göteborg 2001.

167. OLLE ESKILSSON En longitudinell studie av 10 – 12-åringars förståelse av materiens förändringar. Göteborg 2001

168. JONAS EMANUELSSON En fråga om frågor. Hur lärares frågor i klassrummet gör det möjligt att få reda på elevernas sätt att förstå det som undervisningen behandlar i matematik och naturvetenskap. Göteborg 2001 169. BIRGITTA GEDDA Den offentliga hemligheten. En studie om sjuksköterskans pedagogiska funktion och kompetens i folkhälsoarbetet. Göteborg 2001

170. FEBE FRIBERG Pedagogiska möten mellan patienter och sjuksköterskor på en medicinsk vårdavdelning. Mot en vårddidaktik på livsvärldsgrund. Göteborg 2001

171. MADELEINE BERGH Medvetenhet om bemötande. En studie om sjuksköterskans pedagogiska funktion och kompetens i närståendeundervisning. Göteborg 2002

172. HENRIK ERIKSSON Den diplomatiska punkten – maskulinitet som kroppsligt identitetsskapande projekt i svensk sjuksköterskeutbildning. Göteborg 2002

173. SOLVEIG LUNDGREN I spåren av en bemanningsförändring. En studie av sjuksköterskors arbete på en kirurgisk vårdavdelning. Göteborg 2002

174. BIRGITTA DAVIDSSON Mellan soffan och katedern. En studie av hur förskollärare och grundskollärare utvecklar pedagogisk integration mellan förskola och skola. Göteborg 2002

175. KARI SØNDENÅ Tradisjon og Transcendens – ein fenomenologisk studie av refleksjon i norsk forskulelærarutdanning, Göteborg 2002

176. CHRISTINE BENTLEY The Roots of Variation of English-Teaching. A Phenomenographic Study Founded on an Alternative Basic Assumption. Göteborg 2002

177. ÅSA MÄKITALO Categorizing Work: Knowing, Arguing, and Social Dilemmas in Vocational Guidance. Göteborg 2002

178. MARITA LINDAHL VÅRDA – VÄGLEDA – LÄRA. Effektstudie av ett interventionsprogram för pedagogers lärande i förskolemiljön. Göteborg 2002

179. CHRISTINA BERG Influences on schoolchildren's dietary selection. Focus on fat and fibre at breakfast. Göteborg 2002

180. MARGARETA ASP Vila och lärande om vila. En studie på livsvärldsfenomenologisk grund. Göteborg 2002

181. FERENCE MARTON & PAUL MORRIS (EDS) What matters? Discovering critical contitions of classroom learning. Göteborg 2002

182. ROLAND SEVERIN Dom vet vad dom talar om. En intervjustudie om elevers uppfattningar av begreppen makt och samhällsförändring. Göteborg 2002

Editors: Björn Andersson, Jan Holmer and Ingrid Pramling Samuelsson

183. MARLÉNE JOHANSSON Slöjdpraktik i skolan – hand, tanke, kommunikation och andra medierande redskap. Göteborg 2002 184. INGRID SANDEROTH Om lust att lära i skolan: En analys av dokument och klass 8y. Göteborg 2002

185. INGA-LILL JAKOBSSON Diagnos i skolan. En studie av skolsituationer för elever med syndromdiagnos. Göteborg 2002

186. EVA-CARIN LINDGREN Empowering Young Female Athletes – A Possible Challenge to the Male Hegemony in Sport. A Descriptive and Interventional Study. Göteborg 2002

187. HANS RYSTEDT Bridging practices. Simulations in education for the health-care professions. Göteborg 2002

188. MARGARETA EKBORG Naturvetenskaplig utbildning för hållbar utveckling? En longitudinell studie av hur studenter på grunskollärarprogrammet utvecklar för miljöundervisning relevanta kunskaper i naturkunskap. Göteborg 2002

189. ANETTE SANDBERG Vuxnas lekvärld. En studie om vuxnas erfarenheter av lek. Göteborg 2002

190. GUNLÖG BREDÄNGE Gränslös pedagog. Fyra studier om utländska lärare i svensk skola. Göteborg 2003

191. PER-OLOF BENTLEY Mathematics Teachers and Their Teaching. A Survey Study. Göteborg 2003

192. KERSTIN NILSSON MANDAT – MAKT – MANAGEMENT. En studie av bur vårdenhetschefers ledarskap konstrueras. Göteborg 2003

193. YANG YANG Measuring Socioeconomic Status and its Effects at Individual and Collective Levels: A Cross-Country Comparison. Göteborg 2003

194. KNUT VOLDEN Mediekunnskap som mediekritikk. Göteborg 2003.

195. LOTTA LAGER-NYQVIST Att göra det man kan – en longitudinell studie av hur sju lärarstudenter utvecklar sin undervisning och formar sin lärarroll i naturvetenskap. Göteborg 2003

196. BRITT LINDAHL Lust att lära naturvetenskap och teknik? En longitudinell studie om vägen till gymnasiet. Göteborg 2003

197. ANN ZETTERQVIST Ämnesdidaktisk kompetens i evolutionsbiologi. En interujuundersökning med no/ biologilärare. Göteborg 2003

198. ELSIE ANDERBERG Språkanvändningens funktion vid utveckling av kunskap om objekt. Göteborg 2003.

199. JAN GUSTAFSSON Integration som text, diskursiv och social praktik. En policyetnografisk fallstudie av mötet mellan skolan och förskoleklassen. Göteborg 2003.

200. EVELYN HERMANSSON Akademisering och professionalisering – barnmorskans utbildning i förändring. Göteborg 2003

201. KERSTIN VON BRÖMSSEN Tolkningar, förhandlingar och tystnader. Elevers tal om religion i det mångkulturella och postkoloniala rummet. Göteborg 2003

202. MARIANNE LINDBLAD FRIDH Från

allmänsjuksköterska till specialistsjuksköterska inom intensivvård. En studie av erfarenheter från specialistutbildningen och från den första yrkesverksamma tiden inom intensivvården. Göteborg 2003

203. BARBRO CARLI The Making and Breaking of a Female Culture: The History of Swedish Physical Education in a Different Voice'. Göteborg 2003

204. ELISABETH DAHLBORG-LYCKHAGE "Systers" konstruktion och mumifiering – i TV-serier och i studenters föreställningar. Göteborg 2003

205. ULLA HELLSTRÖM MUHLI Att överbrygga perspektiv. En studie av behorsbedömningssamtal inom äldreinriktat socialt arbete. Göteborg 2003

206. KRISTINA AHLBERG Synvändor. Universitetsstudenters berättelser om kvalitativa förändringar av sätt att erfara situationers mening under utbildningspraktik. Göteborg 2004

207. JONAS IVARSSON Renderings & Reasoning: Studying artifacts in human knowing. Göteborg 2004

208. MADELEINE LÖWING

Matematikundervisningens konkreta gestaltning. En studie av kommunikationen lärare – elev och matematiklektionens didaktiska ramar. Göteborg 2004

209. PIJA EKSTRÖM Makten att definiera. En studie av bur beslutsfattare formulerar villkor för specialpedagogisk verksamhet. Göteborg 2004

210. CARIN ROOS Skriftspråkande döva barn. En studie om skriftspråkligt lärande i förskola och skola. Göteborg 2004

211. JONAS LINDEROTH Datorspelandets mening. Bortom idén om den interaktiva illusionen. Göteborg 2004

212. ANITA WALLIN Evolutionsteorin i klassrummet. På väg mot en ämnesdidaktisk teori för undervisning i biologisk evolution. Göteborg 2004

213. EVA HJÖRNE Excluding for inclusion? Negotiating school careers and identities in pupil welfare settings in the Swedish school. Göteborg 2004

214. MARIE BLIDING Inneslutandets och uteslutandets praktik. En studie av barns relationsarbete i skolan. Göteborg 2004

215. LARS-ERIK.JONSSON Appropriating Technologies in Educational Practices. Studies in the Contexts of Compulsory Education, Higher Education, and Fighter Pilot Training, Göteborg 2004

216. MIA KARLSSON An ITiS Teacher Team as a Community of Practice. Göteborg 2004

217. SILWA CLAESSON *Lärares levda kunskap*. Göteborg 2004

218. GUN-BRITT WÄRVIK Ambitioner att förändra och artefakters verkan. Gränsskapande och stabiliserande praktiker på produktionsgolvet. Göteborg 2004 219. KARIN LUMSDEN WASS Vuxenutbildning i omvandling, Kunskapslyftet som ett sätt att organisera förnyelse. Göteborg 2004

220. LENA DAHL Amningspraktikens villkor. En intervjustudie av en grupp kvinnors föreställningar på och erfarenheter av amning. Göteborg 2004

221. ULRIC BJÖRCK Distributed Problem-Based Learning. Studies of a Pedagogical Model in Practice. Göteborg 2004

222. ANNEKA KNUTSSON "To the best of your knowledge and for the good of your neighbour". A study of traditional birth attendants in Addis Ababa, Ethiopia. Göteborg 2004

223. MARIANNE DOVEMARK Ansvar – flexibilitet – valfrihet. En etnografisk studie om en skola i förändring. Göteborg 2004

224. BJÖRN HAGLUND Traditioner i möte. En kvalitativ studie av fritidspedagogers arbete med samlingar i skolan. Göteborg 2004

225. ANN-CHARLOTTE MÅRDSJÖ Lärandets skiftande innebörder – uttryckta av förskollärare i vidareutbildning. Göteborg 2005

226. INGRID GRUNDÉN Att återerövra kroppen. En studie av livet efter en ryggmärgsskada. Göteborg 2005

227. KARIN GUSTAFSSON & ELISABETH MELLGREN Barns skriftspråkande – att bli en skrivande och läsande person. Göteborg 2005

228. GUNNAR NILSSON Att äga π. Praxisnära studier av lärarstudenters arbete med geometrilaborationer. Göteborg 2005.

229. BENGT LINDGREN Bild, visualitet och vetande. Diskussion om bild som ett kunskapsfält inom utbildning. Göteborg 2005

230. PETRA ANGERVALL Jämställdhetsarbetets pedagogik. Dilemman och paradoxer i arbetet med jämställdhet på ett företag och ett universitet. Göteborg 2005

231. LENNART MAGNUSSON Designing a responsive support service for family carers of frail older people using ICT. Göteborg 2005

232. MONICA REICHENBERG Gymnasieelever samtalar kring facktexter. En studie av textsamtal med goda och svaga läsare. Göteborg 2005

233. ULRIKA WOLFF Characteristics and varieties of poor readers. Göteborg 2005

234. CECILIA NIELSEN Mellan fakticitet och projekt. Läs- och skrivsvårigheter och strävan att övervinna dem. Göteborg 2005.

235. BERITH HEDBERG Decision Making and Communication in Nursing Practice. Aspects of Nursing Competence. Göteborg 2005 236. MONICA ROSÉN, EVA MYRBERG & JAN-ERIC GUSTAFSSON Läskompetens i skolår 3 och 4. Nationell rapport från PIRLS 2001 i Sverige. The IEA Progress in International Reading Literacy Study. Göteborg 2005

237. INGRID HENNING LOEB Utreckling och förändring i kommunal vuxenutbildning. En yrkeshistorisk ingång med berättelser om lärarbanor. Göteborg 2006.

238. NIKLAS PRAMLING Minding metaphors: Using figurative language in learning to represent. Göteborg 2006

239. KONSTANTIN KOUGIOUMTZIS Lärarkulturer och professionskoder. En komparativ studie av idrottslärare i Sverige och Grekland. Göteborg 2006

240. STEN BÅTH Kvalifikation och medborgarfostran. En analys av reformtexter avseende gymnasieskolans samhällsuppdrag. Göteborg 2006.

241. EVA MYRBERG Fristående skolor i Sverige – Effekter på 9-10-åriga elevers läsförmåga. Göteborg 2006

242. MARY-ANNE HOLFVE-SABEL Attitudes towards Swedish comprehensive school. Comparisons over time and between classrooms in grade 6. Göteborg 2006

243. CAROLINE BERGGREN Entering Higher Education – Gender and Class Perspectives. Göteborg 2006

244. CRISTINA THORNELL & CARL OLIVESTAM Kulturmöte i centralafrikansk kontext med kyrkan som arena. Göteborg 2006

245. ARVID TREEKREM Att leda som man lär. En arbetsmiljöpedagogisk studie av toppledares ideologier om ledarskapets taktiska potentialer. Göteborg 2006

246. EVA GANNERUD & KARIN RÖNNERMAN Innehåll och innehörd i lärares arbete i förskola och skola – en fallstudie ur ett genusperspektiv. Göteborg 2006

247. JOHANNES LUNNEBLAD Förskolan och mångfalden – en etnografisk studie på en förskola i ett multietniskt område. Göteborg 2006

248. LISA ASP-ONSJÖ Åtgärdsprogram – dokument eller verktyg? En fallstudie i en kommun. Göteborg 2006

249. EVA JOHANSSON & INGRID PRAMLING SAMUELSSON Lek och läroplan. Möten mellan barn och lärare i förskola och skola. Göteborg 2006

250. INGER BJÖRNELOO Innebörder av hållbar utveckling. En studie av lärares utsagor om undervisning. Göteborg 2006

251. EVA JOHANSSON Etiska överenskommelser i förskolebarns världar. Göteborg 2006

252. MONICA PETERSSON Att genuszappa på säker eller osäker mark. Hem- och konsumentkunskap ur ett könsperspektiv. Göteborg 2007

253. INGELA OLSSON Handlingskompetens eller inlärd hjälplöshet? Lärandeprocesser hos verkstadsindustriarbetare. Göteborg 2007 254. HELENA PEDERSEN The School and the Animal Other. An Ethnography of human-animal relations in education. Göteborg 2007

255. ELIN ERIKSEN ØDEGAARD Meningsskaping i barnehagen. Innhold og bruk av barns og voksnes samtalefortellinger. Göteborg 2007

256. ANNA KLERFELT Barns multimediala berättande. En länk mellan mediakultur och pedagogisk praktik. Göteborg 2007

257. PETER ERLANDSON Docile bodies and imaginary minds: on Schön's reflection-in-action. Göteborg 2007

258. SONJA SHERIDAN OCH PIA WILLIAMS Dimensioner av konstruktiv konkurrens. Konstruktiva konkurrensformer i förskola, skola och gymnasium. Göteborg 2007

259. INGELA ANDREASSON *Elevplanen som text om identitet, genus, makt och styrning i skolans elevdokumentation.* Göteborg 2007

Editors: Jan-Eric Gustafsson, Annika Härenstam and Ingrid Pramling Samuelsson

260. ANN-SOFIE HOLM Relationer i skolan. En studie av femininiteter och maskuliniteter i år 9. Göteborg 2008

261. LARS-ERIK NILSSON But can't you see they are lying: Student moral positions and ethical practices in the wake of technological change. Göteborg 2008

262. JOHAN HÄGGSTRÖM Teaching systems of linear equations in Sweden and China: What is made possible to learn? Göteborg 2008

263. GUNILLA GRANATH Milda makter! Utvecklingssamtal och loggböcker som disciplineringstekniker. Göteborg 2008

264. KARIN GRAHN Flickor och pojkar i idrottens läromedel. Konstruktioner av genus i ungdomstränarutbildningen. Göteborg 2008.

265. PER-OLOF BENTLEY Mathematics Teachers and Their Conceptual Models. A New Field of Research. Göteborg 2008

266. SUSANNE GUSTAVSSON Motstånd och mening. Innebörd i blivande lärares seminariesamtal. Göteborg 2008

267. ANITA MATTSSON Flexibel utbildning i praktiken. En fallstudie av pedagogiska processer i en distansutbildning med en öppen design för samarbetslärande. Göteborg 2008

268. ANETTE EMILSON Det önskvärda barnet. Fostran uttryckt i vardagliga kommunikationshandlingar mellan lärare och barn i förskolan. Göteborg 2008 269. ALLI KLAPP LEKHOLM Grades and grade assignment: effects of student and school charachterisitcs. Göteborg 2008

270. ELISABETH BJÖRKLUND Att erövra litteracitet. Små barns kommunikativa möten med berättande, bilder, text och tecken i förskolan. Göteborg 2008

271. EVA NYBERG Om livets kontinuitet. Undervisning och lärande om växters och djurs livscykler - en fallstudie i årskurs 5. Göteborg 2008

272. CANCELLED

273. ANITA NORLUND Kritisk sakprosaläsning i gymnasieskolan. Didaktiska perspektiv på läroböcker, lärare och nationella prov. Göteborg 2009

274. AGNETA SIMEONSDOTTER SVENSSON Den pedagogiska samlingen i förskoleklasen. Barns olika sätt att erfara och hantera svårigheter. Göteborg 2009

275. ANITA ERIKSSON Om teori och praktik i lärarutbildningen. En etnografisk och diskursanalytisk studie. Göteborg 2009

276. MARIA HJALMARSSON Lärarprofessionens genusordning. En studie av lärares uppfattningar om arbetsuppgifter, kompetens och förväntningar. Göteborg 2009.

277. ANNE DRAGEMARK OSCARSON Self-Assessement of Writing in Learning English as a Foreign Language. A Study at the Upper Secondary School Level. Göteborg 2009

278. ANNIKA LANTZ-ANDERSSON Framing in Educational Practices. Learning Activity, Digital Technology and the Logic of Situated Action. Göteborg 2009

279. RAUNI KARLSSON Demokratiska värden i förskolebarns vardag. Göteborg 2009

280. ELISABETH FRANK Läsförmågan bland 9-10åringar. Betydelsen av skolklimat, hem- och skolsamverkan, lärarkompetens och elevers hembakgrund. Göteborg 2009

281. MONICA JOHANSSON Anpassning och motstånd. En etnografisk studie av gymnasieelevers institutionella identitetsskapande. Göteborg 2009

282. MONA NILSEN Food for Thought. Communication and the transformation of work experience in web-based inservice training. Göteborg 2009

283. INGA WERNERSSON (RED) Genus i förskola och skola. Förändringar i policy, perspektiv och praktik. Göteborg 2009

284. SONJA SHERIDAN, INGRID PRAMLING SAMUELSSON & EVA JOHANSSON (RED) Barns tidiga lärande. En tvärsnittsstudie om förskolan som miljö för barns lärande. Göteborg 2009

285. MARIE HJALMARSSON Lojalitet och motstånd anställdas agerande i ett föränderligt bemtjänstarbete. Göteborg 2009. 286. ANETTE OLIN Skolans mötespraktik - en studie om skolutveckling genom yrkesverksammas förståelse. Göteborg 2009

287. MIRELLA FORSBERG AHLCRONA Handdockans kommunikativa potential som medierande redskap i förskolan. Göteborg 2009

288. CLAS OLANDER Towards an interlanguage of biological evolution: Exploring students' talk and writing as an arena for sense-making. Göteborg 2010

Editors: Jan-Eric Gustafsson, Åke Ingerman and Ingrid Pramling Samuelsson

289. PETER HASSELSKOG Slöjdlärares förhållningssätt i undervisningen. Göteborg 2010

290. HILLEVI PRELL Promoting dietary change. Intervening in school and recognizing health messages in commercials. Göteborg 2010

291. DAVOUD MASOUMI Quality Within E-learning in a Cultural Context. The case of Iran. Göteborg 2010

292. YLVA ODENBRING Kramar, kategoriseringar och hjälpfröknar. Könskonstruktioner i interaktion i förskola, förskoleklass och skolår ett. Göteborg 2010

293. ANGELIKA KULLBERG What is taught and what is learned. Professional insights gained and shared by teachers of mathematics. Göteborg 2010

294. TORGEIR ALVESTAD Barnehagens relasjonelle verden - små barn som kompetente aktører i produktive forhandlinger. Göteborg 2010

295. SYLVI VIGMO New spaces for Language Learning. A study of student interaction in media production in English. Göteborg 2010

296. CAROLINE RUNESDOTTER I otakt med tiden? Folkhögskolorna i ett föränderligt fält. Göteborg 2010

297. BIRGITTA KULLBERG En etnografisk studie i en thailändsk grundskola på en ö i södra Thailand. I sökandet efter en framtid då nuet har nog av sitt. Göteborg 2010

298. GUSTAV LYMER The work of critique in architectural education. Göteborg 2010

299. ANETTE HELLMAN Kan Batman vara rosa? Förhandlingar om pojkighet och normalitet på en förskola. Göteborg 2010

300. ANNIKA BERGVIKEN-RENSFELDT Opening higher education. Discursive transformations of distance and higher education government. Göteborg 2010

301. GETAHUN YACOB ABRAHAM Education for Democracy? Life Orientation: Lessons on Leadership Qualities and Voting in South African Comprehensive Schools. Göteborg 2010

302. LENA SJÖBERG Bäst i klassen? Lärare och elever i svenska och europeiska policytexter. Göteborg 2011

303. ANNA POST Nordic stakeholders and sustainable catering. Göteborg 2011

304. CECILIA KILHAMN Making Sense of Negative Numbers. Göteborg 2011

305. ALLAN SVENSSON (RED) Utvärdering Genom Uppföljning, Longitudinell individforskning under ett balvsekel. Göteborg 2011

306. NADJA CARLSSON I kamp med skriftspråket. Vuxenstuderande med läs- och skrivsvårigheter i ett livsvärldsperspektiv. Göteborg 2011

307. AUD TORILL MELAND Ansvar for egen læring. Intensjoner og realiteter ved en norsk videregående skole. Göteborg 2011

308. EVA NYBERG Folkbildning för demokrati. Colombianska kvinnors perspektiv på kunskap som förändringskraft. Göteborg 2011

309. SUSANNE THULIN Lärares tal och barns nyfikenhet. Kommunikation om naturvetenskapliga innehåll i förskolan. Göteborg 2011

310. LENA FRIDLUND Interkulturell undervisning – ett pedagogiskt dilemma. Talet om undervisning i svenska som andraspråk och i förberedelseklass. Göteborg 2011

311. TARJA ALATALO Skicklig läs- och skrivundervisning i åk 1-3. Om lärares möjligheter och hinder. Göteborg 2011

312. LISE-LOTTE BJERVÅS Samtal om barn och pedagogisk dokumentation som bedömningspraktik i förskolan. En diskursanalys. Göteborg 2011

313. ÅSE HANSSON Ansvar för matematiklärande. Effekter av undervisningsansvar i det flerspråkiga klassrummet. Göteborg 2011

314. MARIA REIS Att ordna, från ordning till ordning. Yngre förskolebarns matematiserande. Göteborg 2011

315. BENIAMIN KNUTSSON Curriculum in the Era of Global Development – Historical Legacies and Contemporary Approaches. Göteborg 2011

316. EVA WEST Undervisning och lärande i naturvetenskap. Elevers lärande i relation till en forskningsbaserad undervisning om ljud, hörsel och hälsa. Göteborg 2011

317. SIGNILD RISENFORS Gymnasieungdomars livstolkande. Göteborg 2011

318. EVA JOHANSSON & DONNA BERTHELSEN (Ed.) Spaces for Solidarity and Individualism in Educational Contexts. Göteborg 2012

319. ALASTAIR HENRY L3 Motivation. Göteborg 2012

320. ANN PARINDER Ungdomars matval – erfarenheter, visioner och miljöargument i eget hushåll. Göteborg 2012

321. ANNE KULTTI Flerspråkiga barn i förskolan: Villkor för deltagande och lärande. Göteborg 2012 322. BO-LENNART EKSTRÖM Kontroversen om DAMP. En kontroversstudie av vetenskapligt gränsarbete och översättning mellan olika kunskapsparadigm. Göteborg 2012

323. MUN LING LO Variation Theory and the Improvement of Teaching and Learning. Göteborg 2012

324. ULLA ANDRÉN Self-awareness and self-knowledge in professions. Something we are or a skill we learn. Göteborg 2012

325. KERSTIN SIGNERT Variation och invarians i Maria Montessoris sinnestränande materiel. Göteborg 2012

326. INGEMAR GERRBO Idén om en skola för alla och specialpedagogisk organisering i praktiken. Göteborg 2012

327. PATRIK LILJA Contextualizing inquiry. Negotiations of tasks, tools and actions in an upper secondary classroom. Göteborg 2012

328. STEFAN JOHANSSON On the Validity of Reading Assessments: Relationships Between Teacher Judgements, External Tests and Pupil Self-assessments. Göteborg 2013

329. STEFAN PETTERSSON Nutrition in Olympic Combat Sports. Elite athletes' dietary intake, hydration status and experiences of weight regulation. Göteborg 2013

330. LINDA BRADLEY Language learning and technology – student activities in web-based environments. Göteborg 2013

331. KALLE JONASSON Sport Has Never Been Modern. Göteborg 2013

332. MONICA HARALDSSON STRÄNG Yngre elevers lärande om natur. En studie av kommunikation om modeller i institutionella kontexter. Götcborg 2013

333. ANN VALENTIN KVIST Immigrant Groups and Cognitive Tests – Validity Issues in Relation to Vocational Training, Göteborg 2013

334. ULRIKA BENNERSTEDT Knowledge at play. Studies of games as members' matters. Göteborg 2013

335. EVA ÄRLEMALM-HAGSÉR Engagerade i världens bästa? Lärande för hållbarhet i förskolan. Göteborg 2013

336. ANNA-KARIN WYNDHAMN Tänka fritt, tänka rätt. En studie om värdeöverföring och kritiskt tänkande i gymnasieskolans undervisning. Göteborg 2013

337. LENA TYRÈN "Vi får ju inte riktigt förutsättningarna för att genomföra det som vi vill." En studie om lärares möjligheter och hinder till förändring och förbättring i praktiken. Göteborg 2013

Editors: Jan-Eric Gustafsson, Åke Ingerman and Pia Williams 338. ANNIKA LILJA Förtroendefulla relationer mellan lärare och elev. Göteborg 2013

339. MAGNUS LEVINSSON Evidens och existens. Evidensbaserad undervisning i ljuset av lärares erfarenheter. Göteborg 2013

340. ANNELI SCHWARTZ Pedagogik, plats och prestationer. En etnografisk studie om en skola i förorten. Göteborg 2013

341. ELISABET ÖHRN och LISBETH LUNDAHL (red) Kön och karriär i akademin. En studie inom det utbildningsvetenskapliga fältet. Göteborg 2013

342. RICHARD BALDWIN Changing practice by reform. The recontextualisation of the Bologna process in teacher education. Göteborg 2013

343. AGNETA JONSSON Att skapa läroplan för de yngsta barnen i förskolan. Barns perspektiv och nuets didaktik. Göteborg 2013

344. MARIA MAGNUSSON Skylta med kunskap. En studie av hur barn urskiljer grafiska symboler i hem och förskola. Göteborg 2013

345. ANNA-LENA LILLIESTAM Aktör och struktur i historieundervisning. Om utveckling av elevers historiska resonerande. Göteborg 2013

346. KRISTOFFER LARSSON Kritiskt tänkande i grundskolans sambällskunskap. En fenomenografisk studie om manifesterat kritiskt tänkande i sambällskunskap hos elever i årskurs 9. Göteborg 2013

347. INGA WERNERSSON och INGEMAR GERRBO (red) Differentieringens janusansikte. En antologi från Institutionen för pedagogik och specialpedagogik vid Göteborgs universitet. Göteborg 2013

348. LILL LANGELOTZ Vad gör en skicklig lärare? En studie om kollegial handledning som utvecklingspraktik. Göteborg 2014

349. STEINGERDUR OLAFSDOTTIR Television and food in the lives of young children. Göteborg 2014

350. ANNA-CARIN RAMSTEN Kunskaper som byggde folkbemmet. En fallstudie av förutsättningar för lärande vid teknikskiften inom processindustrin. Göteborg 2014

351. ANNA-CARIN BREDMAR Lärares arbetsglädje. Betydelsen av emotionell närvaro i det pedagogiska arbetet. Göteborg 2014

352. ZAHRA BAYATI "den Andre" i lärarutbildningen. En studie om den rasifierade svenska studentens villkor i globaliseringens tid. Göteborg 2014

353 ANDERS EKLÖF Project work, independence and critical thinking. Göteborg 2014

354 EVA WENNÅS BRANTE Möte med multimodalt material. Vilken roll spelar dyslexi för uppfattandet av text och bild? Göteborg 2014

355 MAGNUS FERRY *Idrottsprofilerad utbildning – i* spåren av en avreglerad skola. Göteborg 2014

356 CECILIA THORSEN Dimensionality and Predictive validity of school grades: The relative influence of cognitive and socialbehavioral aspects. Göteborg 2014

357 ANN-MARIE ERIKSSON Formulating knowledge. Engaging with issues of sustainable development through academic writing in engineering education. Göteborg 2014

358 PÄR RYLANDER Tränares makt över spelare i lagidrotter: Sett ur French och Ravens maktbasteori. Göteborg 2014

359 PERNILLA ANDERSSON VARGA Skrivundervisning i gymnasieskolan. Svenskämnets roll i den sociala reproduktionen. Göteborg 2014

360 GUNNAR HYLTEGREN Vaghet och vanmakt - 20 år med kunskapskrav i den svenska skolan. Göteborg 2014

361 MARIE HEDBERG Idrotten sätter agendan. En studie av Riksidrottsgymnasietränares handlande utifrån sitt dubbla uppdrag, Göteborg 2014

362 KARI-ANNE JØRGENSEN What is going on out there? - What does it mean for children's experiences when the kindergarten is moving their everyday activities into the nature landscapes and its places? Göteborg 2014

363 ELISABET ÖHRN och ANN-SOFIE HOLM (red) Att lyckas i skolan. Om skolprestationer och kön i olika undervisningspraktiker. Göteborg 2014

364 ILONA RINNE Pedagogisk takt i betygssamtal. En fenomenologisk bermeneutisk studie av gymnasielärares och elevers förståelse av betyg, Göteborg 2014

365 MIRANDA ROCKSÉN Reasoning in a Science Classroom. Göteborg 2015

366 ANN-CHARLOTTE BIVALL Helpdesking: Knowing and learning in IT support practices. Göteborg 2015

367 BIRGITTA BERNE Naturvetenskap möter etik. En klassrumsstudie av elevers diskussioner om sambällsfrågor relaterade till bioteknik. Göteborg 2015

368 AIRI BIGSTEN Fostran i förskolan. Göteborg 2015

369 MARITA CRONQVIST Yrkesetik i lärarutbildning - en balanskonst. Göteborg 2015

370 MARITA LUNDSTRÖM Förskolebarns strävanden att kommunicera matematik. Göteborg 2015

371 KRISTINA LANÅ Makt, kön och diskurser. En etnografisk studie om elevers aktörsskap och positioneringar i undervisningen. Göteborg 2015

372 MONICA NYVALLER Pedagogisk utveckling genom kollegial granskning: Fallet Lärande Besök utifrån aktör-nätverksteori. Göteborg 2015

373 GLENN ØVREVIK KJERLAND

À lære å undervise i kroppsøving. Design for utvikling av teoribasert undervisning og kritisk refleksjon i kroppsøvingslærerutdanningen. Götcborg 2015

374 CATARINA ECONOMOU "I svenska två vågar jag prata mer och så". En didaktisk studie om skolämnet svenska som andraspråk. Göteborg 2015

375 ANDREAS OTTEMO Kön, kropp, begär och teknik: Passion och instrumentalitet på två tekniska bögskoleprogram. Göteborg 2015

376 SHRUTI TANEJA JOHANSSON Autism-incontext. An investigation of schooling of children with a diagnosis of autism in urban India. Göteborg 2015

377 JAANA NEHEZ Rektorers praktiker i möte med utvecklingsarbete. Möjligheter och hinder för planerad förändring. Göteborg 2015

378 OSA LUNDBERG Mind the Gap – Ethnography about cultural reproduction of difference and disadvantage in urban education. Göteborg 2015

379 KARIN LAGER I spänningsfältet mellan kontroll och utveckling. En policystudie av systematiskt kvalitetsarbete i kommunen, förskolan och fritidshemmet. Göteborg 2015

380 MIKAELA ÅBERG Doing Project Work. The Interactional Organization of Tasks, Resources, and Instructions. Göteborg 2015

381 ANN-LOUISE LJUNGBLAD Takt och bållning - en relationell studie om det oberäkneliga i matematikundervisningen. Göteborg 2016

382 LINN HÅMAN Extrem jakt på hälsa. En explorativ studie om ortorexia nervosa. Göteborg 2016

383 EVA OLSSON On the impact of extramural English and CLIL on productive vocabulary. Göteborg 2016

384 JENNIE SIVENBRING I den betraktades ögon. Ungdomar om bedömning i skolan. Göteborg 2016

385 PERNILLA LAGERLÖF Musical play. Children interacting with and around music technology. Göteborg 2016

386 SUSANNE MECKBACH Mästarcoacherna. Att bli, vara och utvecklas som tränare inom svensk elitfotboll. Göteborg 2016

387 LISBETH GYLLANDER TORKILDSEN Bedömning som gemensam angelägenhet – enkelt i retoriken, svårare i praktiken. Elevers och lärares förståelse och erfarenheter. Göteborg 2016

388 cancelled

389 PERNILLA HEDSTRÖM Hälsocoach i skolan. En utvärderande fallstudie av en hälsofrämjande intervention. Göteborg 2016 Editors: Åke Ingerman, Pia Williams and Elisabet Öhrn

390 JONNA LARSSON När fysik blir lärområde i förskolan. Göteborg 2016

391 EVA M JOHANSSON Det motsägelsefulla bedömningsuppdraget. En etnografisk studie om bedömning i förskolekontext. Göteborg 2016

392 MADELEINE LÖWING Diamant – diagnoser i matematik. Ett kartläggningsmaterial baserat på didaktisk ämnesanalys. Göteborg 2016

393 JAN BLOMGREN Den svårfångade motivationen: elever i en digitaliserad lärmiljö. Göteborg 2016

394 DAVID CARLSSON Vad är religionslärarkunskap? En diskursanalys av trepartssamtal i lärarutbildningen. Göteborg 2017

395 EMMA EDSTRAND Learning to reason in environmental education: Digital tools, access points to knowledge and science literacy. Göteborg 2017

396 KATHARINA DAHLBÄCK Svenskämnets estetiska dimensioner - - i klassrum, kursplaner och lärares uppfattningar. Göteborg 2017

397 K GABRIELLA THORELL Framåt marsch! – Ridlärarrollen från dåtid till samtid med perspektiv på framtid. Göteborg 2017

398 RIMMA NYMAN Interest and Engagement: Perspectives on Mathematics in the Classroom. Göteborg 2017

399 ANNIKA HELLMAN Visuella möjlighetsrum. Gymnasieelevers suhjektsskapande i bild och medieundervisning, Göteborg 2017

400 OLA STRANDLER *Performativa lärarpraktiker*. Göteborg 2017

401 AIMEE HALEY Geographical Mobility of the Tertiary Educated – Perspectives from Education and Social Space. Göteborg 2017

402 MALIN SVENSSON Hoppet om en framtidsplats. Asylsökande barn i den svenska skolan. Göteborg 2017

403 CATARINA ANDISHMAND Fritidshem eller servicehem? En etnografisk studie av fritidshem i tre socioekonomiskt skilda områden. Göteborg 2017

404 MONICA VIKNER STAFBERG Om lärarblivande. En livsvärldsfenomenologisk studie av bildningsgångar in i läraryrket. Göteborg 2017

405 ANGELICA SIMONSSON Sexualitet i klassrummet. Språkundervisning, elevsubjektivitet och beteronormativitet. Göteborg 2017

406 ELIAS JOHANNESSON The Dynamic Development of Cognitive and Socioemotional Traits and Their Effects on School Grades and Risk of Unemployment. Göteborg 2017 407 EVA BORGFELDT "Det kan vara svårt att förklara på rader". Perspektiv på analys och bedömning av multimodal textproduktion i årskurs 3. Göteborg 2017

408 GÉRALDINE FAUVILLE Digital technologies as support for learning about the marine environment. Steps toward ocean literacy. Göteborg 2018

409 CHARLOTT SELLBERG Training to become a master mariner in a simulator-based environment: The instructors' contributions to professional learning. Göteborg 2018

410 TUULA MAUNULA Students' and Teachers' Jointly Constituted Learning Opportunities. The Case of Linear Equations. Göteborg 2018

411 EMMALEE GISSLEVIK Education for Sustainable Food Consumption in Home and Consumer Studies. Göteborg 2018

412 FREDRIK ZIMMERMAN Det tillåtande och det begränsande. En studie om pojkars syn på studier och ungdomars normer kring maskulinitet. Göteborg 2018

413 CHRISTER MATTSSON Extremisten i klassrummet. Perspektiv på skolans förväntade ansvar att förbindra framtida terrorism. Göteborg 2018

414 HELENA WALLSTRÖM Gymnasielärares mentorsbandlingar. En verksambetsteoretisk studie om lärararbete i förändring. Göteborg 2018

415 LENA ECKERHOLM Lärarperspektiv på läsförståelse. En intervjustudie om undervisning i årskurs 4-6. Göteborg 2018

416 CHRISTOPHER HOLMBERG Food, body weight, and health among adolescents in the digital age: An explorative study from a health promotion perspective. Göteborg 2018

417 MAGNUS KARLSSON Moraliskt arbete i förskolan. Regler och moralisk ordning i barn-barn och vuxenbarn interaktion. Göteborg 2018

418 ANDREAS FRÖBERG Physical Activity among Adolescents in a Swedish Multicultural Area. An Empowerment-Based Health Promotion School Intervention. Göteborg 2018

419 EWA SKANTZ ÅBERG Children's collaborative technology-mediated story making. Instructional challenges in early childhood education. Göteborg 2018

420 PER NORDÉN Regnbågsungar: Familj, utbildning, fritid. Göteborg 2018

421 JENNY RENDAHL Vem och vad kan man lita på? Ungdomars förhållningssätt till budskap om mat och ätande utifrån ett forskarinitierat rollspel. Göteborg 2018

422 MARTINA WYSZYNSKA JOHANSSON Student experience of vocational becoming in upper secondary vocational education and training. Navigating by feedback. Göteborg 2018

423 MALIN NILSEN Barns och lärares aktiviteter med datorplattor och appar i förskolan. Göteborg 2018

424 LINDA BORGER Investigating and Validating Spoken Interactional Competence – Rater Perspectives on a Swedish National Test of English. Göteborg 2018

425 ANNA-MARIA FJELLMAN School choice, space and the geography of marketization – Analyses of educational restructuring in upper secondary education in Sweden. Göteborg 2019

426 ANNELI BERGNELL Med kroppen som illustration: Hur förskolebarn prat-skapar naturvetenskap med hjälp av multimodala och kroppsförankrade förklaringar. Göteborg 2019

427 ANNE SOLLI Handling socio-scientific controversy: Students' reasoning through digital inquiry. Göteborg 2019

428 MARTIN GÖTHBERG Interacting - coordinating text understanding in a student theatre production. Göteborg 2019

429 SUSANNE STRÖMBERG JÄMSVI Unpacking dominant discourses in higher education language policy. Göteborg 2019

430 KURT WICKE Läroböcker, demokrati och medborgaskap, Konstruktioner i läroböcker i sambällskunskap för gymnasiet. Göteborg 2019

431 KATARINA SAMUELSSON Teachers' Work in Times of Restructuring. On Contextual Influences for Collegiality and Professionality. Göteborg 2019

432 HELÉNE BERGENTOFT Lärande av rörelseförmåga i idrott och hälsa ur ett praktikutvecklande perspektiv. Göteborg 2019

433 JANNA MEYER-BEINING Assessing writers, assessing writing: a dialogical study of grade delivery in Swedish higher education. Göteborg 2019

434 DAN FRANSSON Game demands and fatigue profiles in elite football – an individual approach -Implications of training and recovery strategies. Göteborg 2019

435 ELIN ARVIDSON Physiological responses to acute physical and psychosocial stress – relation to aerobic capacity and exercise training. Göteborg 2019

436 SUSANNE STAF Skriva bistoria – literacyförväntningar och elevtexter i bistorieämnet på mellanoch bögstadiet. Göteborg 2019

437 VERONICA SÜLAU Vad händer i lärares kollegiala samtalspraktik? En studie av mötet mellan en nationell kompetensutvecklingsinsats och en lokal fortbildningspraktik. Göteborg 2019

438 MARIA OHLIN How to Make Bicycling Safer – Identification and Prevention of Serious Injuries among Bicyclists. Göteborg 2019

439 LINUS JONSSON An empowerment-based school physical activity intervention with adolescents in a disadvantaged community: A transformative mixed methods investigation. Göteborg 2019 440 ELIN NORDENSTRÖM Feedback and instructional guidance in bealthcare simulation debriefings. Göteborg 2019

441 KATEŘINA ČERNÁ Nurses' work practice in chronic care: knowing and learning in the context of patients' selfmonitoring data. Göteborg 2019

442 MARGARETHA HÄGGSTRÖM Estetiska erfarenheter i naturmöten. En fenomenologisk studie av upplevelser av skog, växtlighet och undervisning. Göteborg 2020

443 PANAGIOTA NASIOPOULOU The professional preschool teacher under conditions of change – competence and intentions in pedagogical practises. Göteborg 2020

444 ANNA TOROPOVA Teachers meeting the challenges of the Swedish school system. Agents within boundaries. Göteborg 2020

446 ULF RYBERG Att urskilja grafiska aspekter av derivata – hur elevernas möjligheter påverkas av innehållets behandling i undervisningen. Göteborg 2020

447 KASSAHUN WELDEMARIAM Reconfiguring Environmental Sustainability in Early Childhood Education: a Postanthropocentric Approach. Göteborg 2020

448 ANNE KJELLSDOTTER Didactical Considerations in the Digitalized Classroom. Göteborg 2020

449 CARINA PETERSON Val, omröstning, styrning. En etnografisk studie om intentioner med, villkor för och utfall av barns inflytande i förskolan. Göteborg 2020

450 LOTTA WEDMAN The concept concept in mathematics education: A concept analysis. Göteborg 2020

451 MARLENE SJÖBERG Samtal om undervisning i naturvetenskap. Ämnesdidaktisk kollegial utveckling i lärarutbildning och lärarprofession. Göteborg 2020

452 LENNART SVENSSON Kontextuell analys – En forskningsmetodologi och forskningsansats. Göteborg 2020

453 JOHN DOHLSTEN Vad möjliggör och begränsar en hållbar elitfriidrott? Aktionsforskning i elitidrottspraktiker inom Göteborgs friidrottsförbund. Göteborg 2020

454 LENA SOTEVIK Barbiebröllop och homohundar. Barn och barndomar i relation till queerbet och (hetero)normativa livslinjer. Göteborg 2020.

455 FRIDA SIEKKINEN Att vara och inte vara. Elevpositioner(ingar) i spänningsfältet mellan svenska och svenska som andraspråk. Göteborg 2021. 456 ANN-CHARLOTT WANK Meningsskapande samtal. En studie om barns meningsskapande med fokus på processer och innehåll relaterat till förskolans praktik. Göteborg 2021.

457 ANDREAS LUNDBERG ZACHRISSON Overuse injuries in Swedish elite athletics. Incidence, occurrence, athlete availability, and risk factors. Göteborg 2021.

458 ANNA NORRSTRÖM Samtal under lärarlagsmöten. Diskursorienteringar i den professionella praktiken. Göteborg 2021.

459 JOHANNA MELLÉN Stability and Change. Policy, options, and choice in Swedish upper secondary education. Göteborg 2021.

460 JONATAN JUNGMALM Running-related injuries among recreational runners. How many, who, and why? Göteborg 2021.

461 ELISABETH OHLSSON Den synliggjorda vokabulären och praktiken. Gymnasieelevers akademiska skrivande på svenska. Göteborg 2021.

462 VICTORIA ROLFE Exploring socioeconomic inequality in educational opportunity and outcomes in Sweden and beyond. Göteborg 2021.

463 JONAS LINDBÄCK Värsta bästa skolan. Om unga i förorten och segregationen i skolan. Göteborg 2021.

Editors: Christel Larsson, Elisabeth Öhrn, Pia Williams

464 ANNE-MARIE CEDERQVIST Seeing the parts, understanding the whole. A technology education perspective on teaching and learning in processes of analysing and designing programmed technological solutions. Göteborg 2021.

465 MARIE GRICE Epistemic beliefs and conceptions of competence in education for sustainable development. Göteborg 2021.

466 KRISTINA HUNEHÄLL BERNDTSSON Digitala sexuella trakasserier i skolan: Elevperspektiv på sexting, utsatthet och jämställdhet. Göteborg 2022.

Editors: Christel Larsson, Elisabeth Öhrn, Pia Williams och Olof Franck

467 STINA JERDBORG Learning Principalship: Becoming a Principal in a Swedish Context. A study of Principals in Education and Practice. Göteborg 2022.

468 ALEXANDRA SÖDERMAN Digital studentkultur – om slutna grupper på Facebook som ickeformell arena i bögre utbildning. Göteborg 2022.

469. OLA HENRICSSON "Som att hålla tiden i sin hand" – Didaktiskt perspektiv på muntligt berättande. Göteborg 2022. 470 ERIKA MAJOROS Linking recent and older IEA studies on mathematics and science. Göteborg 2022.

471 JENNY SVANTESON WESTER Teaching and learning mathematics with integrated small-group discussions. A learning study about scaling geometric figures. Göteborg 2022.

472 JASMINE BYLUND Everyday Language Practices and the Interplay of Ideologies, Investment and Identities. Language Use and Dispositions among Young Adolescents in Multilingual Urban Settings in Sweden. Göteborg 2022.

473 AGNETA PIHL Children retelling stories. Responding, reshaping, and remembering in early childbood education and care. Göteborg 2022.

474 KATARINA NILFYR Interaktionsmönster, social anpassning och emotioner i förskolan – En mikrosociologisk studie av interaktion mellan förskollärare och barn i målorienterade aktiviteter. Göteborg 2022

475 LEAH NATASHA GLASSOW Teacher sorting and the opportunity gap. A cross-national investigation of institutional differentiation and educational equity. Göteborg 2022

476 ÅSA ANDERSSON Sustainable inclusion without sustainability. Working with equal participation and unforeseen movement in physical education, sports, and research. Göteborg 2023

477 INGELA FINNDAHL Young students' Language Choice in Swedish compulsory school – expectations, learning and assessment. Göteborg 2023

478 MIKAEL R KARLSSON Skolförändring, reformer och professionella villkor – en etnografisk studie. Göteborg 2023

479 LINUS BYLUND Differentiation, didactics and inequality. How rich and poor populations are educated for sustainability. Göteborg 2023

480 JONATAN FRIDOLFSSON Statistical advancements in analyzing accelerometer-measured physical activity intensity Göteborg 2023

481 OLA FLENNEGÅRD Uppdrag: Historia och demokrati Perspektiv på studieresor till Förintelsens minnesplatser. Göteborg 2023

482 MALIN BRÄNNSTRÖM Mellan osynlighet och avvikelse – nyanlända elever med kort skolbakgrund i grundskolans senare årskurser. Göteborg 2023

483 EMELIE STAVHOLM Teacher professional learning in response to contemporary challenges in early childbood education and care. Göteborg 2024 484 TANYA K OSBORNE: Unicorns in Moderation Gender and Epistemology on Stack Overflow. Göteborg 2024

485 DIMITRIOS PAPADOPOULOS: Individualising processes in adult education: The case of Swedish for immigrants (SFI). Göteborg 2024

486 ANNA-LENA BORG: Trygga och otrygga platser En etnografisk studie om våld och utsatthet bland barn i fritidshem. Göteborg 2024

487 PETER JOHANNESSON: Lärares lärande i gränslandet mellan skolans och vetenskapens praktiker. Aktionsforskning som socialt lärande. Göteborg 2024

Editors: Christel Larsson, Pia Williams and Olof Franck

488 LEA ELDSTÅHL-AHRENS: Learning to argue in primary school: A sociocultural study of group discussions. with argumentative tasks. Göteborg 2024

489 YI DING: The Self in the School Context: Mathematics Self-concept and Self-efficacy in PISA. Göteborg 2024

490 CLARA PALM: Skrivundervisning i svenska som andraspråk inom vuxenutbildning. Göteborg 2024

491 PANTEA RINNEMAA: Reading and learning from civics textbooks: exploring challenges and opportunities from students' and teachers' perspective. Götcborg 2024

492 ALENA SEREDKO: Doing knowledge@scale: Sociomaterial Practices and Professional Learning of Software Developers on Stack Overflow. Göteborg 2024

493 SOLVEIG E.S. HAUSKEN-SUTTER: Interdisciplinary research and youth sport injury. Developing methodological insights. Göteborg 2024 Youth sport injuries are recognised as complex phenomena, leading to calls for alternative research approaches such as the integration of qualitative and quantitative methods and different disciplinary knowledge. The overall aim of this thesis is to explore and explain the methodological insights that can be gained from conducting such interdisciplinary youth sport injury research.

The thesis' capstone text and four papers were developed within the interdisciplinary research project 'Injury-free children and adolescents: Towards better practice in Swedish football (FIT project)'.

The thesis has generated three broad insights: first, youth sport injury knowledge spans biomedicine, sport psychology, and sport sociology. Second, contextual factors significantly influence youth sport injuries, requiring careful consideration in research and ethical concerns. Third, integrating qualitative and quantitative data involves a three-stage process: establishing common ground, comparing qualitative and quantitative data, and fostering dialogue across disciplines. The thesis emphasizes three crucial components for interdisciplinary research: synthesis, contextualisation, and integration, highlighting the need for further exploration to develop effective injury prevention interventions.



Solveig Hausken-Sutter has a MSc in Health and social psychology. Her main research interests concern interdisciplinary research within the field of sport science. Fotograf: Norwegian School of Sport

Sciences



ACTA UNIVERSITATIS GOTHOBURGENSIS